Content-Adaptive Bi-Level (Facsimile) Image Coding

by

Neil H. Tender

S.B., Massachusetts Institute of Technology (1993)

Submitted to the Department of Electrical Engineering and Computer Science in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science in Electrical Engineering and Computer Science

at the

MASSACHUSETTS INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY

May 1994

© Neil H. Tender, MCMXCIV. All rights reserved.

The author hereby grants to MIT permission to reproduce and to distribute copies of this thesis document in whole or in part, and to grant others the right to do so.

,

Author. 5/16
Department of Electrical Engineering and Computer Science May 13, 1994
Certified by
Certified by
Accepted by
WITHEREAWN MASSACEREAM INSTITUTE MIT LIBRARIES JUL 191994

Content-Adaptive Bi-Level (Facsimile) Image Coding

by

Neil H. Tender

Submitted to the Department of Electrical Engineering and Computer Science on May 13, 1994, in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science in Electrical Engineering and Computer Science

Abstract

The high bandwidth requirements of facsimile communication can make it very costly or even infeasible in environments where these resources are limited. The existing CCITT Recommendation T.4 standard uses lossless Group 3 compression to reduce the number of bits by a factor of 6 to 12, depending upon the contents of the document. However, with the rapidly increasing use of facsimile equipment, a large number of communications services could benefit greatly from an additional reduction in bandwidth.

This thesis describes the development of such an improved coding technique, called Content-Adaptive Facsimile Coding (CAFC). It uses a more sophisticated page model that better represents the types of documents that are typically transmitted via facsimile. Three different coding techniques (Symbol Matching and Substitution, Optimized 2D Run-Length Coding, and non-compressing Direct Coding) are adaptively applied to different parts of the page, followed by a stage of arithmetic coding. CAFC achieves compression ratios that outperform Group 3 by an average of almost 2:1 for most documents and 3:1 for documents consisting predominantly of typed text (25% improvement over JBIG for text). In addition, preliminary estimates show that by using concepts from JBIG to replace the run-length coding, there is the potential for an additional 2:1 improvement for most non-text documents. Although the algorithm is lossy, there is little perceivable distortion introduced into the reconstructed images.

In this research, the target application for CAFC is secondary facsimile compression within Digital Circuit Multiplication Equipment (DCME). The methods developed have the potential to double the capacity of DCME equipment for facsimile transmissions at the expense of a very small amount of image distortion. The amount of additional hardware that would be needed to implement CAFC on DCME facsimile channels is believed to be of the same order of magnitude as that used on existing speech channels.

Thesis Supervisor: David H. Staelin Title: Professor of Electrical Engineering

Company Supervisor: Dr. Forrest Tzeng Company: Comsat Laboratories

Acknowledgments

There are so many people to thank, I don't know where to begin! I did my thesis work at both Comsat and MIT and interacted with so many people; it is hard to select only a few to acknowledge. Let me start by thanking the numerous people whose names cannot fit in this small space. You know who you are!

Mom and dad, I cannot begin to count the number of ways which you helped me get through it all. You have truly always been there when I needed you, ready to do anything in your power to make things go well for me. There are no words powerful enough to express my gratitude. And Kim, whenever I start feeling old, you make me feel young again by reminding me our our experiences growing up together.

I know that my beloved Grandma Saire, wherever she may be right now, is watching over me saying "That's my MIT boy!" I could never imagine a grandmother more proud, and there is no question that it is her dignity that has kept me going over the years. She will never be forgotten.

Jon and Jason, we've been together all along, from our freshman "quad" to the completion of our masters theses. It's hard to believe just how many things have changed and even harder to believe how many have stayed the same. We have gone through so much together; thanks for being there when I needed you!

To my many other friends from MIT: Steve, who is constantly reminding me how nice Maryland is; Karl and Dave, who always enjoy a good "jam" and have kept the music flowing; Marcie, Teresa, and Tracy, who keep track of whose birthday we need to celebrate next. You have all been an important part of my college years.

When working on a project intensely, it is important to take breaks. For helping me occasionally forget about my thesis altogether, I have to give credit to my friends who are not from MIT, particularly Arthur, Duane, Paul, Becky, and Jenisa. Thank you for reminding me that work is not the only part of life.

Sometime back in the Spring of 1993 I cracked open a fortune cookie that promised "You will soon get something you have always wanted." Well, that fortune came true. During my final eight month 6A assignment, I learned about something far more important than fax compression – physical fitness. I started running regularly and eating healthy and got in shape for the first time in my life. I would like to thank all of my running partners who helped me make one of the biggest changes in my life: Dad, Frank, Udaya and Rod, Jeff, and more recently, Jon.

I would like to thank all of those who made the whole 6A experience possible. My advisor at MIT, Professor Staelin, and all of my former Comsat advisors, Forrest Tzeng, Rod Ragland, and Udaya Bhaskar, have helped make my assignments incredible learning experiences. Thanks also to the many people at Comsat who have contributed in their own ways. Finally, I would like to thank Professor Papadopoulos, my undergraduate thesis advisor, who always makes everything so fun and exciting, reminding me just why I went into engineering in the first place.

Contents

1	Intr	roduction	11
	1.1	Facsimile Compression for DCME	12
2	Ove	erview of CAFC	15
	2.1	Contents and Coding Techniques	17
3	Pag	e Modeling and Analysis	1 9
	3.1	Symbol Detection and Isolation	21
		3.1.1 Symbol Filling	23
		3.1.2 Symbol Tracing	24
		3.1.3 Symbol Windowing	25
	3.2	Dithered Bitmap Detection	26
4	Cod	ling Techniques	28
	4.1	Symbol Matching and Substitution	28
		4.1.1 Feature Extraction and Matching	31
		4.1.2 Template Matching	33
		4.1.3 Library Maintenance	34
	4.2	Optimized 2D Run-Length Coding	35
	4.3	Direct Coding	39
5	Mu	ltiplexing and Arithmetic Coding	40
	5.1	Content Multiplexing	40
	5.2	Arithmetic Coding	42
	5.3	Adaptive Arithmetic Coding Models	45
	5.4	Arithmetic Coding Model for CAFC	46

6 CAFC	Decoder
--------	---------

7	CAFC Parameter Optimization	52
	7.1 Selection of Symbol Isolation Technique	53
	7.2 Feature Selection and Matching Criteria	54
	7.3 Template Matching Criteria	57
	7.4 2D Run-Length Coding Initial Model	59
8	Analysis and Evaluation	60
	8.1 Compression Gains	61
	8.2 Reconstructed Image Quality	63
	8.3 Computational Resources	64
	8.4 Coding Delay	65
9	DCME Implementation Issues	66
	9.1 Variable Bandwidth Output	66
	9.2 Coding Delay	68
	9.3 Forward Error Correction	69
10	Conclusion and Recommendations	72
	10.1 Summary and Conclusion	72
	10.2 Improvements to Algorithm	73
Bi	bliography	76
A	CCITT Test Images	78
в	CAFC-Processed CCITT Test Images	87
С	Typed Text Test Images	96
D	Training Set Images	102
\mathbf{E}	CAFC Software Implementation	111
	E.1 Source Code – CAFC Parameters	114
	E.2 Source Code – CAFC Encoder	114
	E.3 Source Code – CAFC Decoder	120

E.4	Source Code – Symbol Matching	126
E.5	Source Code – Feature Extraction	128
E.6	Source Code – Symbol Library Management	132
E.7	Source Code – Symbol Isolation	134
E.8	Source Code – Symbol Manipulation	144
E.9	Source Code – Arithmetic Coding/Decoding	146

List of Figures

1-1	Proposed DCME configuration with secondary fax compression 14
1-2	Secondary facsimile compression over DCME
2-1	CAFC block diagram
3-1	CAFC encoder block diagram
3-2	Example of symbol isolation
3-3	Symbol filling
3-4	Symbol tracing
3-5	Symbol windowing
4-1	Example of symbol matching
4-2	Symbol matching and substitution encoder (with symbol isolator) 32
4-3	Run-length coding of a portion of a scan line
4-4	Run-length statistics for a sample set of images
4-5	2D run-length statistics for a sample set of images
5-1	CAFC multiplexing state diagram
5-2	Arithmetic coding state diagram
6-1	CAFC decoder block diagram
7-1	Statistics of features on test symbols
7-2	Reconstructed images at various template matching thresholds
A-1	CCITT test image #1
A-2	CCITT test image #2 80
A-3	CCITT test image #3

A-4	CCITT test image #4	82
A-5	CCITT test image #5	83
A-6	CCITT test image #6	84
A-7	CCITT test image #7	85
A-8	CCITT test image #8	86
B-1	CCITT test image #1	88
B-2	CCITT test image $#2$	89
B-3	CCITT test image $#3$	90
B-4	CCITT test image #4	91
B-5	CCITT test image $\#5$	92
B-6	CCITT test image #6	93
B-7	CCITT test image #7	94
B-8	CCITT test image #8	95
C-1	Typed text image #1 – Courier 8pt	97
C-2	Typed text image $\#2$ – Courier 10pt	97
C-3	Typed text image $\#3$ – Courier 12pt	98
C-4	Typed text image $#4 - Times Roman 8pt \dots \dots$	98
C-5	Typed text image $\#5$ – Times Roman 10pt	99
C-6	Typed text image $\#6$ – Times Roman 12pt	99
C-7	Typed text image $\#7$ – Helvetica $8pt$	100
C-8	Typed text image $#8$ – Helvetica 10pt	100
C-9	Typed text image $#9 -$ Helvetica 12pt	101
D-1	Training set document $\#1$	103
D-2	Training set document $#2$	103
D-3	Training set document $#3$	104
D-4	Training set document $#4$	104
D-5	Training set document $\#5$	105
D-6	Training set document $#6$	105
D-7	Training set document $\#7$	106
D-8	Training set document #8	106

D-9	Training se	t document	# 9 .	•	•	•	•	 •	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	 •	•	•	•	•	•		•	•	•	107
D-10	Training se	t document	#10	•	•	•	•	 •	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	 •	•	•	•	•	•		•		•	107
D-11	Training se	t document	#11	•	•	•	•		•	•	•	•	•	•	•		•	•	•	•	•		•	•	•	108
D-12	Training se	t document	#12	•	•	•	•	 •	•	•	•	•	•	•	•			•	•	•	•			•	•	108
D-13	Training se	t document	#13	•	•	•	•	 •	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	 •		•	•	•	•	•		•	•	109
D-14	Training se	t document	#14	•	•	•	•	 •	•	•	•	•	•	•	•		•	•	•	•	•			•	•	109
D-15	Training se	t document	#15	•	•	•	•	 •	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	 •	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	110
D-16	Training se	t document	#16	•	•	•	•			•	•	•	•	•	•			•	•	•	•					110

List of Tables

2.1	Foreground content types and associated coding techniques	18
4.1	Potential features for feature matching.	33
4.2	Contents of a library entry.	35
5.1	Example fixed model for alphabet $[a, b, c]$.	44
5.2	CAFC's three arithmetic coding models.	47
7.1	Comparison of symbol isolation techniques.	53
7.2	Feature statistics – rejection threshold and effectiveness. \ldots \ldots \ldots	57
7.3	CAFC coding performance at various template matching thresholds \ldots .	59
8.1	Compressed file sizes in bytes for various coding algorithms	61
8.2	Relative compression ratios for CAFC	62
8.3	Estimated file sizes for CAFC with suggested modification.	62
E.1	Summary of CAFC software modules.	112
E.2	Summary of PCX file format modules.	113
E.3	Summary of statistics gathering programs	113

Chapter 1

Introduction

Facsimile (fax) communication has become increasingly popular over the past few years. As the number of fax pages transmitted each year continues to rise at an astonishingly high rate, the technique used for encoding the images becomes extremely important.

The biggest problem inherent to facsimile communication is that it requires the transmission of a tremendous number of data bits. A single bi-level page of a fine resolution CCITT fax consists of close to four million pixels. Without any source coding, this transmission could tie up a 4800 bit/s channel for over 13 minutes. To reduce this burden, a facsimile image compression technique is employed. Most of the more popular facsimile machines and personal computer (PC) plug-in cards support the CCITT Recommendation T.4 Group 3 [1] standard for document transmission. The Group 3 standard employs a modified form of Huffman run-length coding to reduce the transmission time by a factor of 6 to 12, depending upon the contents of the document.

Although the CCITT facsimile protocols were initially designed to be used over the Public Switched Telephone Network (PSTN), the increasing demand for facsimile communications has made it available in a more diverse set of environments. Many of these communications media are very expensive or have severely limited bit-rates, making them economically infeasible or impractical for facsimile even with the existing compression. For example, in 1992, the transmission of a single page over a 4800 bit/sec Inmarsat-M mobile satellite channel would have taken several minutes and cost between \$10 and \$20 [2].

This thesis describes the development of a secondary facsimile compression algorithm, intended to further reduce the number of bits per page and thus decrease these bandwidth requirements even more. The proposed Content-Adaptive Facsimile Compression (CAFC) technique consists of a more aggressive approach than T.4 Modified Huffman Run-Length Coding, using a sophisticated page model that is better-suited for the types of documents that are typically transmitted via facsimile. Unlike Group 3, which applies a single coding scheme uniformly over the entire page, CAFC makes use of three different techniques, each applied where it would be most effective to minimize the number of bits needed to represent the page. The initial goal is to achieve a compression ratio of 20:1, about a factor of 2 greater than that attained by Group 3, with no degradation in the reconstructed image quality.

Chapters 2-6 explain the fundamental concepts behind CAFC and describe the encoding and decoding techniques in detail. Chapter 7 discusses the procedures developed for optimizing the various adjustable parameters of the algorithm. Chapters 8 and 10 summarize the results of extensive simulations and provide suggestions for future development work. The remainder of this chapter and Chap. 9 discuss the initial target application for CAFC, facsimile compression for Digital Channel Multiplication Equipment.

1.1 Facsimile Compression for DCME

Although CAFC could conceivably be used to improve the efficiency of any facsimile image transmission or storage system, this thesis focuses on its application to Digital Circuit Multiplication Equipment (DCME) [3]. DCME multiplexes hundreds of analog voice, data, and fax channels into a single high-speed digital channel for transmission over a satellite link. To maximize the number of channels that can be operating simultaneously, some form of bandwidth reduction is applied to each channel prior to multiplexing. Voice and data channels are digitized and then passed through suitable coders that achieve compression ratios of 2 or 4. Fax channels are actually demodulated to a digital baseband signal and then passed directly into the multiplexor. This provides substantial gains compared to transmitting the same signal in the voiceband domain, but unlike encoded voice and data, Group 3-encoded facsimile is extremely sensitive to bit errors. In some DCME channels, the bit error rate can approach 10^{-3} , high enough to severely distort any fax page. In order to make DCME viable for facsimile communication, it is necessary to use some degree of Forward Error Correction (FEC). This technique adds redundant bits to the data prior to transmission so that the receiver can detect and correct most of the errors. FEC virtually eliminates distortion to the page introduced by channel errors, but it has the undesirable effect of increasing the number of bits that must be transmitted and thus the required bandwidth.

The proposed solution to this problem is to add a secondary compression stage using CAFC prior to the multiplexor and FEC stages. The extra compression would decrease the required DCME channel bandwidth to a level at or below what it is without FEC and secondary compression, effectively reversing the negative effects of FEC. Figure 1-1 contains a block diagram of the envisioned configuration. The fax pages are scanned and encoded with CCITT T.4 Group 3 coding and then modulated within the facsimile terminal equipment. The DCME equipment then demodulates the fax signals, applies the secondary compression and FEC, multiplexes the channels, and transmits everything over a high-speed digital satellite link. The DCME on the receiving end splits the high-speed input into signals for each of the incoming channels. The facsimile channels are then passed through an FEC error-correcting stage and the resulting CAFC-encoded signals are decoded and converted back to Group 3, removing the secondary compression. Finally, these signals are modulated and routed to the receiving facsimile terminal equipment, ready to be demodulated, decoded, and printed.

The secondary compression consists of two stages, as shown in Fig. 1-2. At the transmitting end, the T.4-encoded document must first be decoded with an inverse Modified Huffman Run-Length coder $(T.4^{-1})$ into a raw bitmap, increasing the total number of bits of approximately a factor of 10. Then, the image is compressed using CAFC, reducing the number of bits by approximately a factor of 20, a net improvement of 2:1. At the receiving end, the process is reversed. The CAFC-encoded image is expanded to a raw bitmap by an inverse CAFC coder (CAFC⁻¹), and then the bitmap is encoded using T.4 so that the fax terminal equipment can receive it, an overall increase of 2:1 in the number of bits. In each



Figure 1-1: Proposed DCME configuration with secondary fax compression.

direction, a sufficient amount of buffering is required to store the intermediary raw bitmap format. However, because this is a real-time implementation, only a small portion of the page need be stored as a raw bitmap at any given time. This is desirable feature of the Group 3 and CAFC algorithms, since it allows the memory requirements and propagation delay to be minimized. Section 9.2 discusses the issue of propagation delay in real-time fax implementations.



Figure 1-2: Secondary facsimile compression over DCME.

Chapter 2

Overview of CAFC

Bi-level (facsimile) image coding consists of a page model and a coding technique that is applied to the information contained in the model. Facsimile compression involves applying a better model and/or coding technique so as to represent the image in fewer bits, effectively eliminating the redundant information. CCITT Recommendation T.4 Group 3 Modified Huffman Run-Length Coding [1] models the page as a sequence of black and white horizontal run-lengths. These values are coded using a form of Huffman variable-length coding, achieving a compression ratio of approximately 10:1. Group 3 is effective because typical fax documents consist of strings of black or white pixels with unbalanced run-length distributions that can be efficiently entropy-coded with variable-length codewords (see Sect. 4.2).

It may seem that a compression algorithm designed to work well for "typical" documents but not for all documents would be undesirable since there is a loss of generality and lower degree of reliability. For example, it is actually possible for a Group 3-encoded image to contain more bits than the corresponding raw bitmap representation. Unfortunately, what appears to be a design flaw is actually an essential requirement. It is theoretically impossible to achieve compression without the use of a model that makes some assumptions about the contents of the page. In order for a compression algorithm to be effective, it is essential that this page model be a good match for the documents that are to be compressed. In fact, this is true when compressing any type of data, not just bi-level images.



Figure 2-1: CAFC block diagram.

It should be evident that the assumptions that can be made about a source of data can best be determined by the means with which they were created. Many effective speech compression algorithms, for example, use a model of the human vocal tract to decompose speech into a set of filter coefficients and some additional excitation information. While it is not always possible to completely characterize a source, it is often acceptable to make sensible use of some known properties and develop a conservative model that performs extremely well when the assumptions are good yet is not completely ineffective when they are not.

This approach is the basis for Content-Adaptive Facsimile Coding. Facsimile documents typically consist of a large amount of typed text and some simple line graphics (diagrams), handwriting, and possibly some dithered bitmaps (grey-scale images converted to bi-level). CAFC uses a page model that classifies each of these elements as a different type of "fore-ground content." This representation is useful because each type of foreground content has its own unique properties and can be modeled and coded most efficiently in a distinct manner. CAFC encodes a document by breaking the page down into its different foreground contents, encoding each with a technique optimized for the properties of that content, and then multiplexing all of the encoded data into a single data stream. To decode the image, the data stream is separated back into its different content-specific parts, and then each content is decoded and combined together to form the reconstructed page. Figure 2-1 illustrates the general flow of data during each of these stages.

The important feature of CAFC is that the individual foreground contents are processed independently of one another, allowing the use of completely different coding methods. Each type of content is effectively modeled and coded differently, where the model is adaptively chosen by some local properties of the source image (hence the name Content-Adaptive Facsimile Coding). This differs fundamentally from Group 3 coding, which applies the same model and coding technique to the entire page. It is observed that the various foreground contents that appear in facsimile documents have significantly different properties, and it is therefore expected that an adaptive coder will achieve significantly higher compression.

2.1 Contents and Coding Techniques

For small and detailed image material, Group 3 achieves significantly lower compression ratios than it does on most other documents. Yet, typed text, which fits into this category, is the most prevalent foreground content in typical facsimile documents. For this reason, the primary focus of this thesis is the development of a sophisticated Symbol Matching and Substitution algorithm optimized for compressing typed text. It is expected that this technique alone will provide most of the compression for CAFC. On the other hand, Group 3 compresses larger and coarser image material very well. For contents with these properties, such as handwriting and graphics, CAFC applies a run-length coding technique that is very similar to Group 3, but optimized for the somewhat different run-length probability distributions present in these contents. The CAFC method also takes into account the two-dimensional redundancies on the page and employs an entropy coding technique known as arithmetic coding (AC) to provide additional compression over Group 3. Finally, for dithered bitmaps, Group 3 is an extremely ineffective coding technique; often, the image is actually expanded. To prevent this, CAFC directly encodes the pixels as individual bits without employing any entropy coding.

The CAFC content classifications and associated coding schemes, summarized in Table 2.1, were carefully selected to not only provide as high a compression ratio as possible, but to also comprise a compression system that is practical and reliable. All of the algorithms developed for CAFC can be readily implemented on reasonably inexpensive off-the-shelf hardware platforms. They are designed to produce reconstructed images of high quality,

Foreground Content	Coding Technique
Typed Text	Symbol Matching and Substitution
Graphics	Optimized 2D Run-Length Coding
Handwriting	Optimized 2D Run-Length Coding
Dithered Bitmaps	Direct Coding

Table 2.1: Foreground content types and associated coding techniques.

probably indistinguishable from the originals. The use of a run-length coding variant as one of the coding schemes guarantees that the compression ratio achieved by CAFC for any particular document will not be any lower than it would be with Group 3 coding. Likewise, the use of Direct Coding where appropriate guarantees that CAFC will never produce a coded image that is larger than the source. It is possible that a different set of foreground contents and coding techniques could produce a higher compression ratio and/or better image quality. Those listed in Table 2.1 were selected based upon the observed performance of existing facsimile compression techniques on a variety of documents.

Finally, it is necessary to mention that none of the components of Content-Adaptive Facsimile Coding are completely original. A number of papers have been written about coding schemes similar to Symbol Matching and Substitution [4] [5] [6]. An even larger number of algorithms have been conceived for the efficient lossless two-dimensional coding of facsimile [7] [8] [9] and for the encoding of dithered grey-scale images [10]. In fact, several standards have been introduced since Group 3, including two-dimensional Group 3, Group 4, and JBIG [11]. The content-based nature of CAFC is a relatively new idea that was taken from some preliminary research performed at Comsat Laboratories [12]. However, that report describes a hypothetical compression technique at a high level and does not go into sufficient detail to completely define an algorithm.

The work described in this thesis is an attempt to intelligently combine a number of these existing ideas into a practical working system that can improve the efficiency of facsimile transmissions. Each component is individually redesigned and optimized for use in an image compression system that could be incorporated into a real-time DCME platform. CAFC is the unique combination of Symbol Matching and Substitution, Optimized 2D Run-Length Coding, Direct Coding, and Arithmetic Coding in a content-based facsimile coding scheme.

Chapter 3

Page Modeling and Analysis

As described in the previous chapter, a facsimile page is modeled as a combination of several different types of foreground content – typed text, graphics, handwriting, and dithered bitmaps. To keep things simple, graphics and handwriting are grouped together as a single content because they have similar properties and share the same coding technique, Optimized 2D Run-Length Coding. To encode a document, the CAFC encoder must scan the page (a raw bitmap) and divide it into a large number of small regions, each containing an occurrence of a single content. The CAFC page model specifies exactly what constitutes a region of a particular content so that the encoder's analysis algorithm can efficiently and systematically break down the page into its components.

The content classification is performed progressively, as shown in Fig. 3-1. The encoder first tries to detect instances of typed text, the content with the most efficient associated coding technique. The basic element of typed text is the *symbol*, defined as a cluster of black pixels that is completely surrounded by white pixels. A symbol is essentially a single typed character: a letter, a digit, a punctuation mark, or part of a character in cases where the character consists of two or more segments, such as the percent sign (%). The encoder uses a unique symbol detection/isolation algorithm to locate all such clusters and subsequently codes them using the Symbol Matching and Substitution technique.

Once all of the symbols have been detected and isolated, the remainder of the page should



Figure 3-1: CAFC encoder block diagram.

be free of typewritten text. An entropy-based content classifier examines each scan line of this image and searches for segments that would have unusually high entropies (information contents) when represented with the two-dimensional run-length model. These scan line segments are classified as dithered bitmap fragments because their run-length distributions indicate that they contain a large number of very short run-lengths, a property of dithered bitmaps. For now, Direct Coding simply inserts these pixels into the encoded bit-stream without any attempts at compression. All other segments are classified as the handwriting/graphics content and are coded with the entropy-based Optimized 2D Run-Length Coder.

It is important to realize that these specifications were chosen to be practical and that the CAFC encoder may not always be successful at correctly recognizing and categorizing each instance of a foreground content. For example, a detected symbol will not always turn out to be a typewritten character; a small handwritten number or part of a bitmap could easily qualify. Likewise, portions of the page with dense text or graphics might have high enough run-length entropies that they are classified as bitmaps. However, it is not particularly important that the CAFC criterion for typed text, handwriting, graphics, and bitmaps exactly match the perceptual significance of these contents. The primary objective for CAFC is efficient and reliable compression, not character recognition or accurate content-

based modeling. As long as the page model exploits the common properties of the majority of facsimile images, it is accomplishing this objective. Designing a page model that is as close to the perceptual level as possible is beneficial because it indirectly takes advantage of these particular properties. In CAFC, this approach works especially well since the characteristics that are sought out during the content classification are the same ones that are used to perform the actual coding. For example, the symbol-based model that is used for typed text allows for very efficient coding via Symbol Matching and Substitution. Similarly, the criterion that is used for locating dithered bitmap fragments also guarantees that a classification leading to the optimal coding method is made.

The progressive nature of CAFC is a very important aspect of this approach. Of the three coding techniques used in CAFC, the Symbol Matching and Substitution coding technique provides the greatest compression gains. For this reason, the encoder first attempts to detect symbols in hopes that typewritten text will be discovered, so that Symbol Matching and Substitution can be applied. Then, after the symbols have been removed, entropy-based content classifier scans the page for instances where Direct Coding would be most efficient, most likely dithered bitmaps. Finally, Optimized 2D Run-Length Coding, the "default" technique, is applied to the remainder of the page, which is assumed to consist of handwriting and graphics. Thus, by performing the content detection algorithms in this specific order, the maximal compression can be achieved.

3.1 Symbol Detection and Isolation

The symbol isolator has the specific task of extracting all symbols from an image, making them available for coding with Symbol Matching and Substitution. The objective is to detect all isolated instances of contiguous black pixels (clusters of black pixels surrounded entirely by white pixels) that meet some predetermined minimum and maximum size constraints. Figure 3-2 contains an example of a portion of an an image where all of the symbols have been isolated and removed. In this case, the minimum allowed symbol size (*widthxlength*) was 2×3 pixels and the maximum allowed symbol size was 40×60 pixels.

The restriction on the maximum size of detected symbols is an important requirement of



original



typed text removed

Figure 3-2: Example of symbol isolation.

the symbol isolation algorithm. It is required for a number of reasons, but primarily to minimize the amount of propagation delay in CAFC so that it may be incorporated into a real-time facsimile transmission system (see Sect. 9.2). If, while investigating a possible symbol, the maximum allowable horizontal or vertical dimensions are exceeded, the isolation is abandoned and the next potential symbol is pursued. Each of the three different isolation techniques has a unique method for detecting this condition. A minimum symbol size is also imposed, since Symbol Matching and Substitution would not efficiently code very small symbols. The maximum and minimum symbol sizes are fixed and determined in advance.

Whenever the symbol isolator successfully locates a symbol, it is immediately removed from the page (so that it will not be detected again) and is then passed on to the coder. When the symbol isolation procedure is complete, what remains on the page consists of white space and clusters that are too small or too large to be symbols.

When encoding an image, the CAFC encoder systematically scans the image from left to

right and from top to bottom until it encounters a black pixel. The coordinates of this pixel are used as the starting point for the detection and isolation of a symbol. Because it is a fairly involved process, three different methods for performing symbol isolation have been developed: symbol filling, symbol tracing, and symbol windowing. The approaches differ in terms of their computational burden, memory requirements, and overall ability to detect all of the symbols in an image. Section 7.1 describes the procedure for evaluating the performance of each technique and selecting the best one for CAFC. The following sections explain simplified versions of each of the three approaches. The actual real-time algorithms that were developed for CAFC are omitted from this discussion because they are considerably more tedious.

3.1.1 Symbol Filling

With symbol filling, the isolator examines each of the starting pixel's eight adjacent neighbors and selects only those which are black. Then, each of the selected pixels are checked for adjacent black pixels in the same manner. This procedure is applied recursively until the entire cluster of contiguous black pixels has been isolated. When a black pixel is detected, it is also marked so that the isolator will not detect it again and get stuck in an infinite loop. If the rectangular region spanned by the cluster of marked pixels is within the permitted range of sizes, a symbol has been detected. Otherwise, the pixels are left behind for subsequent coding by one of the other coding techniques.

Figure 3-3 contains an example of symbol filling. The numbers on each arrow indicate the order in which the black pixels are detected and marked. In this case, the isolator examines the neighboring pixels in the clockwise direction, starting with the pixel immediately to the right. Thus, if the first black pixel is at coordinate (x,y), the isolator examines the eight neighboring pixels in the following order: (x+1, y), (x+1, y-1), (x, y-1), (x-1, y-1), (x-1, y), (x-1, y+1), (x, y+1), and (x+1, y+1).

Symbol filling is capable of detecting all of the symbols on the page correctly. However, it has the disadvantage that it must inspect every black pixel in the symbol, requiring a lot of temporary storage and processor cycles.



Figure 3-3: Symbol filling.

3.1.2 Symbol Tracing

The particular order in which the source page is scanned for symbols guarantees that the initial black pixel will always be on the boundary of a potential symbol. In *symbol tracing*, this pixel is used as the starting point for a contour trace. The isolator examines the pixel's neighbors in a specific order to determine which is the next boundary pixel, moving in a clockwise direction. The trace continues until the first pixel is encountered once again. If the size of the traced region is within the permitted range, a symbol is detected, consisting of all of the black pixels within the boundary. Otherwise, these pixels are marked as non-symbols.

Figure 3-4 illustrates the procedure for symbol tracing. Once again, the numbers on each arrow indicate the order in which the contour is traced. At each stage of the trace, the search for the next boundary pixel begins at the pixel one step clockwise from the previous pixel and proceeds in the clockwise direction. If the current pixel is at coordinates (x, y) and the search for the next boundary pixel goes past (x+1, y), pixel (x+1, y) is marked. Likewise, if the search goes past (x-1, y), pixel (x, y) is marked. In the figure, the marked pixels are designated with an X. After the trace is complete, the detected symbol consists of all black pixels contained within the horizontal segments formed by the marked pixels.

This technique requires less processing power and memory than symbol filling, but it does not always produce exactly the same results as symbol filling. The isolated symbol consists



Figure 3-4: Symbol tracing.

of all black pixels enclosed by the boundary, and it is possible to have scenarios where the pixels are not all contiguous. This will occur when a smaller cluster, completely surrounded by white pixels, is enclosed by a contour of black pixels, such as in the character ©. Effectively, a smaller symbol is contained within the larger one. Despite this inconsistency with the strict definition of a symbol, the performance of the symbol matching and substitution should not necessarily be any worse than it would with a filling isolator.

3.1.3 Symbol Windowing

Finally, with *symbol windowing*, a rectangular window centered around the first detected black pixel is used to surround the symbol. Initially the size of a single pixel, the rectangle is gradually expanded in the horizontal and vertical directions until all of the pixels on its four edges are white, or until the window is larger than the maximum allowed symbol size. At this point, the isolation is complete; if the window is within the permitted size constrints, a detected symbol is enclosed. Figure 3-5 illustrates an example of this process.

This approach is conceptually the most simple and straightforward and has very small processing and storage demands. It is similar to symbol tracing in that it can sometimes isolate "symbols within symbols", but this is not a problem from the coding efficiency perspective. The difficulty with symbol windowing is that a symbol can only be detected if it can fit inside of a white rectangular outline. For most typed text this should pose no problem



Figure 3-5: Symbol windowing.

because each typed character is completely contained within its own rectangular region, but there may be some fonts or styles (such as italics) where there can be overlap. The isolator could overlook many of the symbols or possibly group multiple symbols together, resulting in less efficient coding.

3.2 Dithered Bitmap Detection

Once all symbols have been isolated and removed, the remainder of the page is scanned by an entropy-based content classifier to detect instances of dithered bitmap fragments. The classifier is designed to locate portions of a scan line that would actually require more bits to represent with Optimized 2D Run-Length Coding than with no compression at all (Direct Coding). To do this, it makes use of the same run-length statistics as the Optimized 2D Run-Length Coder (see Sect. 4.2) and estimates the entropy of each horizontal run in the image. Then, it looks for portions of scan lines where the average entropy per pixel is greater than one. These horizontal segments do not fit the run-length model very well and are therefore classified as dithered bitmap fragments which pass through the CAFC coder uncompressed.

Chapter 4

Coding Techniques

The following sections describe in detail the three coding techniques employed in Content-Adaptive Facsimile Coding. None of these methods are entirely novel approaches to bi-level image compression, but rather variations of previously developed methods that have been improved and optimized for a particular content. They are all designed to produce decoded content regions that in an error-free environment are either identical to the original or nearly indistinguishable, so that the reconstructed facsimile images are of high quality.

In terms of compression efficiency, each of the content coders serves a different role. The Optimized 2D Run-Length Coder, the "default" method, is intended to outperform the CCITT Recommendation T.4 Group 3 run-length coder in almost every scenario, providing a high degree of reliability. The other two techniques are used whenever possible to provide additional compression over Group 3. Symbol Matching and Substitution is especially efficient for typed text. Direct Coding is used on dithered bitmaps where run-length coding is especially ineffective.

4.1 Symbol Matching and Substitution

Typewritten text consists of symbols from a fixed set of alphanumeric characters and punctuation marks, and each individual character is typically repeated numerous times on the same facsimile page. Although it is possible for small variations to occur as a result of differing scanner alignments, the symbols representing the multiple occurrences of a particular character are nearly identical. The resolution of facsimile images is high enough that these differences are difficult or impossible perceive, so that from the perspective of the person reading the document, the symbols appear exactly the same. These will be referred to as *matching* symbols.

The Symbol Matching and Substitution encoder takes advantage of this type of redundancy by maintaining a library of all unique symbols that are encountered on the page. Whenever a particular symbol is detected for the first time, it is added to the library but is left on the page to be encoded with Optimized 2D Run-Length Coding. However, when the symbol is recognized as a good match of one that is already in the library, it is considered to be a duplicate and only the library index need be transmitted. The decoder maintains an identical library so that when it receives such a message, it can decode it by simply substituting the matching symbol from the library into the image. Since the library index requires a much smaller number of bits to represent than the symbol itself, a considerable compression gain can be realized with this method.

The matching of two symbols, described later in this section, is performed through a comparison of their bitmap representations and not their association with a particular letter, number, or punctuation mark. This makes the process much simpler and does not restrict it to a particular font, style, orientation, or language. A symbol could even be something other than a conventional typewritten character, such as a logo, a very small picture, or a portion of a graphic. And, since items such as these are often repeated in facsimile documents as well, compression is still possible, making this approach very versatile; the only requirement is that symbols be repeated on page. Of course, on documents with little or no repeated characters, or where the text is in many different font sizes, styles, or orientations, it will fail to detect many matches, and the less efficient Optimized 2D Run-Length Coding technique will be used instead. It is likely that CAFC will provide the poorest compression gains for facsimile source images of this nature.

Figure 4-1 contains an example of the effect of symbol matching. It contains a source image and the corresponding image after all but the first instances of matching symbols have THIS CONTRIBUTION OUTLINES A PROPOSED OBJECTIVE TEST METHODOLOGY FOR ASSESSING THE PERFORMANCE OF 16-KBIT/S CODECS IN A MANNER THAT IS COMMENSURATE WITH THE ENVISAGED APPLICATIONS OUTLINED BY SG XVIII TD 1.41 OUTLINING IN THE TERMS OF REFERENCE OF THE AD HOC GROUP ON 16-KBIT/S SPEECH CODING [1].

SINCE MUCH OF THE SUBJECTIVE TEST METHODOLOGY WILL BE CONTRIBUTED BY SG XII OR BY THE JOINT WORK OF SG XII WITH THIS GROUP, ONLY OBJECTIVE MEASUREMENTS ARE ADDRESSED IN THIS CONTRIBUTION.

THIS CONTRIBUTION IS THUS STRUCTURED IN TWO SECTIONS, WHERE SECTION 2 OUTLINES VARIOUS TYPES OF SIGNALS WHOSE IMPACT ON THE PERFORMANCE OF A CANDIDATE 16-KBIT/S CODEC NEEDS TO BE CHARACTERIZED, AND SECTION 3 OUTLINES AN OBJECTIVE MEASUREMENT METHODOLOGY WHICH INCLUDES TESTS APPROPRIATE FOR EACH TYPE OF SIGNAL OUTLINED IN SECTION 2.



Figure 4-1: Example of symbol matching.

been removed, known as the *residue*. Note that towards the top of the residue, most of the characters remain intact, while near the bottom, almost all have been removed. This is because the image is encoded from top to bottom. At the top, the symbol library is initially empty, so most symbols encountered are new and are added to the library but left on the page. Towards the bottom, the library is full, so most of the symbols can be successfully matched and are removed from the image.

Figure 4-2 contains a block diagram of the Symbol Matching and Substitution encoder with the symbol isolation and detection stage included. The dashed lines indicate the flow of data and the solid lines indicate the flow of control. The source image, a raw bitmap, is scanned by the symbol isolator and the portions of the page that cannot be classified as symbols are placed in the residue. Then, in a two level comparison process, the encoder attempts to match each detected symbol with the existing library entries. The first stage is a crude comparison, where high-level properties or "features" of the symbol are used to help eliminate unlikely candidates from the search. A feature extraction procedure performs a few simple operations to obtain these properties, and then a feature matching algorithm uses them to try and "match" the symbol with the library entry. If the symbol is rejected because no matches can be made, it is added to the library for future comparisons and is also appended to the residue so that it may be encoded by one of the other methods. Otherwise, it enters the second screening phase, a more rigorous template matching process. Here, an accurate alignment and cross-correlation algorithm is used to compare the source symbol with the library entry. As before, if no match can be found, the symbol is added to the library and placed in the residue. On the other hand, if an entry with an equivalent symbol is located, then the encoding is performed with the corresponding library index number. This value is passed onto the arithmetic coder/multiplexor, the next stage of the CAFC encoder.

Symbol Matching and Substitution achieves high compression gains for typed text because it allows most of the typed characters to be represented as indices into a table rather than as a two-dimensional arrangement of pixels. Unlike most compression techniques, the redundancy that is detected and eliminated is based upon macroscopic properties of the image. That is, rather than searching for correlations between local regions of neighboring pixels, the encoder examines the entire page for essentially identical occurrences of the same pattern. This is a fairly involved task, but it is expected to prove worthwhile because it takes advantage of these previously untapped resources.

4.1.1 Feature Extraction and Matching

When processing documents containing many symbols, a large number of comparisons need to be made between newly isolated symbols and those already in the library. This can be a fairly time-consuming process that requires a significant amount of processing power. Feature matching alleviates this problem by quickly eliminating the unlikely candidates



Figure 4-2: Symbol matching and substitution encoder (with symbol isolator).

in the library based upon some high-level features of the symbols. Table 4.1 lists some examples of properties of symbols that can be used during the feature matching process. In practice, a subset of these are selected for use in the encoder (see Sect. 7.2.

Feature extraction is the process of obtaining the value of a feature on a given symbol. It is useful to introduce a notation for referring to these values. For symbol s, the value of the *n*th feature is denoted as $F_n(s)$. For example, using the numbering in Table 4.1, the number of black pixels in symbol s_1 would be $F_3(s_1)$.

Feature matching is the process of comparing the feature values extracted from two symbols to determine if they are likely to not match. In order to do this, feature matching makes use of the "absolute difference" between two symbols for a given feature, defined as follows:

$$D_n(s_1, s_2) = |F_n(s_1) - F_n(s_2)|$$

#	Feature Name
1	Width
2	Height
3	Number of Black Pixels
4	Number of White Pixels
5	Number of Horizontal Run-Lengths
6	Number of Vertical Run-Lengths
7	Horizontal Moment (Center of Mass)
8	Vertical Moment (Center of Mass)
9	Average Width

Table 4.1: Potential features for feature matching.

For a given feature, the absolute difference between the two symbols is compared with a rejection threshold, r_n . If $D_n(s_1, s_2) \ge r_n$, then symbols s_1 and s_2 are considered mismatches and no more comparisons are necessary. Otherwise, the process continues with the remaining features until there is a mismatch or the list is exhausted. In the latter case, feature matching is unable to differentiate s_1 and s_2 , so template matching procedure is applied.

The features that are chosen must be very simple so that they can be extracted easily and rapidly, yet diverse enough so that they are effective at eliminating as many non-matching library entries as possible. Section 7.2 describes a procedure that has been devised for selecting the optimal set of features and corresponding rejection thresholds. It is important to note that feature matching by itself does not contribute to the process of image compression. Rather, it provides a mechanism for bypassing many of the symbol comparisons serviced by template matching, thereby decreasing the necessary computational resources. Thus, feature matching has an unessential but very practical role in CAFC.

4.1.2 Template Matching

When an isolated symbol and a library entry symbol pass through all the stages of feature matching process, the template matching algorithm is applied to ensure that the symbols truly do appear identical before they are officially declared a match. Since CAFC's only lossy compression technique is Symbol Matching and Substitution, its ability to produce extremely high quality reconstructed images relies heavily on this final screening process. First, template matching adjusts for any slight variation in the positions of the two symbols that may have occurred during scanning by computing their "centers of mass", defined for symbol s as follows:

$$c_x(s) = \frac{\sum_{x=0}^{W-1} \sum_{y=0}^{L-1} xs(x,y)}{\sum_{x=0}^{W-1} \sum_{y=0}^{L-1} s(x,y)} ,$$

$$c_y(s) = \frac{\sum_{x=0}^{W-1} \sum_{y=0}^{L-1} ys(x,y)}{\sum_{x=0}^{W-1} \sum_{y=0}^{L-1} s(x,y)} .$$

where s(x, y) represents the pixel at coordinate (x, y) within symbol s (1 = black, 0 = white). W and L are the larger width and length, repectively, of the two symbols; pixels referenced outside the boundries of a symbol are assumed to be white. Next, the template matcher computes the square of the cross-correlation, λ^2 , between the two symbols:

$$\lambda^{2}(s_{1},s_{2}) = \frac{\sum_{x=0}^{2W-1} \sum_{y=0}^{2L-1} s_{1}([x/2],[y/2])s_{2}([x/2-c_{x}(s_{1})+c_{x}(s_{2})],[y/2-c_{y}(s_{1})+c_{y}(s_{2})])}{16(\sum_{x=0}^{W-1} \sum_{y=0}^{L-1} s_{1}(x,y))(\sum_{x=0}^{W-1} \sum_{y=0}^{L-1} s_{2}(x,y))}$$

•

This formula takes into account the fact that it is possible for two symbols to be misaligned by a fraction of a pixel by working within a grid with twice the horizontal and vertical resolution of the source image. Since a translated coordinate can be fractional as well, each component is rounded; the notation [x] is used to represent the integer closest to x.

If the cross-correlation distortion $\lambda^2(s_1, s_2)$ is above some established threshold, r_t , the source and library symbols are considered a match, and the efficient coding can take place. Otherwise, residue coding is necessary.

4.1.3 Library Maintenance

The symbol library is a large data structure that is used to store all of the unique symbols that have occurred so far in the image. It is initially empty at the top of the page and gradually fills up as newly-encountered symbols are added. The information stored in each library entry is listed in Table 4.2. Obviously the most important item is the bitmap representation of the symbol itself, necessary for performing comparisons with future potential matching symbols and for decoder substitution. Also needed is an arithmetic coding element number, a unique identifying integer used during the arithmetic coding and decoding processes (described in Chap. 5).

bitmap representation of symbol
features of symbol
arithmetic coding element number
total number of appearances.

Table 4.2: Contents of a library entry.

Two additional items may be included in order to reduce the amount of computational overhead associated with Symbol Matching and Substitution. The first is the numerical value of all of the symbol's features. Since these will have already been computed before any new symbol is added to the library, they are readily available for storage. By retaining this information, it is not necessary to perform feature extraction on these symbols in the future when comparing them with newly-isolated symbols. The other useful item is the number of times a symbol has appeared so far on the page. This information can be used to keep the library sorted in such a manner that the most frequently occurring symbols are always searched first. This decreases the expected number of comparisons necessary to match a symbol and decreases the probability of a mismatch.

The library structure is able to support two basic operations: adding a new symbol to the library and fetching the information from the library back one entry at a time. The same library structure is shared by both the CAFC encoder and decoder.

4.2 Optimized 2D Run-Length Coding

Run-length coding is a well-known technique that is used in many forms of image compression, especially facsimile. It is based on the observation that for any given scan-line on a page, there tend to be long "runs" of black and white pixels. These strings of pixels occur because in typical fax documents, black pixels are clustered together to form items in the foreground while contiguous white pixels fill the background regions. In run-length coding, a scan line is encoded as a series of numbers representing the lengths of these runs rather than as individual pixels, thus resulting in significant compression gains. Figure 4-3 contains an example run-length coding on a portion of a facsimile image scan line. The



Figure 4-3: Run-length coding of a portion of a scan line.

encoded run-lengths alternate between white and black runs across the scan line.

Another important characteristic of facsimile images is that some run-lengths appear more frequently than others. For example, one would expect a significantly larger number of short black run-lengths than long black run-lengths because of the many thin lines (pen strokes) on the page. A similar effect can be observed for white run-lengths, which occur most frequently in-between black pen strokes or in association with blank image scan-lines. Figure 4-4 shows the run-length distributions for both white and black runs on the set of test documents in Appendix D.

Because the run-length distributions are not flat, a coding scheme that gives an equal number of bits to each run-length would have some statistical redundancy and would therefore be sub-optimal. Huffman coding is a technique which takes advantage of these unbalanced statistics by assigning a variable-length codeword to each run-length. Runs that have a high probability of occurring are assigned shorter codewords, while runs with appear infrequently are given longer codewords. The result is a much more efficient coding scheme. The Group 3 standard uses a slightly modified version of Huffman run-length coding that is easier to implement on limited hardware platforms. It is capable of achieving compression gains on the order of 6 to 12, depending upon the run-length distributions of the particular image.

Because of its effectiveness, run-length coding was chosen as CAFC's coding technique for handwriting and graphics. However, two additional modifications were made to increase the compression ratio even further. The first is the replacement of the Huffman variable-length coding with a newer technique known as arithmetic coding. Described in more detail in


Figure 4-4: Run-length statistics for a sample set of images.

Chap. 5, arithmetic coding overcomes some of the limitations of Huffman coding, allowing it to achieve higher compression gains.

The second improvement on conventional run-length coding is the extension of its model into two dimensions. Run-length coding is a one-dimensional scheme because it only operates on runs in the horizontal direction only. In the majority of documents, however, there are significant correlations between adjacent scan lines in the vertical direction as well. A number of algorithms have already been developed to exploit these properties [7] [8] [9]. However, since the primary focus of this work has been the development of efficient coding for typed text, a relatively simple approach has been chosen for this preliminary version. Rather than run-length coding the residue directly, CAFC run-length codes the *difference* between the pixels in adjacent scan-lines. The difference between two pixels is equal to 0 if the pixels are of the same color and 1 if they are different. Instead of parsing a scan-line into runs of black and white, it uses information from the scan-line immediately above to parse the scan-line into runs of 0s ("same" runs) and 1s ("different" runs).

Figure 4-5 shows the 2D run-length distributions for the same set of documents. Clearly, the peaks are much sharper, indicating that there is a higher degree of redundancy in the images with this model than with one-dimensional run-length coding. Because of this, the run-lengths will take fewer bits to represent after passing through the entropy coding stage. Using the difference between adjacent scan-lines is therefore an extremely simple way of



Figure 4-5: 2D run-length statistics for a sample set of images.

exploiting the two-dimensional redundancies in images.

The run-length statistics used in Optimized 2D Run-Length Coding are considerably different from those used in Group 3 for another reason. Because the images processed by the 2D run-length coder are residues, they are void of typed text and dithered bitmaps, which have already been removed and encoded by the other methods. A page without these contents has somewhat different run-length statistics than those of a complete page.

For both of the above reasons, a new training set is generated consisting of residues of the original training set. The entropy coding can then be performed more efficiently, taking advantage of the vertical correlations as well as reduction in content diversity. Even better, the arithmetic coder used in CAFC is adaptive and automatically updates these run-length statistics based upon the statistics of the particular image being processed. This is explained in detail in Sect. 5.3.

Run-length coding achieves compression by eliminating redundancy on a microscopic level, focusing only on small regions of pixels at a time. This is a good choice for handwriting and graphics which have little or no repetition throughout a page but have very predictable local properties.

4.3 Direct Coding

Direct coding is the straightforward conversion of pixels to bits for dithered bitmap fragments. It does not actually perform any compression and is so simple that it is hardly a coding scheme at all. Instead, it is used as a preventative measure for unusual instances when the distribution run-lengths present is so abnormal that the fragment would be otherwise expanded. Scan-line segments that meet this criterion are likely to contain a large number of very short runs so that it does not fit the run-length model well.

Chapter 5

Multiplexing and Arithmetic Coding

The final stage of the CAFC encoder uses arithmetic coding to combine the individual outputs from the three different content coders into a single stream of output data. Section 5.1 describes the relationship between the CAFC page model and the order in which contents are combined in the encoded output stream. Sections 5.2 and 5.3 provide a brief tutorial on arithmetic coding. Finally, Sect. 5.4 puts these ideas together to explain the specifics of how arithmetic coding is used to multiplex the individual contents in CAFC.

5.1 Content Multiplexing

According to the CAFC page model, an image consists entirely of the following objects: symbols, dithered bitmap fragments, and "same" and "different" runs. These page components fill up the entire area of the image in the form of horizontal portions of a scan line. Dithered bitmap fragments and "same" and "different" runs are naturally horizontal segments. In the case of symbols, the model specifies that the bitmap representation fills up no space on the page. Instead, the symbol is superimposed over the presumably white space below it. Since by definition, a symbol must be surrounded by white pixels, this area



Figure 5-1: CAFC multiplexing state diagram.

would most likely consist of "same" runs that go "under" the black symbol.

The CAFC encoder scans the source document from left to right and then top to bottom, breaking the page down into its content components. After an object is classified, it is encoded with the appropriate compression scheme and passed on to the multiplexing stage, which combines the components of the image into a single data stream in the same order that they were read from the page.

Figure 5-1 contains the state diagram that is used when multiplexing data from the three individual coding algorithms. The beginning of each scan-line is assumed to begin with a "same" run. This is true most of the time because the majority of documents have a white border on the left side of the page. If the line begins with a symbol or dithered bitmap, a "same" run of length zero is encoded first. Following a "same" run can be a "different" run, a new symbol, a matching symbol, or a dithered bitmap fragment. It could also be followed by another "same" run if and only if the run ends at the end of the scan-line (triggering the beginning of a new line). New symbols are always followed by "different" runs, because the detected starting pixel is always black and the pixel above it must always be white (since symbols are surrounded by white pixels). Matching symbols, on the other hand, are always followed by a "same" run, because white pixels run underneath and above the symbol. Finally, dithered bitmap fragments are always followed by a "same" run. The end of the page is reached after the last "same" run on the last scan-line.

The CAFC decoder's demultiplexor uses the same model to separate the data stream back into three separate components. The Symbol Matching and Substitution decoder can correctly update its library because new unique symbols are detected in the same order that they are presented to the receiver, and repetitions of a previous symbol will never appear before it has been added to the library. Also, real-time facsimile communications is possible because the page is transmitted from top to bottom, and only a few scan lines of buffering are required for symbols.

5.2 Arithmetic Coding

This section provides a brief introduction to arithmetic coding (AC). For a more in-depth explanation, refer to one of the many publications on this topic [13] [14]. Enough background is presented here to explain the basic principles of arithmetic coding and how it is used by CAFC to multiplex and entropy-code the encoded contents. In this description, the term "element" is used to refer to what most of the literature on model-based entropy-coding defines as a "symbol." This is to avoid the obvious confusion with the definition of "symbol" that has been used up to this point.

An entropy coder takes as input a stream of *elements* taken from a fixed alphabet and converts them to a stream of output bits. A *model* consists of all of the possible input elements and their respective probabilities. The encoder applies a model to each input element to produce an output with the minimal number of bits. Suppose a model contains N elements named e_1 through e_N with probabilities P_1 through P_N . It is a necessary condition that the probabilities add up to unity:

$$\sum_{n=1}^{N} P_n = 1$$
.

The optimal number of bits necessary to represent element e_n is equal to $-\log P_n$ where the logarithm is taken to base 2. The optimal number of bits necessary to encode a stream of M elements x[1] through x[M] is just the sum over all elements:

optimal number of bits =
$$\sum_{m=1}^{M} -\log P_{x_{[m]}}$$
.

For example, if a model consists of the letters a, b, and c with probabilities 0.5, 0.3, and 0.2, respectively, then the message "abacab" would require a minimum of $-\log 0.5 - \log 0.3$ - $\log 0.5 - \log 0.3 = 8.796$ bits.

Since each element occurs with a probability of P_n , the average number of bits required to encode an element is equal to the following expression:

$$\sum_{n=1}^{N} -P_n \log P_n$$

The most straightforward way to convert a stream of elements into bits is to use a unique fixed-length codeword to represent each possible element. If the coding model contains an alphabet of N elements, then each codeword would require at least $\log N$ bits. In the above example, this would be $\log 3 = 1.58$ bits, which would have to be rounded up to 2. If a is encoded as 00, b as 01, and c as 10, the above message would be encoded as 000100100001, a total of 12 bits. This approach does not take into account the probability of each element and therefore achieves no compression whatsoever.

A better approach is Huffman coding, which assigns a variable-length codeword to each element. The codewords are selected so that the shorter codes refer to the most probable elements and the longer codes refer to the least probable ones. An optimal Huffman coding scheme for the above example would be to encode **a** as 0, **b** as 10, and **c** as 11. The above message would be encoded as 010011010, a total of 9 bits. While this is significantly better, the reductions that Huffman coding achieves can never approach the theoretical limit. This is due to the restriction that each codeword must be of an integral length. Most of the time, however, the ideal number of bits for representing a particular run-length falls inbetween two consecutive integers. Because of this, small compromises must be made when the Huffman codewords are assigned, leading to suboptimal coder performance.

Arithmetic coding avoids this limitation by abandoning the notion of codewords altogether. Instead, a message is represented by an interval of real numbers between 0 and 1. Based upon the coding model, each element is assigned a unique range within this interval [0,1]in such a manner that none of the ranges overlap. Table 5.1 lists the model and associated

element	probability	range
a	0.2	[0, 0.2]
b	0.3	[0.2, 0.5]
С	0.5	[0.5, 1.0]

Table 5.1: Example fixed model for alphabet [a, b, c].

subintervals for the previous example.

Initially, the range for the message is the entire interval [0,1]. As each element is encoded, the range is narrowed to a smaller interval based upon the range of the element. For example, with the above model, encoding the element **a** would reduce the range to [0, 0.2]. Encoding another **a** would further reduce it to [0, 0.04]. In general, if the interval was previously $[x_1, x_2]$ and the element to be encoded has the associated range $[y_1, y_2]$, the new interval is $[(x_2-x_1)y_1 + x_1, (x_2-x_1)y_2 + x_1]$. Encoding the entire message **abacab** produces the following results:

Initially		[0,	1]
After seeing	a	[0,	0.2]
	b	[0.04,	0.1]
	a	[0.04,	0.052]
	с	[0.046,	0.052]
	a	[0.046,	0.0472]
	b	[0.04624,	0.0466]

Decoding this message is fairly straightforward. The decoder simply compares the interval with the ranges in the model to determine which was the first element in the message. It then "removes" this element from the message by computing a new interval $[(x_1-y_1)/(y_2-y_1), (x_2-y_1)/(y_2-y_1)]$ and the process repeats.

As it turns out, the entire message can be uniquely decoded by any number within the calculated interval. The longer the message, the more bits it takes to represent this number. For a large number of elements, the number of bits approaches the theoretical minimum. Thus, arithmetic coding is an optimal technique for encoding a stream of elements if their associated probabilities are known.

The implementation of arithmetic coding in a practical system is a bit more complicated. On a computer system, real numbers are best represented with floating point variables. These offer fairly limited precision, making them useless for encoding and decoding long messages. It is much more desirable to use integer arithmetic if possible. In addition, operating on intervals in the above manner would require an amount of storage proportional to the length of the message, since the number of bits required to represent the interval is equal to the *total* number of encoded bits. Again, this is not feasible for long messages. Fortunately, methods have been developed for performing arithmetic coding of arbitrarily long messages using only integer arithmetic. CAFC utilizes such techniques, which are described adequately elsewhere [13] [14].

5.3 Adaptive Arithmetic Coding Models

At any stage of the coding process, the arithmetic encoder takes as input the element to encode, a coding model, and the present state of the coder and generates as an output a stream of bits. The corresponding arithmetic decoder takes as input the stream of bits to decode, the same coding model, and the present state of the decoder to reconstruct the element. This structure is extremely flexible because it does not restrict the model to be fixed over time. After each element is encoded, is possible to revise the model with an updated alphabet of elements or associated probabilities. As long as the decoder has access to the new model at each stage, it can generate the correct stream of output elements.

In fact, because there is no coding delay associated with arithmetic coding, the new model can even be a function of the elements transmitted. In an *adaptive* arithmetic coder, after each element is encoded, the probability of that element is increased in the coding model. That way, the next time the same element appears, it will require fewer bits to encode. The arithmetic decoder updates its model in the exact same manner based upon the decoded elements, so that it is always in accordance with the encoder. Adaptive arithmetic coding works well for encoding streams of elements where the relative probabilities of each element are fairly constant but unknown, because it eventually "adapts" to the appropriate statistics after a large enough set of elements has been encoded.

5.4 Arithmetic Coding Model for CAFC

The arithmetic coder in CAFC serves two major functions. Most importantly, it is the mechanism used to actually merge the three independent data streams from Symbol Matching and Substitution, Optimized 2D Run-Length Coding, and Direct Coding. Furthermore, it provides additional compression by exploiting the relative probabilities each run-length or symbol.

As explained in the previous sections, arithmetic coding efficiently represents a sequence of items from a given alphabet by using information from a model consisting of the alphabet and probability of occurrence of each entry. In CAFC, there are actually three different arithmetic coding models, all shown in Table 5.2, where W represents the width of the image in pixels and N indicates the total number of symbols in the symbol library. The particular model and element that are used depend upon the state of the encoder and the content that is to be encoded. *AC Model0* is used to encode "same" runs, matching symbols, or codes to indicate a new symbol (new-symbol), a dithered bitmap fragment (bitmap), or the end of the page (escape). *AC Model1* provides the capability of encoding "different" runs, matching symbols, or a code to indicate a dithered bitmap fragment. Finally, *AC Model2* encodes bitmap fragments as well as a code to signify the end of one (last-pixel).

The complete arithmetic coding state diagram for CAFC is shown in Fig. 5-2. The dashed boxes represent the contexts of the three different coding models. As the encoder moves from one state to the next, the element shown in italics along the indicated path is encoded using the appropriate model. In addition, this is an adaptive coder, and the model(s) indicated in a typewriter font are updated with an increased probability for the encoded element. Also, when a new symbol is detected, a new element is created in AC Model0 and AC Model1 for encoding future instances of matching symbols (after the new-symbol element is encoded).

Performing both the multiplexing and entropy-coding with a single arithmetic coder is desirable because of its simplicity and flexibility. With the exception of dithered bitmap fragments, all possible image components are contained within a single alphabet, eliminating the need for headers or tags to be incorporated into the data stream. The entropy-coding

	AC Model0		AC Model1	AC Model2	
#	element	#	element	#	element
0	"same" run of 0	0	"different" run of 0	0	a single white pixel
1	"same" run of 1	1	"different" run of 1	1	a single black pixel
2	"same" run of 2	2	"different" run of 2	2	last-pixel
	•				
W	"same" run of W	W	"different" run of W		
}					
W+1	escape	W+1			
W+2	new-symbol	W+2			
W+3	bitmap	W+3	bitmap		
W+4	symbol #1	W+4	symbol #1		
W+5	symbol #2	W+5	symbol #2		
W+6	symbol #3	W+6	symbol #3		
	•				
1	•	.			
	•	•			
W+N	symbol #N	W+N	symbol #N		
+3	, 	+3	ا ایر رو اور اور اور اور اور اور اور اور اور		

Table 5.2: CAFC's three arithmetic coding models.

of run-lengths is no longer integrated with the run-length coding process, as it is in Group 3 Modified Huffman Run-Length Coding. This approach can also take advantage of the redundancy associated with the relative probabilities of each of the unique symbols contained in the symbol library. For example, on a typical typewritten document, the letter "e" appears far more frequently than the letter "q." Because CAFC's arithmetic coder is adaptive, the encoded "e"s will end up taking fewer bits than the encoded "q"s.

Adaptive coders often perform quite poorly at the beginning of the encoding process because a representative set of statistics has not yet been generated. To help alleviate this problem, the CAFC elements for run-lengths are initially "weighted" based upon the statistics of a large collection of sample images. The encoder eventually adapts to the real statistics of the image (and performs better) after enough of the page has been encoded. More importantly, it does not initially perform any worse than a non-adaptive run-length coder, which uses the same predefined statistics for the entire document.



Figure 5-2: Arithmetic coding state diagram.

Chapter 6

CAFC Decoder

The CAFC decoder reverses the compression process, converting an encoded representation of a facsimile page back into the form of an image. This process is fairly straightforward, following directly from the design of the encoder.

The various building blocks of the image reconstruction algorithm are depicted in Fig. 6-1. A content splitter first separates the encoded data stream back into the basic elements of its three constituent contents: symbols, "same" or "different" runs, and dithered bitmap fragments. These are then individually converted back into bitmap form by the appropriate content decoder, either Symbol Substitution, Optimized 2D Run-Length Decoding or Direct Decoding. Finally, an Image Constructor combines the decoded image objects together to form a single reconstructed output page.

The Symbol Matching and Substitution decoder converts a stream of library index numbers (encoded as AC element numbers) back into symbols to insert into the destination image. In order to do this, it must maintain its own identical copy of the symbol library. Since at any given point in time the library consists of symbols which have already been encoded by another method, this process can be performed adaptively. The CAFC encoder multiplexes the data from each of the three coding techniques in such a manner that a causal system exists between the source page and the library. The decoder can capture all new symbols from the partially generated destination image by applying the same symbol isolation algorithm



Figure 6-1: CAFC decoder block diagram.

as the encoder. Because both libraries are updated in exactly the same manner based upon identical images, they should be in accordance at all times. The actual decoding process is then very straightforward and involves nothing more than a simple table lookup operation. For each library index number in the encoded data stream, the appropriate symbol bitmap is extracted from the library and superimposed directly onto the reconstructed output page.

Because the content multiplexing is performed inherently in the arithmetic coding process, the content splitter is directly implemented with an arithmetic decoder. Each decoded data item is then passed into one of three different reconstruction algorithms, depending upon its content. The Symbol Substitutor takes as an input the library index number of an encoded symbol and performs a table lookup into the symbol library, producing a two-dimensional bitmap representation of the symbol. The Optimized 2D Run-Length Decoder converts a given run-length into a run of "same" or "different" pixels to be inserted into the output image. The Direct Decoder generates a horizontal segment of pixels from a stream of input bits using each bit as the representation for a single pixel.

All generated image elements are combined together by the Image Constructor. Since in the CAFC page model, the basic element of each content is a portion of a scan line, the Image Constructor simply fills up the output page with these non-overlapping segments. The only exception is typed text symbols, which are two-dimensional and therefore extend below the scan line segment. Symbols are incorporated into a reconstructed image with a pixel-wise inclusive OR function that preserves black pixels. They are effectively "placed on top of" whatever occupies the space where they belong, which should be a region of white pixels. The resulting image is the final output of the CAFC decoder, a reconstructed version of the original source page. If the encoding was done well, the two should appear almost identical.

Chapter 7

CAFC Parameter Optimization

The two most important performance measures of any compression algorithm are the amount of compression it can achieve and the quality of the output generated by the decoder. There is, of course, an inherent tradeoff between these properties, and the objective is usually to develop a technique that meets some standard for one of them while maximizing the performance of the other. In the case of DCME facsimile communications, it is more important that the quality of the reconstructed image be high (though not necessarily perfect). The goal then is to maximize the compression ratio under this constraint.

There are a number of different adjustable parameters in Content-Adaptive Facsimile Coding which need to be preset in advance. In some cases, the values that are used are not particularly critical. However, most of the time the overall compression ratio and/or reconstructed image quality depend very heavily on the selections that are made.

This chapter discusses the various choices that are available in the design of a CAFC coding system and explains the criteria and procedures that were developed for optimizing the performance of the coder based upon these parameters. Within each section, the values that were chosen for the preliminary version of the algorithm are summarized.

7.1 Selection of Symbol Isolation Technique

Section 3.1 described the process of symbol isolation and detection for extracting typed text symbols from a source image. For CAFC, three different approaches were developed, symbol filling, symbol tracing, and symbol windowing. Since only one symbol isolation algorithm is needed, the different techniques need to be evaluated so that the best one can be selected for CAFC.

In terms of compression performance, the most important property of a symbol isolator is its ability to detect and isolate all of the symbols on a page. Symbol filling and symbol tracing can both do this (though the results may differ slightly), while symbol windowing cannot. On the other hand, it is desirable to be able to implement facsimile compression on limited hardware platforms so as reduce the cost and increase the mobility of such systems. Symbol windowing requires very little in the way of computational resources, while the other two techniques require storage space and processor cycles that grow linearly or quadratically with the size of the symbol.

Table 7.1 summarizes the space and processing power requirements of each of the three algorithms, as well as their performance at isolating symbols from a large collection of test images (from Appendix D). As expected, symbol filling was able to detect the most symbols while symbol windowing detected the fewest. However, the disparity was very small, indicating that all three algorithms did a perfect or nearly perfect job. And since symbol windowing requires the smallest amount of storage space, it appears to be the best choice for symbol isolation.

It is interesting to note that the execution times of the simulations did not vary considerably when different isolation techniques were used. This indicates that symbol isolation does not contribute significantly to the total amount of processing power required by CAFC.

Name	complexity	Total # Symbols Detected	time	space
Symbol Filling	medium	11011	O(L×W)	O(L×W)
Symbol Tracing	high	10999	O(L+W)	O(L+W)
Symbol Windowing	low	10898	O(L+W)	O(1)

Table '	7.1:	Comparison	of	symbol	isolation	techniques.
---------	------	------------	----	--------	-----------	-------------

7.2 Feature Selection and Matching Criteria

The feature matching component of Symbol Matching and Substitution has the important task of detecting probable symbol mismatches before they are passed onto the more computationally demanding template matcher. As explained in Sect. 4.1.1, this involves the extraction of a number of high-level features from the symbols. For each feature F_n , the absolute difference D_n is compared against a rejection threshold r_n to determine whether or not to reject a symbol during a library search, where

$$D_n(s_1, s_2) = |F_n(s_1) - F_n(s_2)|$$
.

In the development of a feature matching algorithm, it is necessary to select a set of features and a corresponding set of rejection thresholds. These parameters should be selected so that the feature matcher is effective at eliminating differing symbols and passing matching symbols. While it is certainly undesirable for the feature matcher to incorrectly pass differing symbols, it is absolutely critical that it not reject matching symbols. The former would merely result in the need to perform template matching, costing processor time, but not affecting the compression gain. The latter would lead to the misinterpretation of the two matching symbols as differing symbols, resulting in the creation of redundant library entries and severe reduction in the amount of compression that is achieved.

For this reason, the feature matcher should be designed to be very conservative, with rejection thresholds set high enough to pass the overwhelming majority of matching symbols. If $P(D_n(M_1, M_2) = d)$ is the probability that the absolute difference between feature n of any two matching symbols M_1 and M_2 is equal to d, then the probability of false rejection for feature n, Pf_n , is equal to the following expression:

$$1 - \sum_{d=0}^{r_n - 1} P(D_n(M_1, M_2) = d)$$

After all N_F features have been extracted and tested, the overall probability of false rejection for the feature matching system, Pf, can be easily computed:

$$Pf = 1 - \prod_{n=1}^{N_F} (1 - Pf_n)$$
.*

To make the symbol matching of CAFC as robust as possible, Pf is selected to be very low, 0.005, so that only 1 in 200 pairs of matching symbols should be falsely considered a mismatch. To select the 5 best features, the probability of false detection for each feature should therefore be targeted at 0.025. Using these assumptions, the rejection thresholds are chosen to be the values that satisfy

$$0.005 = 1 - \sum_{d=0}^{r_n - 1} P(D_n(M_1, M_2) = d)$$

Once the rejection thresholds have been established with this procedure, the chances that a pair of matching symbols will be falsely rejected should be the same for all of the features. It is then possible to evaluate the features based upon their ability to correctly reject two differing symbols. If $P(D_n(S_1, S_2) = d)$ is the probability that the absolute difference between feature n of any two differing symbols S_1 and S_2 is equal to d, then the effectiveness, e_n , of feature n is defined as follows:

$$e_n = 1 - \sum_{d=0}^{r_n - 1} P(D_n(S_1, S_2) = d)$$
,

where e_n is just the probability that the feature matcher will correctly reject two differing symbols. The overall effectiveness of the symbol matcher, e_i is a function of the effectiveness of each feature:

$$e = 1 - \prod_{n=1}^{N_F} (1 - e_n)$$
.*

For CAFC, the features are selected from the list of nine easily-extracted features listed earlier in Table 4.1. In order maximize the overall effectiveness of the feature matcher in CAFC, the five features that are selected are those with the five highest e_n 's.

^{*}These equations assume mutual statistical independence between all of the features of a symbol. This is a crude and inaccurate model, but is still useful for estimating the overall sensitivity and effectiveness of feature matching.



Figure 7-1: Statistics of features on test symbols.

In order to determine $P(D_n(M_1, M_2) = d)$ and $P(D_n(S_1, S_2) = d)$, a set of typed text test images was generated and scanned. The eight pages shown in Appendix C contain 8 repetitions of 78 different characters in 3 fonts, 3 styles, and 3 sizes. To obtain $P(D_n(M_1, M_2) = d)$, all instances of the same symbol are compared with one another using each of the nine features as a basis. Likewise, $P(D_n(S_1, S_2) = d)$ is generated by comparing all of the "similar" symbols with one another in the same manner. "Similar" symbols are differing symbols that are likely to be confused with one another, such as the same character in two different fonts or styles. Figure 7-1 contains the graphs of $P(D_n(M_1, M_2) = d)$ and $P(D_n(S_1, S_2) = d)$, determined from data compiled from these tests.

(m) # (n)	Feature Name	r_n	en
1	Width	2	0.72
2	Height	4	0.50
3	Number of Black Pixels	30	0.66
4	Number of White Pixels	53	0.52
5	Number of Horizontal Run-Lengths	8	0.37
6	Number of Vertical Run-Lengths	4	0.62
7	Horizontal Moment	2	0.49
8	Vertical Moment	3	0.32
9	Average Width	3	0.37

Table 7.2: Feature statistics – rejection threshold and effectiveness.

Using these results, the procedure described above was performed to determine the optimal rejection threshold and the effectiveness of each feature. As can be seen in Table 7.2, the five most effective features of a symbol (in order) are its width, the number of black pixels, the number of vertical runs, the number of white pixels, and its height, with an overall effectiveness of 0.991. These are the features that were selected for CAFC.

7.3 Template Matching Criteria

The template matching procedure, described in Sect. 4.1.2, also uses a rejection threshold to determine whether or not two symbols are matches. Unlike in feature matching, however, it is extremely important that the template matcher does not falsely match any differing symbols. This is because template matching is the final stage in symbol matching, and any errors made here would result in the incorrect symbol being substituted into the reconstructed image.

Figure 7-2 shows a sample portion of a page processed with the rejection threshold r_t set at three different values. When r_t is on the low side at 0.6, the results are somewhat embarrassing; the symbol mismatches are numerous and obvious, and almost appear as typos. When r_t is raised to 0.8, only a few errors appear. Finally when r_t is close to 1, there are no errors. THIS CONTRIBUTION OUTLINES A PROPOSED OBJECTIVE TEST METHODOLOGY FOR ASSESSING THE PERFORMANCE OF 16-KBIT/S CODECS IN A MANNER THAT IS COMMENSURATE WITH THE ENVISAGED APPLICATIONS OUTLINED BY SG XVIII TD 1.41 OUTLINING IN THE TERMS OF REFERENCE OF THE AD HOC GROUP ON 16-KBIT/S SPEECH CODING [1].

SINCE MUCH OF THE SUBJECTIVE TEST METHODOLOGY WILL BE CONTRIBUTED BY SG XII OR BY THE JOINT WORK OF SG XII WITH THIS GROUP, ONLY OBJECTIVE MEASUREMENTS ARE ADDRESSED IN THIS CONTRIBUTION.

THIS CONTRIBUTION IS THUS STRUCTURED IN TWO SECTIONS, WHERE SECTION 2 OUTLINES VARIOUS TYPES OF SIGNALS WHOSE IMPACT ON THE PERFORMANCE OF A CANDIDATE 16-KBIT/S CODEC NEEDS TO BE CHARACTERIZED, AND SECTION 3 OUTLINES AN OBJECTIVE MEASUREMENT METHODOLOGY WHICH INCLUDES TESTS APPROPRIATE FOR EACH TYPE OF SIGNAL OUTLINED IN SECTION 2.

original

THIS CONTRIBUTION OUTLINES A PROPOSED OBJECTIVE TEST METNOCOLOGY FOB ASSESSING THE PERFORMANCE OF 16-KBIT/S CODECS IN A MANNER THAT IS COMMENSURATE WITH THE ENVISAGED APPLICATIONS OUTLINED BY SG XVIII TD 1.41 OUTLINING IN THE TEMS OF REFERENGE OF THE AD HOC GROUP ON 16-KGIT/S SPEECH CODING [1].

SINCE MUCH OF THE SUBJECTIVE TEST METHOOOLOGY WILL BE Contributed by SG XII or by the joint work of SG XII with this group, only objective measurements are addressed in this contribution.

THIS CONTRIBUTION IS THUS STRUCTURED IN TWO SECTIONS, WNERE SECTION 2 OUTLINES VARIOUS TYPES OF SIGNALS WHOSE IMPACT ON TNE PERFORHANCE OF A CANDIDATE 1G-KBIT/S CODEC NEEDS TO BE CHARAOTERIZED, AND SECTION 3 OUTLINES AN OBJECTIVE MEASUREMENT HETHODOLOST WHICH INCLUDES TESTS APPROPRIATE FOR EACH TYPE OF SIBNAL OUTLINED IN SECTION 2.

correlation rejection threshold=0.6

THIS CONTRIBUTION OUTLINES A PROPOSED OBJECTIVE TEST METHODOLOGY FOR ASSESSING THE PERFORMANCE OF 16-KBIT/S CODECS IN A MANNER THAT IS COMMENSURATE WITH THE ENVISAGED APPLICATIONS OUTLINED BY SG XVIII TD 1.41 OUTLINING IN THE TERMS OF REFERENCE DF THE AD HOC GROUP ON 16-KBIT/S SPEECH CODING [1].

SINCE MUCH DF THE SUBJECTIVE TEST METHODOLOGY WILL BE CONTRIBUTED BY SG XII OR BY THE JOINT WORK OF SG XII WITH THIS GROUP, ONLY OBJECTIVE MEASUREMENTS ARE ADDRESSED IN THIS CONTRIBUTION.

THIS CONTRIBUTION IS THUS STRUCTURED IN TWO SECTIONS, WHERE SECTION 2 OUTLINES VARIOUS TYPES OF SIGNALS WHOSE IMPACT ON THE PERFORMANCE OF A CANDIDATE 16-KBIT/S CODEC NEEDS TO BE CHARACTERIZED, AND SECTION 3 OUTLINES AN OBJECTIVE MEASUREMENT METHODDLOGY WHICH INCLUDES TESTS APPROPRIATE FDR EACH TYPE OF SIGNAL OUTLINED IN SECTION 2.

correlation rejection threshold=0.8

THIS CONTRIBUTION OUTLINES A PROPOSED OBJECTIVE TEST METHODOLOGY FOR ASSESSING THE PERFORMANCE OF 16-KBIT/S CODECS IN A MANNER THAT IS COMMENSURATE WITH THE ENVISAGED APPLICATIONS OUTLINED BY SG XVIII TD 1.41 OUTLINING IN THE TERMS OF REFERENCE OF THE AD HOC GROUP ON 16-KBIT/S SPEECH CODING [1].

SINCE MUCH OF THE SUBJECTIVE TEST METHODOLOGY WILL BE CONTRIBUTED BY SG XII OR BY THE JOINT WORK OF SG XII WITH THIS GROUP, ONLY OBJECTIVE MEASUREMENTS ARE ADDRESSED IN THIS CONTRIBUTION.

THIS CONTRIBUTION IS THUS STRUCTURED IN TWO SECTIONS, WHERE SECTION 2 OUTLINES VARIOUS TYPES OF SIGNALS WHOSE IMPACT ON THE PERFORMANCE OF A CANDIDATE 16-KBIT/S CODEC NEEDS TO BE CHARACTERIZED, AND SECTION 3 OUTLINES AN OBJECTIVE MEASUREMENT METHODOLOGY WHICH INCLUDES TESTS APPROPRIATE FOR EACH TYPE OF SIGNAL OUTLINED IN SECTION 2.

correlation rejection threshold = 0.9

Figure 7-2: Reconstructed images at various template matching thresholds.

r_t	total symbols	unique symbols	size(bytes)
0.6	689	84	4028
0.8	689	216	7215
0.9	689	468	11740

Table 7.3: CAFC coding performance at various template matching thresholds

The value of r_t also has a significant effect on the performance of Symbol Matching and Substitution and on the overall compression performance of CAFC. Table 7.3 compares the total number of unique symbols detected and total number of encoded bytes for the above image at the different threshold values. The simulation shows that as r_t is increased, the performance drops rapidly. It is therefore important to choose a value for r_t that is just high enough to eliminate any symbol matching errors, but no higher. Through extensive trial-and-error on a number of different source images, a value of 0.82 was chosen.

7.4 2D Run-Length Coding Initial Model

In order for 2D Optimized Run-Length Coding to be effective, it is important the that arithmetic coder take full advantage of the disparity in the relative probabilities of each of the run-lengths through entropy-coding. The arithmetic coder used by CAFC is adaptive and automatically does this by developing a model containing run-length statistics on the fly. However, at the top of the page, the arithmetic coder has only collected a very small amount of data and does not have such an accurate model available.

To compensate for this, the CAFC arithmetic encoder and decoder start off with models containing run-length statistics that are intended to be representative of the majority of facsimile documents. These are generated by encoding the training set images in Appendix D with 2D Optimized Run-Length Coding. Once collected, the probabilities are scaled down by a factor of 4 and placed in the initial arithmetic coding model for CAFC. With a scale factor of 4, the initial run-length statistics are used exclusively at the top of the page and the adaptively-determined statistics begin to dominate only after half of the page has been processed, at which point a reasonably good model will have developed.

Chapter 8

Analysis and Evaluation

This chapter discusses the overall performance of Content-Adaptive Facsimile Coding as determined by a number of different measures. Through the use of the software implementation of CAFC described and listed in Appendix E, a large number of simulations were performed to quantify several important properties of CAFC. Unfortunately, the detection and coding of dithered bitmaps is missing from this implementation and could therefore not be evaluated. However, none of the test images used in these tests appear to contain any instances of this content anyway.

Of primary interest is the amount of compression that is achieved by the algorithm. Without a reasonably high enough compression ratio, it would be difficult to justify the introduction of the added complexity of CAFC into a facsimile communication system. Equally important is the quality of the reconstructed images that are generated by the decoder. To analyze the performance of CAFC for these measures, a set of test documents is passed through the encoder and decoder stages so that both the compression ratios and image quality can be evaluated.

The remaining two properties that are examined here directly affect CAFC's capability of being incorporated onto a real-world hardware platform. The requirements of CAFC in terms of computational resources are a direct measure of the cost of implementing it in hardware. In order for CAFC to be economically feasible, this cost must be low compared to the savings obtained in channel bandwidth. Finally, the amount of coding delay introduced by CAFC must not be too high or it would be technically impossible to use with the existing facsimile protocols.

8.1 Compression Gains

The overall compression gain for CAFC was measured by encoding the set of eight standard CCITT documents included in Appendix A. Table 8.1 lists the size of each of the CAFC-compressed images in bytes as well as those reported from a number of existing bi-level image compression algorithms, including Group 3, two-dimensional Group 3, Group 4, and JBIG. The compression ratios achieved are shown in Table 8.2, and a direct comparison is made with CCITT one-dimensional Group 3.

The compression ratios for CAFC varied significantly, from roughly 6:1 to 27:1 depending upon the document. As expected, it outperformed Group 3 in every case by an average of almost 2:1. Compared to the remaining compression algorithms, however, CAFC did not fare so well. With the exception of CCITT Image #4, which consists predominantly of typed text, CAFC performed about as well as G3D2, slightly worse than Group 4, and about a factor of 2 worse than JBIG. However, this is to be expected, because the majority of compression gains in CAFC are obtained from Symbol Matching and Substitution, optimized for typed text. On CCITT Image #4, for example, CAFC outperformed the JBIG standard by over 25%. The Optimized 2D Run-Length Coding in CAFC is not nearly as sophisticated as the two-dimensional approaches in Group 4 or JBIG, so it is no surprise

Source Image	Raw	G3D1	G3D2	G4	JBIG	CAFC
CCITT #1	513216	37423	25967	18103	14715	18816
CCITT #2	513216	34367	19656	10803	8545	20980
CCITT #3	513216	65034	40797	28706	21988	38194
CCITT #4	513216	108075	81815	69275	54356	39862
CCITT #5	513216	68317	44157	32222	25877	36903
CCITT #6	513216	51171	28245	16651	12589	27494
CCITT #7	513216	106420	81465	69282	56253	83604
CCITT #8	513216	62806	33025	19114	14278	34640

Table 8.1: Compressed file sizes in bytes for various coding algorithms.

	CAFC:raw	CAFC:G3D1
Source Image	Compression Ratio	Compression Ratio
CCITT #1	27.3:1	2.0:1
CCITT #2	24.5:1	1.6:1
CCITT #3	13.4:1	1.7:1
CCITT #4	12.9:1	2.7:1
CCITT #5	13.9:1	1.9:1
CCITT #6	18.7:1	1.9:1
CCITT #7	6.13:1	1.3:1
CCITT #8	14.8:1	1.8:1

Table 8.2: Relative compression ratios for CAFC

that CAFC cannot compete on documents where this form of coding is predominantly used.

However, the results of this analysis lead to a promising conclusion. It appears that if the Optimized 2D Run-Length Coder were to be replaced by an approach similar to JBIG, CAFC could perform as well as JBIG for non-text documents and better than JBIG for typed documents. Consider the estimates shown in Table 8.3. The eight CCITT documents are processed with JBIG, CAFC, and CAFC Optimized 2D Run-Length Coding. In addition, the residues generated from CAFC are processed with Optimized 2D Run-Length Coding. The compressed file sizes are used to determine how much of each image is encoded using Symbol Matching and Substitution and how much was encoded using Optimized 2D Run-Length Coding. Then, based upon the JBIG:CAFC(RL coding only) ratio for each image, the number of bytes that would be necessary to encode the residue with JBIG is estimated. This value is added to the bytes required for Symbol Matching and Substitution to obtain the estimated compressed file size for the revised version of CAFC.

			CAFC	CAFC (RL	Potential CAFC
Source Image	JBIG	CAFC	(RL only)	on residue)	& CAFC:G3D1 ratio
CCITT #1	14715	18816	27651	16906	10907 (3.4:1)
CCITT #2	8545	20980	20995	20861	8609 (4.0:1)
CCITT #3	21988	38194	42150	36754	20613 (3.2:1)
CCITT #4	54356	39862	95189	30484	25850 (4.2:1)
CCITT #5	25877	36903	47887	33993	21279 (3.2:1)
CCITT #6	12589	27494	28273	27069	12478 (4.1:1)
CCITT #7	56253	83604	96038	75910	52157 (2.0:1)
CCITT #8	14278	34640	34489	34209	14593 (4.3:1)

Table 8.3: Estimated file sizes for CAFC with suggested modification.

The preliminary calculations suggest that the modified CAFC could either match or beat the performance of JBIG for almost all documents. This same approach would beat Group 3 by an average of approximately 3.5:1.

8.2 Reconstructed Image Quality

Both the Optimized 2D Run-Length Coder and Direct Coder components of CAFC are lossless techniques and do not introduce any distortion into the document. Image degradation is only possible with Symbol Matching and Substitution. It is therefore appropriate to examine reconstructed images containing typed text when evaluating this property of CAFC.

There are basically two types of distortion that can be introduced into an image by Symbol Matching and Substitution. The first is the error that is associated with the false matching two symbols that are actually different. The observable consequences of such a mistake are the appearance of the wrong character on the page. The second type of distortion results from errors in the placement of symbols on the reconstructed output image.

Appendix B contains the eight CCITT documents after having been encoded and decoded with CAFC. Occurrences of the first type of degradation are extremely rare, and most often occur when the font size is very small and the two mismatched symbols are scanned in poorly. In such cases, it is difficult for even a human set of eyes to differentiate the symbols, and such errors are likely to be overlooked. It is also possible, but difficult, to observe slight variations in the placement of symbols. Careful inspection of the lines of text reveals that they sometimes "weave" up and down by one or two pixels. This probably occurs because of the slight differences in the width and height of symbols that have been scanned in from different portions of the page. Suggestions are made in Sect. 10.2 to correct this problem.

Overall, the quality of the reconstructed images is excellent and is believed to be acceptable for use in commercial systems.

8.3 Computational Resources

Compared to Group 3, CAFC is a fairly sophisticated compression algorithm. While Group 3 can be easily coded on a very inexpensive microcontroller without concerns of memory or speed limitations, CAFC has relatively more demanding hardware requirements.

The most compute-intensive component of the CAFC algorithm is the search through the symbol library for matching symbols, and in particular template matching. These operations grow linearly with the size of the library. Thus, images with the largest number of unique symbols require the most processing time, and images with few unique symbols require the least. The majority of the memory required by CAFC is needed to store the bitmap representations of the symbols in the library. Again, documents with many unique symbols impose the greatest demand.

All simulations were performed on a Hewlett Packard 9000/720 (57 MIPS, 32 Mbyte of RAM) workstation using the C code contained in Appendix E. Compressing the majority of documents took approximately 30 seconds, while compressing documents with many unique symbols (such as CCITT #7) required about 90 seconds. Decoding the images took approximately half as long. It is believed that a substantial portion of the execution time is spent reading and writing the image files off of the disk.

The times required to process the images on the workstation are certainly not unreasonable; they are approximately as long as it takes presently to transmit a page over Group 3 facsimile terminal equipment. And if the code were rewritten in assembly language on a high-speed digital signal processor (DSP), the execution times would drop substantially. As the cost of DSPs and memory chips continues to drop, the feasibility of implementing CAFC as a hardware add-on to DCME increases. In fact, many of the speech coders presently used in DCME are of comparable complexity to DCME. It is believed that by 1997, when the next generation of DCME's are phased in, high-performance facsimile compression will offer a significant cost advantage.

8.4 Coding Delay

Finally, it is important to consider the amount of delay that is introduced by a coding algorithm. For real-time systems such as DCME, it is essential that it be kept to a minimum (see Sect. 9.2).

Group 3 coding has a delay of a single scan-line, since it is one-dimensional and only processes one line at a time. CAFC, on the other hand, needs several scan-lines in order to perform Symbol Matching and Substitution. Fortunately, an upper bound on the coding delay is inherent to CAFC because of the restriction on the height of a detected symbol. For CAFC to be able perform encoding and decoding by processing a fixed number of scan-lines at a time, the symbol isolator must be able to detect a symbol contained within this buffer. This buffer must be at least one pixel taller than the maximum allowed symbol height.

The maximum symbol height is a completely adjustable parameter. The larger it is, the more symbols can be isolated, giving CAFC the potential of achieving higher compression ratios for typed text. The cost is a higher coding delay. However, since the majority of text is not very large (probably no more than 14pt), there is a point of diminishing returns where a further increase in the maximum symbol height does not buy much additional compression. This seems to be in the neighborhood of 20 pixels.

Thus, although the coding delay introduced by CAFC is significantly higher than that of Group 3, it is bounded and can be adjusted to meet the needs of the system on which it is to be implemented.

Chapter 9

DCME Implementation Issues

In order to use Content-Adaptive Facsimile Coding as a secondary compression stage for facsimile communications over Digital Circuit Multiplication Equipment (DCME) [3], a number of implementation details must first be worked out.

9.1 Variable Bandwidth Output

One potential difficulty with CAFC is that its compression ratio is not fixed, but can vary significantly depending upon the nature of the source document. In fact, it can even be expected to change drastically throughout the transmission of a single page. This is because the Symbol Matching and Substitution encoder has to build up its library before it can achieve any compression, which cannot occur until a number of symbols are encoded with the less efficient Optimized 2D Run-Length coder. The situation appears even worse when one considers that CAFC is used as secondary compression. That is, the facsimile input channels to DCME are CCITT Recommendation T.4 Group 3-encoded images that must first be uncompressed before CAFC is applied. Group 3 is in general less efficient than CAFC, but the actual disparity between the two techniques varies considerably over time, especially when the source image contains a lot of typed text. So while the external facsimile terminal equipment transmits modulated Group 3-encoded data at a fixed rate, the two communicating DCMEs must exchange CAFC-compressed baseband data at an unpredictable rate.

Fortunately, a DCME configuration is an ideal environment for overcoming these sorts of problems. Because it multiplexes hundreds of channels together into a single high-speed link, it can allow for the bandwidths of each channel to vary over time, as long as the total bandwidth remains below the absolute maximum. Under typical conditions, a large number of facsimile pages are transmitted simultaneously, each sending a different portion of the page at a given time. The mechanisms in DCME for allowing variable bandwidth channels are not very straightforward and require a fairly sophisticated controller. However, unlike most other communications systems, DCME does possess this feature.

Of course, it is impossible to guarantee that the total bandwidth required by all of the DCME channels will always fall below the capacity of the high-speed link without placing severe restrictions on the total number of channels. Occasionally the channels are heavily loaded, and there is simply too much data to transmit in too short of a time span. Conventional DCME systems get around this problem on speech channels by using special coders that can compress the speech by an additional amount when necessary by sacrificing speech quality. When the system gets overloaded, a controller selects one or more voice channels to temporarily produce fewer output bits by increasing the compression, alleviating the problem. The associated increase in distortion is hardly noticeable because these periods of simultaneous high channel activity are short and infrequent.

The ability to make a tradeoff between quality and compression gain is thus a valuable feature to have in a source coder used in DCME. In most equipment today, however, facsimile and data channels are not equipped with this capability. Instead, they are simply given priority over voice channels so that only speech signals are allowed to be corrupted during overload. In the case of data channels, this is necessary to ensure an error-free transmission. But for facsimile, it is done only because there is no simple way to reduce the number of bits in a Group 3-encoded document without causing significant distortion to the page. If a facsimile compression algorithm with a selectable compression threshold could be developed, the same technique could be applied. CAFC does not provide this feature, nor does it lend itself to an easy modification so that it can. However, a number of lossy decimation and interpolation techniques have been developed which reduce the amount of redundancy in an image so that additional compression may be achieved [2] [15]. It is possible that the facsimile page can be preprocessed with such an algorithm before it is encoded with CAFC to reduce the overall bandwidth when the overload condition occurs.

9.2 Coding Delay

Another important factor in the implementation of a facsimile source coding technique is the type of system into which it will be incorporated. In a real-time facsimile communications system, both the transmitting and receiving facsimile terminal equipment are on-line and in direct communication with each other throughout the duration of the transfer; the transmitter does not disconnect until the entire document has been received. This differs from store-and-forward systems, where the document is first obtained from the transmitter, temporarily stored, transferred at a convenient time, and finally sent to the receiver. Because neither of the two facsimile terminals is tied up when the document is sent over the main communications link, store-and-forward systems can tolerate an arbitrary amount of propagation delay. Secondary facsimile compression can be easily incorporated into these systems because all processing can be performed while the terminals are off-line. In fact, since the entire page is available in storage, it is possible to use highly sophisticated compression algorithms that utilize all of the image information. Even processing time is not a major concern, because the transmission is already delayed by a period of time that is much longer than it takes to process the document. In contrast, real-time systems cannot withstand large delays between the transmitter and receiver because the CCITT Recommendation T.30 facsimile protocols do not account for them. At the beginning and end of the transfer, when two-way handshaking is performed, it is possible for some of the timeout thresholds to be exceeded, resulting in synchronization problems.

Despite these difficulties, DCME facsimile channels are always real-time systems. There are a number of specific reasons for this which are beyond the scope of this thesis. However, secondary facsimile compression can still be incorporated into real-time systems as long as certain restrictions are placed on the nature of the algorithm. First, the facsimile images must be transmitted serially from top to bottom as it is with Group 3. This requires both the encoder and decoder to be causal systems. Naturally, when generating output, they can only make use of information from the portion of the page which has been received so far. Second, the delays inherently introduced from the coding and decoding algorithms should be minimized to prevent timeouts in the protocol. Finally, the compression and decompression procedures should not demand too much processing power; this could introduce further delay into the system or make it too expensive or infeasible to implement.

Content-Adaptive Facsimile Coding is designed to meet all of the above restrictions. The serial input is processed from top to bottom, and the multiplexing stage ensures that the individual image components remain in this order in the encoded output. Of the three content coders, only Symbol Matching and Substitution has the potential for introducing significant delay into the system. This occurs only when large symbols are encoded, since many scan lines from the input have to be analyzed before a match can be detected. However, an upper bound is placed on the delay by imposing a limit on the height of a symbol that can be detected by the isolator. This restriction does degrade the compression ratio somewhat because fewer symbols can be detected and encoded with Symbol Matching and Substitution. Such a tradeoff between delay and loss of compression ratio is a property common to all source coding techniques, and a judicious choice must be made when establishing the thresholds so that the desired performance is obtained. Finally, the most compute intensive stages of CAFC are the symbol isolation and feature/template matching, and they should not present too much of a challenge for tomorrow's hardware.

9.3 Forward Error Correction

To prevent severe image distortion due to bit errors, Forward Error Correction is applied to all DCME facsimile channels. The use of FEC drastically reduces the bit error rate (BER) of a channel, allowing facsimile messages to be reliably transmitted over DCME. It does so by intentionally introducing redundancy into the data stream so that the receiver can detect and correct most errors. Despite its effectiveness, it is theoretically impossible for FEC to eliminate all bit errors in a channel; at best, there will be an occasional corrupted bit in the message. When this occurs, distortion is introduced into the received facsimile document. The effect of such an error on the reconstructed page is highly dependent upon the properties of the source coding scheme that is used. It is usually the case that image coders that achieve high compression gains are less tolerant to bit errors than those that do not. As it turns out, CAFC is extremely sensitive to corrupted data and completely breaks down when even a single bit error is introduced. This is because the arithmetic decoder that is used to demultiplex the different contents can no longer correctly decode the remainder of the message. From the point in time when an error occurs until the end of the transmission, the reconstructed image is severely distorted in an unpredictable manner.

Group 3 coding, which uses Huffman coding rather than arithmetic coding, suffers from this difficulty as well. However, the problem is mitigated through the use of special synchronization codes inserted into the data stream at the end of each scan line. When an error occurs, the entire scan line is corrupted, but the decoder can at least "resync" at the end of the line and continue decoding normally beginning with the next scan line. Usually, when a single scan line is omitted from an image, it is difficult or impossible to notice anyway. This approach works very well, and methods are being investigated to apply similar techniques to arithmetic coding. Unfortunately, even with the successful incorporation of synchronization codes into CAFC, the coding scheme still suffers from a high bit-error sensitivity. The Symbol Matching and Substitution content coder relies heavily on the equivalence of the symbol libraries at both ends of the transmission. When a scan line becomes corrupted, it is possible that the CAFC decoder might not correctly detect a symbol and update its library. From that point on, all symbols on the remainder of the page are incorrectly decoded, producing a significant amount of distortion. Even if the library remains intact, a corrupted scan line could result in the absence of a library index number and therefore a missing symbol.

One possible solution to this problem is to insert library synchronization information into the data stream to help prevent the occurrence of dangerous inconsistencies between the libraries. Although some symbols would still be corrupted, the majority would remain intact. Another idea is to selectively use an additional degree of forward error correction on the most critical portions of the page. This would include areas with new symbols and areas with a lot of repeated symbols. The vast majority of errors that occur in such regions would be corrected, decreasing the incidence of image distortion. Both of these possibilities need to be further investigated. Of course, if all else fails, it is always possible to employ a high degree of forward error correction to the entire transmission, lowering the effective bit-error-rate to some negligible amount. Increased reliability would be obtained at the expense of additional channel bandwidth.

Chapter 10

Conclusion and Recommendations

10.1 Summary and Conclusion

This thesis describes the conception, development, and optimization of a novel approach to bi-level image (facsimile) compression. The objective was to develop a page model that is more sophisticated than those used in existing compression algorithms. The idea was to separate the page into its different contents, encode them separately using the coding technique best-suited for the properties of each content, and then multiplex the compressed data into a single output data stream.

A model was selected, consisting of three classes of contents: typed text, handwriting and graphics, and dithered bitmaps. Three different coding techniques were developed to encode them: Symbol Matching and Substitution, Optimized 2D Run-Length Coding, and Direct Coding. Particular emphasis was placed on optimizing the performance of Symbol Matching and Substitution because it appeared to have the greatest potential for compression gains. Arithmetic coding was selected as the mechanism for both multiplexing the three streams and performing entropy-coding.

Procedures were developed to optimize the various components of the algorithm, and then extensive simulations were performed. Preliminary results show that CAFC outperforms CCITT Recommendation T.4 Group 3 Run-Length Coding by roughly a factor of 2:1 for
most documents and almost 3:1 for typed text. With some modifications, it is believed that it could do as well as or better than JBIG for all documents. Although the Symbol Matching and Substitution component of the algorithm is lossy, the distortion that is introduced is difficult or impossible to perceive.

Finally, the initial target application, Digital Channel Multiplication Equipment, was explained and the implementation issues were discussed. CAFC has the potential to be used in such equipment to effectively double the number of facsimile channels that can be active simultaneously without any increase in the bandwidth of the high-speed channel. The cost of such a system would be modest compared to many of the components in existing DCME systems.

10.2 Improvements to Algorithm

The results of the simulations in Chap. 8 indicate that CAFC has the potential for an even higher degree of compression and image quality. Based upon these observations, the following suggestions are made for future work that could lead to significant improvements:

- Set of Contents/Coding Techniques: The page model described in Chap. 3 divides the page into typed text, handwriting, graphics, and dithered bitmaps. While this may seem like a logical classification of contents, it is certainly possible that the page could be decomposed into a different set of contents that lends itself to a more efficient set of coding schemes. An objective for future work would be to refine the CAFC model so that the set of contents better represents the page and each content is most efficiently coded while still maintaining a high degree of reliability and practicality.
- Symbol Matching: An area that should definitely be targeted for improvement is the symbol matching process, particularly template matching. In order to calibrate the Symbol Matching and Substitution encoder so that it would not incorrectly match differing symbols, it was necessary to set the rejection threshold r_t fairly high. It was shown in Sect. 7.3 that even a slight decrease in this parameter would yield a significant increase in coding performance. Based upon the number of matching symbols that are falsely rejected by the template matcher, it is believed that a much

more robust algorithm could replace it. One possible approach would be to expand feature matching to use a much larger number of features and to use a multidimensional decision region that takes into account the statistical correlations between the features.

- Residue Coding: The focus of this research was on the development of a high performance Symbol Matching and Substitution algorithm for the efficient coding of typed text. Because of this, the techniques that were developed to encode the residue, Optimized 2D Run-Length Coding and Direct Coding, cannot compete with some of the more sophisticated lossless standards such as JBIG, as was shown in Sect. 8.1. Optimized Run-Length Coding could be replaced by any number of superior two-dimensional coding techniques, both lossless [7] [8] [9] and lossy [2] [15]. Direct Coding, which does not perform any compression at all, could be replaced with a technique designed specifically for dithered images [10] (even JBIG has provisions for this). By using these approaches to encode graphics, handwriting, and dithered bitmaps, and using Symbol Matching and Substitution for typed text, a very high degree of compression would likely be obtained.
- Arithmetic Coding Models: The three arithmetic coding models that are used in CAFC, described in Sect. 5.4, were designed based upon a number of assumptions and intuitions about the contents of facsimile documents. A more systematic approach would be to analyze a large number of training set images and determine the relative probabilities of runs, new symbols, matched symbols, and bitmap fragments and the orders in which they occur. Perhaps an improved model could be developed using this information that could further reduce the number of output bits generated by the arithmetic encoder.
- Symbol Placement: It was pointed out in Sect. 8.2 that the placement of symbols in the reconstructed images is sometimes slightly off-center, resulting in lines of typed text that tend to "weave" up and down by a small amount. A proposed solution to this problem is to compute the horizontal and vertical moments of each symbol and to then align each matching symbol about this point in the reconstructed image. This would require some additional bookkeeping by the encoder, but would have no effect on the compression performance of the encoder.

With the above suggestions, as well as modifications targeted for the specific application (such as those mentioned in Chap. 9 for DCME), Content-Adaptive Facsimile Coding has the potential to be a highly reliable real-time compression system that would provide substantial cost advantage for facsimile service providers.

Bibliography

- CCITT Recommendation T.4, "Standardization of Group 3 facsimile apparatus for document transmissions," 1988.
- [2] R. Ragland, N. Tender, and S. Dimolitsas, "Facsimile compression for Inmarsat-M," tech. rep., COMSAT Laboratories, December 1992.
- [3] INTELSAT Earth Station Standard (IESS-501), "Digital circuit multiplication equipment specification," December 1992.
- [4] W. K. Pratt, P. J. Capitant, W. Chen, E. Hamilton, and R. Wallis, "Combined symbol matching facsimile data compression system," *Proceedings of the IEEE*, vol. 68, pp. 786–796, July 1980.
- [5] O. Johnsen, J. Segen, and G. L. Cash, "Coding of two-level pictures by pattern matching and substitution," The Bell System Technical Journal, pp. 2513-2545, October 1983.
- [6] D. M. Silver and D. A. H. Johnson, "Facsimile coding using symbol-matching techniques," *IEEE Proceedings*, vol. 131, pp. 125–129, April 1984.
- [7] F. W. Mounts, E. Bowen, and A. N. Netravali, "An ordering scheme for facsimile coding," The Bell System Technical Journal, vol. 58, pp. 2113–2129, November 1979.
- [8] J. W. Woods, "Two-dimensional delta-mod facsimile coding," IEEE Transactions on Communications, vol. COM-26, pp. 936–939, June 1978.
- [9] J. L. Mitchell and G. Goertzel, "Two-dimensional facsimile coding scheme," tech. rep., IBM Thomas J. Watson Research Center, 1979.

- [10] T. Usubuchi, T. Omachi, and K. Iinuma, "Adaptive predictive coding for newspaper facsimile," *Proceedings of the IEEE*, vol. 68, pp. 807–813, July 1980.
- [11] R. Aravind, G. Cash, D. Duttweiler, H. Hang, B. Haskell, and A. Puri, "Image and video coding standards," AT&T Technical Journal, pp. 67–72, January/February 1993.
- [12] F. Tzeng, "Content-based super-compressive facsimile coding," tech. rep., COMSAT Laboratories, September 1990.
- [13] M. Nelson, The Data Compression Book. San Mateo, CA: M&T Publishing, 1992.
- [14] I. Witten, R. Neal, and J. Cleary, "Arithmetic coding for data compression," Communications of the ACM, vol. 30, pp. 520-540, June 1987.
- [15] M. Ismail and R. Clarke, "Adaptive block/location coding of facsimile signals using subsampling and interpolation for pre- and postprocessing," *IEEE Transactions on Communications*, vol. COM-29, pp. 1925–1933, December 1981.

Appendix A

CCITT Test Images

The following eight facsimile images are the standard set of CCITT test images. They are intended to be representative sample the types of documents that are transmitted by facsimile. They are useful for comparing the performance of different facsimile terminal equipment and coding techniques.

Each page was individually scanned into a facsimile machine, transmitted to a PC-based fax card, and then saved to a file on the host computer system. All of the images are in fine mode (200 pixels/inch) but are reduced by 30% along each axis on the following pages.









Figure A-3: CCITT test image #3



Figure A-4: CCITT test image #4

Caia est d'autant plus valable que 7 d/ est plus grand. A est égard in águre 2 représente la vrais courbe donnant (d/)) es fonction de / pour les valeurs numérieures indémuies neue précidente.



Dans ce cas, le filtre adapté pourre être constitué, conformément à la firme 3, par la cascade :

- d'un filtre passe-bande de transfert unité pour $f_0 \leq f \leq f_0 + \Delta f$ et de transfert quesi nel pour $f < f_0$ et $f > f_0 + \Delta f$, filtre se modifient pes la phase des composants le traversent ;



— filtre suivi d'une ligne à retard (LAR) dispersive synst un temps de propagation de groupe $T_{\rm H}$ décroiseant linéairement avec la fréquence f suivant l'expression :

$$T_{\rm R} = T_0 + (f_0 - f) \frac{T}{12} \quad (\text{avec } T_0 > T)$$

(voir fig. 4),



telle ligne à retard est donnée par :

$$\varphi = -2\pi \int_{0}^{f} T_{R} df$$
$$\varphi = -2\pi \left[T_{0} + \frac{f_{0}T}{A_{0}} \right] f + \pi \frac{T}{A_{0}} f^{2}$$

Et cette phase est bien l'opposé de $/\phi(f)$,

à un déphasage constant près (sans importance) et à un retard T_0 près (inévitable).

et a un regat T_0 pres (insvitabil). Un signai utile S(t) traversant un tel filtre adapté donne à la sortie (à un retard T_0 près et à un déplanege près de la porteuse) un signal dont la transformée de Fourier est réelle, constants entre f_0 et $f_0 + \Delta f_1$ te nuils de part et d'autre de f_0 et de $f_0 + \Delta f_1$ c'està-dire un signal de fréquence porteuse $f_0 + \Delta f_1$ c'està-dire un signal de fréquence porteuse $f_0 + \Delta f_1$ c'està-dire un signal de fréquence porteuse $f_0 + \Delta f_1$ de te l'on a représenté simultanément le signal S(t)et le signal $S_1(t)$ correspondant obtenu à la sortie fu filtre adapté. On comprend le nom de récepteur à compression d'impulsion donné à ce genue de filtre adapté : la « largour » (à 3 dB) du signal comprimé étant égale à $1/\Delta f_1$ le rapport de compression





 $T_0 - (f - f_0) \frac{T}{\Delta f}$ pour traverser, ce qui la fait ressortir à l'instant T_0 ésslement. Ainsi donc, le sienal S(t)

Figure A-5: CCITT test image #5



Figure A-6: CCITT test image #6



Figure A-7: CCITT test image #7

その

ニューデ

Communication . data Pro-Com į \$ compression . Hay comments? tan that, where possible, data is 9 9 memorandum 76.37 anni,2041 anni, 1-9-71 PURM. phanumeric We need retens. 0 ğ Hesearch G.V. Smith Reject Planning some data must remain visions are needed to ficie form for transmission realize that Kowwer, this can E C hir data rer rap 5

Figure A-8: CCITT test image #8

Appendix B

CAFC-Processed CCITT Test Images

The eight standard CCITT test documents were encoded with Content-Adaptive Facsimile Coding. The compressed images were then passed through the CAFC decoder to produce the following eight reconstructed images. The CAFC parameters that were used are the ones listed in the file CAFC.h in Appendix E.

All of the images are in fine mode (200 pixels/inch) but are reduced by 30% along each axis on the following pages.



Figure B-1: CCITT test image #1



Figure B-2: CCITT test image #2



Figure B-3: CCITT test image #3



Figure B-4: CCITT test image #4

Cala est d'autant plus valable que $T\Delta f$ est plus grand. A cet égant la figure 2 représente la vraie courbe donnant $|\phi(T)|$ es fonction de f pour les valeurs numériques indiquées page précédente.



Dans ce cas, le filtre adapté pourra être constitué, conformément à la figure 3, par la cascade :

— d'un filtre passe-bande de transfert unité pour fe $\leq f \leq f_c + \Delta f$ et de transfert quasi nel pour $f < f_c$ et $f > f_c + \Delta f$. Eltre ne modifiant pas la phase des composants le traversant ;



— filtre suivi d'une ligne à retard (LAR) dispersive ayant un temps de propagation de groupe T_g décroissant linéairement avec la fréquence f suivant l'expression :

$$T_R = T_0 + (f_0 - f) \frac{T}{Af} \quad (avec \ T_0 > T)$$

(voir fig. 4),



telle ligne à retard est donnée par :

$$\varphi = -2\pi \int_0^t T_R \, df$$
$$\varphi = -2\pi \left[T_0 + \frac{f_0 T}{\Delta f} \right] f + \pi \frac{T}{\Delta f} f^2$$

Et cette phase est bien l'opposé de $/\phi(f)$,

à un déphasage constant près (sans importance) et à un retard T_0 près (inévitable).

et à un retard T_0 près (inévitable). Un signal utile S(t) traversant un tel filtre adapté donne à la sortie (à un retard T_0 près et à un déphasage près de la porteuse) un signal dont la transformée de Fourier est réelle, constante entre f_0 et $f_0 + \Delta f_1$ et nuils de part et d'autre de f_0 et de $f_0 + \Delta f_1$ c'està-dire un signal de fréquence porteuse $f_0 + \Delta f_1/2$ et dont l'enveloppe a la forme indiquée à la figure 5, où l'ou a représenté simultanément le signal S(t)et le signal $S_1(t)$ correspondant obtenu à la sortie du filtre adapté. On comprend le nom de rècepteur à compression d'impulsion donné à ce genre de filtre adapté : la « largeur » (à 3 dB) du signal comprimé étanté égale à 1/ Δf_1 le rapport de compression est da $\frac{T}{d} = T\Delta t$

est de
$$\frac{t}{1/\Delta f} = T\Delta f$$



On saisit physiquement le phénomène de compression en réalisant que lorsque le signal S(t) entre dans la ligne à retard (LAR) la fréquence qui entre la prémière à l'instant 0 est la fréquence basse f_{0} , qui met un temps T_0 pour traverser. La fréquence fentre à l'instant $t = (f - f_0) \frac{T}{\Delta f}$ et elle met un temps

 $T_0 - (f - f_0) \frac{T}{\Delta f}$ pour traverser, ce qui la fait ressortir à l'instant T_a éralement. Ainsi donc. le signal S(t)

Figure B-5: CCITT test image #5



Figure B-6: CCITT test image #6



Figure B-7: CCITT test image #7

COMMERCIALION . data compression. puter com 5 82 ह Z luced to apphanemic communication systems. We know that, where possible, data is A.Y. Spraggs Any comments? Alberto usive, and Research memorandum ann,2041 ann. 1-9-71 ę ano need tesnarch 5 ä 20206 G.V. Smith Robert Manning some data must remain ficial form for transmission or weather map Kower, this can realise s are needed to , we cannot keygraphic data into grapolici Grat

Figure B-8: CCITT test image #8

Appendix C

Typed Text Test Images

In Content-Adaptive Facsimile Coding, *symbol matching* is used to determine if an isolated symbol "matches" one that has already been detected and stored in the symbol library. The first stage of symbol matching, *feature matching*, is used to eliminate unlikely candidates early on by comparing high-level properties (or "features") of the symbols.

The following 9 test images were used to determine the effectiveness of a number of features at differentiating different instances of the same symbol. They contain 8 repetitions of 78 different characters in 3 fonts, 3 styles, and 3 sizes. Section 4.1.1 describes feature matching and Sect. 7.2 describes the procedure for selecting an optimal set of features in detail.

Each page was individually scanned into a facsimile machine, transmitted to a PC-based fax card, and then saved to a file on the host computer system. All of the images are in fine mode (200 pixels/inch) but are reduced by 60% along each axis on the following pages.



Figure C-1: Typed text image #1 - Courier 8pt

1+)(#F##IJ#L###DF&##TUY#XY34D04#2@%%IM&&P&#\$EUY#XY\$#1334\$67\$9<>/ *&^\$\$\$~</th><th>0</th></tr><tr><td>1903</td><td>]]9825252907328977WZTRebedefghtlmsepgrotuvvzys91936567#9<>/ *4^###=</td><td>U</td></tr><tr><td>19CB</td><td>#PORIJELANOPORSTUVNZYEzbudo fyhłim opęrotu vuzy s 4183456783<>/ *4*848-</td><td>1</td></tr><tr><td>ABCD</td><td>XFGEIJKLNNOPQLSTUVNIYBabudafgiklmaopgrotuvvxys0133454789<>/</td><td>c</td></tr><tr><td>130D</td><td>BFGELWEGPQRGTTTXXXILDO40fghElmLopg#pSuvvxys4135456789<>/</td><td>C</td></tr><tr><td>49CD</td><td>#P##13#L##0#0#8##¥₩₩¥¥&>>dofyblineopqestuv##ys0123456788<>/ *4*\$84-</td><td>1</td></tr><tr><td>ABCD:</td><td>SFGEIJKLNKOPQASTUVWXYRebodefghkimnepgretuvvxysél33456789<>/</td><td>C</td></tr><tr><td>ABOD</td><td>IFARLENGPRASTWYNIIS ADOL of ghblan opgratuwyn o 15345 6755</td><td>t</td></tr><tr><td>18CB</td><td>EPGRIJELKVODQRBTUVWETE=bodofyhlpsoperotsvyweys0123456785<>/ *4*\$\$\$-</td><td>1</td></tr><tr><td>43CD</td><td>EFOEL#KNOPQRETUTWIYEshedofyhtlanopqrotuvvxyr#1234567##<>/</td><td>c</td></tr><tr><td></td><td>NYON LORLENOPORSTWYWZYSabsdafghkimsapgratuwwzys41234567684/</td><td>C</td></tr><tr><td>ABCD</td><td></td><td>1</td></tr><tr><td>ABCD</td><td>ZFSZ IJZLENOPOLSTUTNIY Sabode fyhkimsopyrotuvnyy 9133455753<>/</td><td>t</td></tr><tr><td></td><td>IFOR IFALLIFORGALFUTWEILAGAASGARIMLAPGIPANTYNYSTIIIGASSTOPA»/</td><td>t</td></tr><tr><td>ABCD \+) (</td><td></td><td>1</td></tr><tr><td>ABCD</td><td>₽₽08IJXLNROPARSTV¥XY£abødefghk1msopgrøtuvvxys0133456788<>/</td><td>c</td></tr><tr><td></td><td>u Fon ISRLEY&>BROQUVNITSebodo fyhtimu opgrotuvvnys V18348478‡«»/</td><td>t</td></tr><tr><td>ABCD</td><td></td><td>4</td></tr><tr><td></td><td>RPGRIJXLNROPQROTUVXX4abr4ofybblaaopyrotuvvxystl33454749<>/</td><td>ŧ</td></tr><tr><td></td><td>IPAKIAKAPARPUTTISabada fahkinsaparatuvanya iliida fi ia a</td><td>c</td></tr><tr><td>ABCD \+) {</td><td>- = = 5 5 5 - #PG#IJXLNHOPQA8#UV#XY\$ = b = d = fg b k] m = pg = = t u v = xy = + 1 2 3 4 5 4 7 4 2 <> / *</td><td>u</td></tr><tr><td></td><td>RPGHIJHLNHOPQHSTUVHIYSabodefyhhimaepqretuvwyytijiii4\$67284<>/</td><td>ı</td></tr><tr><td></td><td>BTWEIFELHFORGLFFTTHEIGDEGE SELLMESPERSTURVERSELLIGFTED<>/</td><td>1</td></tr><tr><td>143 (2808 147 (</td><td>~</td><td><i>'</i>1</td></tr><tr><td></td><td></td><td></td></tr></tbody></table>
------	---

Figure C-2: Typed text image #2 - Courier 10pt

ABC		r (1	31		1	1		19		171	34	W	LY	21	Ъ	cđ		g)	h k	1	10	03	PQ	r s	tu	W	**	y z	01	23	45	67
ABO	Ď3	,		ī	51	E X			01	10				/103	C X	24	ъ	٥đ	e	g)	• *	1.		óz		z 9	tu			¥ 8	61	23	48	67
42/	[]	<u>.</u>	1	<u>•</u>		1	•	•	•		-																			-				
**C <>/	77	ö	ñ	+	"	ï	1	Ň	i	1		131	J V	-wa	* *	-		e a	•	0				og	Pq		C ų	(V)		y 2	02	23	45	• 7
ABC	D.R	ŗ	ļ	z,	71	51	h	U.	ÞI	29		171	٥v	W	K Y	2.	b	a d		gl	h k	11	818.	oş	Þq	r 8	tu	W	vx,	y z	01	23	45	67
<>/	11			:) (71		£				~			-						-			_				÷	_	_			••		
6 7	īī	d	Ň	÷	5	ï		A	i	įĕ	-																				••	••	••	• '
ABC <>/	23	F		ļ	51	"	1	Ň		19		T	yν	'Wi	23		Þ	c d	e	9	h.k	.11	2	oţ	Pq	28	2 4	V	WX.	y s	01	33	45	67
ABC	D R			I	J 1	KZ		1961		20	R	T	.	w	L Y	Ξ.	b	o đ		al	hk	1.		01	σ	re	tu		ex:	¥ #	01	23	45	67
21	<u>0</u>	0	1	1		<u>(</u>	1	2		Į	~					-		_													••	••		
~ ,	ĩī	a	Ň	+)	ï	5	Ā	ļ,	ið								99	-					• 5	ÞÆ	z e	64		TR.	7 ×	0 L	23	4 3	•7
ARC	P #	ņ	1	÷	71	Ķ.	1	Ņ	2	:9		T	5 7	7W)	K Y	8	b	a d	le i	gi	hÀ	11	LD.	03	Pđ	.	£ U	193	7 30	y #	01	23	45	67
																											• ••					•••		
\$7	ពី	õ	Ň	-	š	ï	1	2	ĭ	ið	-				••										Pq		t u				•.	• 3	• 3	• •
230	D.	7	ł	Į,	Į,	Ľ			01	29	R	121	٥v	W)	2	E	Þ	a đ	e	9	• •	11		0]	Þđ	20	t v	T	78	73	81	23	48	67
33C	1.J 8.2				י ו סינ			-	÷.	,		**	UV	/10:	. .			ad		a							£ N		~~	v =	01	23	45	67
<>/	īī	C	Ĩ	÷	3	C	1	^	8	17	-													-,						-				•••
ABC	PE	F (Į,	I	Į,	K 1	1	Ň		2	2	T	JV	/1013	XX	2.	b	e d	lei	gl	h k	:11	nn	oţ	Þđ	7 8	tu	V	чx	y z	01	23	45	67
ABC	DE	ř		I	σı	¢1		UR	ò	Þġ				/ 10/3	K T		b	a đ			h.h	:11	m	0 1	Þ¢	ze	t u		-2	y s	01	23	45	67
43/	0	-	1	<u>*</u>	2	<u>(</u>	1	•	*1		-								•													•••		
ANC C>/	'n	2	1	÷	;	ï	7		1	1				/04		"	D	<i>.</i> .	.01	9				01	Pq		£ 4	I VI	w.x	y z	41	43	4 3	• 7
ABC		E(11	I	31	K.		N	01	20	R (531	٥v	/103	K Y	31	١Þ	c d	lei	g	h)	11	82	03	pq	£ 8	t u	IV!	w x	y s	01	23	45	67
<>/	0	<u>C</u>) \	*	2	"	1	^	*) (~																			_	••			
<>/	ï	7	Ň	÷	3	ï	1		ž	ii								44		1				4 1		2.8				7-	••			• '
ABC	D.	7	34	ŗ	Ţ	ķ	4	IN .	9	29	R	T	UV	716	* 1	24	b	<i>a</i> 6	•	e.	h)	21	n 21	0	pq	r 8	εu	IV	¥Х	y	01	33	45	67
<>/				+	<u>_</u>											_																		
ABC <>/	11	1		+	J 1	ĉ	7		2	1	1	5 7	09	7903	* 7		1.9	99		g	n)	11		01	pq	T 8	EU	W	NХ	y s	91	33		•7
ABO	22			I	ġ,	ĸ	u	Ņ	ò	- 9			0 7	/W3		26	5	66	lei	g	b)	:11		01	PQ		64	W.		71	01	23	45	67
45/	1		1	*	1			- M	ب	14		**	***		**									~	~~					~		21		
<>/	ũ	í	i	÷	ĭ	ï	1	1	ř	1														.,	-4	••	••							
ABC	Ņ	ŗ	2	ŗ	ą	ĶI		ņ	2	29	R	87	đ٨	7103	IY	2	ıb	đđ	Lei	g	hì	:11	813	01	Þq	rs	t v	14	wx	y i	01	23	45	67
120	11	÷		ż	; 3:	¢.	.,	1	ě.	20		C.T.	84	/#:	z 7			e d	Lei	ter	b)	. 1,	a p	.01	Þæ	¥ #	tu	•	**		63	23	4 5	67
457	ti	C	i	+	ĩ	Ċ	•	Ă	Ĭ	i	-													_			_							
ABC	D.			z	ų.	Ķ	41	CN,	9	25	ĮR.	T T	٥ı	7W.	x 1	1	L D	90		9	A.)		1	0	Þđ	2.8	٤1	18		y 1		33		63

Figure C-3: Typed text image #3 - Courier 12pt



Figure C-4: Typed text image #4 – Times Roman 8pt

ABCE	EFGNIJELMNOPQRSTUVWXYZeb¢defghkimnepqtstuvwxyz#125456789<>/[]{}\+}{
ABCE	B76 MIJ KL MAOPORSTUA MXTEsbed (157 FJms+bd sein Amil 291 39426488<>/[]{]/ 19 0 -
ABCD \$4 8-	\$FONIJKLMNOPQ38TUYWXYZabedafghbìmnepqreiuvwzyz8123456789<>/[][]\+}{*i
ABCE	EFGHIJELMNOPQES7UVWXYZzbedofghtimaopqriizvwzyz\$123456789<>/[]{]\+)(-
ABCE	EFG NIJKLMNOPQRSTUVWXYZn bedefy himnepqretsvwsyno 12365 6789 <>/[j{)\
À.■C.D \$4.0-	EFGR[JELMHOPGAETUVWXYZabede/ghtimespqreisvwzyz0133456789<>/[][j\+][*
ABCU	==FGRL}#LLMNOPQR\$TUVWXYZebo6sfghb1maspqtstuvwxyz0123456789<>/{][]\+}{
ABCE	BPG HIJELMNOPQESTUVWEYEabodofghkimnopqpstavwzys612948678P<>/[][]\ IGG-
ABCD 3/9-	#FGMI/KLMHOPQR#TUVWXYEsbedefgbbimsopq+stuvwzyz0123456789<>/]/]\+)(*
ABCE	=FGHIJELMNOPQESTUVWXYZzbedelghEistaepqtstavwxyz0123456789<>/[]{)\+)(-
ABCE	BFGEIJELMNOPQESTUVWIYEabedefghtimsspipetuvwyyz8123486789<>/[]{}\ ISG=
ABCD	#FGRIJKLMHOPGASTUVWXYEsbedsfghhimnopqrstuvwxyt813345678\$<>/[]//+}{44
ABCE	==FGE1JELMNOPQESTUVWXYEabedefgbklakaspqrstuvwxys8123456789<>/{}{ }\+>)(
ABCE	
ABCD	#FOHIJELMHOP@R#TUYWEYZaboddfahlimnopqrstuvweyz@I23436789<>/[i/j\+)(*
ABCE	:BFGRIJELMNOPQRSTUVWXYEsbødefykkimnepqratavwxys8123456789<>/[]{]\+)(*
ABCI	BYGHIJKLMNOPQRSTUVWXYEshedsighhimuopqraisvwzyz6123486789<>/[]{]\ ###-
ABCD \$/9-	BFOUISELMHOPQBSTUVWETEabedafgbkimnopqronuvwzyz0123456789<>/[][]\+}{4
ABCI]#FGRIJKLMNOPQR#TUVWXYZabedefghimnopqrassvwxyz0123456789<>/[[[]\+)(
ABCE	- = 76 213 21. MN DPQ 25 7 DV WXY 2 abod efg2 k1 ma opq ratu vwz y ab 1 2848 6789 <>/[]{}\ is G ~
ABCB 144-	#FGHIJELMHOPQ##TUVW##TEabedd/ghbimaopqrotavwzyz0123456789<>/[]/[]/+)(*
ABCI	BFGHIJKLMNOPQRETUYWXYZsbedefghEimnepqrassywxys0123456789<>/[]{]\+}(
ABC	- ETGELIELMEOPQESTUVWITIzbed ofgiblams opq rots vwryad 123456789<>/{]{}\ ISG +
ABCB 5/ 0-	#POR(JELMHOPORSTUTWEYEabodsf2hkimaopqrs1uvwzyz0123456789<>/////+>(*

Figure C-5: Typed text image #5 – Times Roman 10pt



Figure C-6: Typed text image #6 – Times Roman 12pt



Figure C-7: Typed text image #7 – Helvetica 8pt



Figure C-8: Typed text image #8 – Helvetica 10pt

ABCDE	FGHIJKLMNOPQRST([]\+)("&^\$#@~	JVWXYZabadəighkimnopqretuvwxyz012345(
ABODE	FGHIJKLMNOPORST	UYWXYZabedefghkimnopqrstuvwxyz61234
ABCOS	}{}\+}("&^\$###~ FGHLIKI,MHOBORATI	i VWX V7a hadalahkima ang ratu vwy vyô t ô ŝ 4 El
88<>/[]	(}\+)(*#^###-	
ABCDE	FGHIJKLMNOPORSTU	JVWXYZabodofghkimnopqretuvwxyz012\$45(
##<>/[]	[]\+)("#^\$# 0 - 	11 W W Y Y & be defe b bim s en ar s tu uw v u y ô 4 8 \$ \$
783 <>/	(]()\+)(*&^\$#@~	~ . #Y15#86618#21###8661.81#1#22417+4
ABODE	FGHIJKLMNOPORST	UVWXYZebodefghkimnopqrstuvwxyz012\$45
89<>/[]	[]\+){*&^####~	
ABCDE	FGHIJKLMNOPQRSTU	JVWXYZabedefghkimnopqratuvwxyz012345(
ABODE	FOHIJKLINNOPORST	UVWXYZabedofahkimaoparatuvwxyz61234
7884>/	(]{}\+)(* & ^\$# @ ~	
ABCDE	FGHIJKLMNOPORST	JVWXYZabodefghkimnopqrstuvwxyz012346
ABODE	/17/(4~####= Eguliki Mnopodeti	WWWZshadafabilmaaaatatu www.wait 8 2455
89<>/[]	(}\+)(*&^\$# 8 -	
ABCD	FGHIJKLNNOPORST	UYWXYZabodofghkim nopqratuv wxyz01234
7884>/	[][]\+}("&^\$# = - [5000000000000000000000000000000000000	
88<>/[]	{}\+){*&^\$#@~	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,
ABODE	FGHIJKLMNOPORSTI	UVWXYZabodaighkimnopgratuvwxyz012345(
89<>/1]	{}\+)(*&^\$#@	
ABODE	PGHIJKLEN OPGRET	UAMXASTpedeläprim vobdisinamxårn i 1234
ABODE	POHIJKLMNOPORET	UVWXYZebode fohkimn oparetu vwxyz0 12345
88<>/[]	(}\+)(*&^\$#@~	
ABODE	FGHIJKLMNOPORST	JVWXYZabodefghkimnopqretuvwxyz012345
87<>/(]	{}\+}(`&^####~ FGH MNOBOB&T	1 WWY YZa hadafabb im nanasatu yuyu y zê tê 24
789 <>/	(]{}\+)(*&^\$##-	A
ABCDE	FGHIJKLMNOPQRBT	UVWXYZebadefghkimsopqreluvwxyz012345
##<>/[]	'(/\+/("@^₽₽♥~ @@\\\\\!!!	
ABCDE	runijklmnopqR6T (}_)/*#^\$###~	n A MY A YSBOGOIÖVKIUBODDISIN AMXÄZÖJ 5342.
ABODI	PAHIJKLUNOPORST	UVWXYZebodefghkimnopqratuvwxyz01234
788<>/	[]{}\+)(*&^\$#@~	
89<>/1	/////*################################	v + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + +
ABCO	FGHIJKLMNOPORST	UVWXYZabodefehkimnopgrstuvwzyz012345
89<>/[]	()\+)(*&^\$#@~	
AUGDU	[FGHIJKLMNOFGRST []/]_)/*# ^### #	.namxittebedelähkimyöbdisinamxissixse
ABODE	FOHIJKLMNOPORST	UVWXYZabodoightimnopqratuvwxyz012548
	VIL- 1/98A840-	· · · · · ·

Figure C-9: Typed text image #9 – Helvetica 12pt

Appendix D

Training Set Images

The following 16 images constitute the training set that was used to calibrate the adjustable parameters of the Content-Adaptive Facsimile Coder. They are intended to be a fair representation of the types of documents that are typically transmitted via facsimile. Included in this set are pages containing typewritten text (in a variety of sizes, fonts, orientations, and styles), handwriting in English (from a number of different people), a diagram, and Chinese writing.

In particular, the training set was used to generate the set of statistics to prime the Optimized 2D Run-Length Coder. This is described in detail in Sect. 7.4.

Each page was individually scanned into a facsimile machine, transmitted to a PC-based fax card, and then saved to a file on the host computer system. All of the images are in fine mode (200 pixels/inch) but are reduced by 60% along each axis on the following pages.

洒	訊	泛	っく	×	i p	赤	£	
¥.	3	÷č	X	ょ	배	샆	Ŗ	
×	•	乧	抖	之	Ŗ	2. -	ح بدر	
ī	40	•	天	Ł	خ ۲	1	7× •	
20	IJ	ب ور روز	蚁	615	য়ব	清	t	
栯	Ľ	riy A	-	個	歌	A	H	
**	利	Дı	そ	*	*	缯.	141 2-3	
歌	Ż	13 I		. ر الا	衣	未	Ĩ	
è.	-112	辰	44	- u	40 2	-k		
٠	41 45	، مدن	' 20	Ţ	4	- بہ الان	** -	
	**	יין 2		<u>ح</u>	Ţ	ホ	与	
	*e	۰۲ ۲۰	没		y	夹	\$	
	¥ 4.4	, ,	3	è	馬		:4	
	ц <i>е</i> ,	*1	嗄	R		矛	舟	
	於	۱ بل	è, ar	横	벽	74 k	 /#F	
	之		تا تو اعاد	÷T.	л Т	(句) よ	*	
	鈫	풺		•	42	÷.	. * (



Sec. 9/10			B-37 PM USA Heat Court There
9999 JUN	•		
	ISAT		
Labor	eterite	TO	TAL PAGES DECLIDING THE COVER
	FAC	SIMILE	MESSAGE
To : Spin Pacsinulis # Contact / Inf	res Dimolits + 1 (301) 4 maties Telep	16 28,4534 1006 - +1 (201) 428.	66
COMMAY Lab of favoini significan faceimile over a 240 headeritte	enteries her le impos. 1 t gains is to transmission 0 bit/s data n and typed t	o devoloped technology in manufation class o, Table 1 Glivet channel sete systems.	topy that will parmit the composed a the potential of realizing when compared with standard group 3 rates the excent transmission time in for two types of documents
Table 1:	Tunneniesia	m Times Ses Scond	ard Group 3 Penelmile Transmission
Type of De	annait.	1-Page Decument	2-Page Document
Randwritte Typed Text	n	123 sec 217 sec	243 per 435 per
CONEAT Bob Freesimile System. 7	ecatories bé Interface Da be system re	s implemented somp lt (FIU) system fo Aucos transmission	cassion technology in a prototype application is a low data-rate times as indicated in Table 3 bale
Table 2:	Transmissi	on Times with COM	AT's Provinile Compression Technole
Type of Do	0144410	1-Page Decument	2-Jugo Decutent
Kendwritte Typed Text	n	52 sac 210 see	61 god 230 une
Nedecad to CONSAR's S roduced by of approxi ous also b drastle ro of the rot	ensmission t mosimile ous a factor of instely 2 for a sent that iduction in t rulting image ale.	inno and realise a separatementally 4 1 support tout. If there is a compare there is a compare there is a compare the compared of the 1 co	educed costs and intraceved sevimpe seen that transmission costs own b on handwritten team, and by a force he amappies team, and by a force into tanking piece to peak and cost to be eahleved: the qualit edge, but the decharved: the qualit of cost to be eahleved: the qualit stat
intelligit		130	1 (min 1014)
Type of P	oat Used:	(50	

Figure D-2: Training set document #2

Date: 3/1/92	L .		8:40 PM US	A East Coast Time
	eat			
Labert		TOTAL		
	FACSIM		ULSSA	JK.
To 1 Spins Passimile 8: Connect / Infor	ns Dimolitana + 1 (301) 428.4534 mation Telephone #: +	1 (901) 428,4265		
COMENT Lab compressio potential vden compa Table 1 il bit/s data handwritte	esstories has de- a of facsimile is of realizing sig- red with standar- lustrates the ow- channel rate sy- a and typed test	veloped tech mgar. This mificant gain i group 3 fan crant transm stam for two ,	nology that technology as in trans coimile tran ission times types of do	will permit the has the mission times namissions. s over a 2400 cuments:
Table 1:	Transmission Tim	es for Stand	ard Group 3	Tacsimile
Type of Do	oument 1-Page	Document	3-Page De	oument
Hendwritte Typed Text			123 sec 217 sec	243 840 455 860
COMSAT Lab prototype a low data indicated	oratorisa has im Facsimile Interfa -rate system. Th in Table 2 below	plemented con ace Unit (Fil be system red	pression to D) system fo Duces trans	whenlogy in a pr spplication in desion times as
Table 2:	Transmission Tim	es with COMS	AT's Tacsin	ile Compression
Type of Da	cument 1-Page	Document	2-Page De	cument
Handwritte Typed Text			32 sec 110 sec	61 880 230 880
Reduced tr savings fo transmissi for handwr text.	anomission times r COMBAT's faction on costs can be a itten text, and b	can realize mile customer reduced by a by a factor of A	reduced costs. It can factor of a of approximation	ts and increased be seen that upproximately 4 stely 2 for typed
Type of Pon	t Used:	(Fant Cani	n Rpt.)	
From Roder	ick J. Ragiond, COMSA	T Laboratories - C	Communications :	Serolite Corporation

.



Badas also			
	70		2003 PM USA East Coast Time
6 co	MSAT		
Labo	reteries	10	AL PAGE INCLUDING THE COVER:
	FAC	SIMILE	MESSAGE
To : Spi Paceimile 4 Content/Inj	res Dimoliti 1: + 1 (301) 4 formation Triage	188 28.4534 home #1 +1 (301) 428.4	1263
COMBAT La This solution clandord grat bits data and	bargiarlica hast de gy hya the polant p 3 tacaledie hur med stile system	valennet technology dust i hat al coastiling algebraad protectors, Table i Bask for two types of decempe	nill permit the compression of facebries images, gales in terremission time when compared with time free current terremission times over a 2400 ter instalautien and typed test,
Table 1:	Transmission '	Times for Blandard Group	• 8 Fansindle Transmission
Type of Door	without	1-Page Document	2-Page Document
Handwillian Typed Text		100 000 217 000	243 eec 455 eec
COMBAT La (FIL) system in Table 2 ba	xonatories has im for application in a low.	plemented compression t L low clube-rate system. T	schnology in a prestrype Placehnile Interface Unit he system voluces transmittelon times as indicates
COMBAT Lei (Fill) system in Table 2 bei Table 2:	constories has im for application in i for. Tranomission '	plarmantad compression i L low claim-rate system. T Yrmes with COMBAT's Fe	ochnology in a proiotype Placeimile Inseriace Unit No system reduces transmission three as indicate scalimile Compression Technology
COMSIAT Lai (FiL) system in Table 2 kgl Table 2: Type of Docu	ponstories has im for application in i pac. Transmission ' ment	Normaniad compression i Liber data-cale system. T Yenes with COBARAT's Fo 1-Page Decement	echnology in a pretriype Placelmille Insurface Unit In system incluses Yamanilasion times an indicate costmile Contracesion Yechnology 2-Page Decument
COMBAT Lai (FIL) system in Table 2 ke Table 8: Type of Doou Hendwritten Typed Test	pontories has im lor application in i lor. Thenemiselon intent	Auronated compression 1 Low Cale-rate system. T Union with COLUBAT's Pe 1-Page Document St enc 110 acc	echnology is a preservice Piecewith Interface Unit In system reduces transmitteter from as indicate ratintle Compression Technology <i>B-Pape Document</i> 201 600 201 600
ODISIAT La FILL optimit In Table 8: Table 8: Type of Ocou Hendwritten Typed Test Perdomitten California, 1 hendwritten tom table bed finw graf cest remain bed finw graf cest	constories has imp for application in a con- ment antipulon timps or can be even that or tipulon timps or can be even that or that there is a to be activened: igible.	Iteranded compression 1 Low date-rate system. T I'mee with OCMMAT's Fe 1-Page Document de esc 110 acc in realize reduced core o re of aposchmady 2 for real factorial cores o real factorial cores o the remembalic notice of the resulting place	Individual III a provincipa Paciatinia Insuriasa Unia III a guttere reduces Variantikakon ritera za Indicata Individual Compressabion Technology A-Regio Document 91 ese 250 e
OORISAT List (Fills synthem) In Table 8 ind Table 8: Type of Ooru- Henduntian Typed Test Reduced tren Reduced tren Reduced tren Restaurtion to Strength State Restaurtion to Strength State Restaurtion to Strength State Restaurtion to State Restaurtion to Restaurtion to Restau	construints has in the registration in a con. Transmittation in a environment env	Annual of an particular for the second secon	references to a preventing of Research Interaction Units to system includes Variantication These as Induced Instantia Compression Technology <u>A-Rep Document</u> <u>55 area</u> or document by These or COMBAT's incuments or advances of the COMBAT's incuments or advances of the COMBAT's incuments of the participation of the Induced Interactions of the participation Incuments in Instantiation of the participation Incuments in Instantiation of the Instantiation Incuments in Instantiation of the Instantiation Incuments in Instantiation of the Instantiation Instantiation Instantiation

Figure D-4: Training set document #4

_		\$145 PM USA Bast Coast Time
COMSAT		
	TOTAL	PAGES INCLUDING THIS COVER:
FA	CSIMILE 1	MESSAGE
To : Spiros Dimo Pacsinile 6: + 1 (3 Contac: / Information	lliana 01) 428,4534 Telephone #: +1 (901) 4	28.4265
COMBAT Laboratories faceimile images. This transmission times whi Table 1 illustrates the system for two types o Yable 1. Transmis	a has developed technolog a technology has the poter en compared with standar ourrent transmission times (documenta: handwritten (documenta: handwritten)	y that will permit the compression of tital of realizing significant gains in d group 3 tacaimile transmissions. over a 2400 bit/s data channel rate and typed text.
Type of Document	felon Tilles for Standard G	2-Page Document
Handwritten Typed Text	123 sec 217 sec	243 sec 455 sec
COMSAT Laboratorier Facsimile Interface Un system reduces traver	s has implemented compri It (FIU) system for applicat mission times as indicated	esion technology in a prototype ion in a low data-rate system. The in Table 2 below.
Table 2: Transmis	ision Times with COMSAT	's Faceimile Compression Technolog
Type of Document	1-Page Document	2-Page Document
Handwritten Typed Text	32 sec 110 sec	61 sec 230 sec
Reduced transmission COMSAT's faceimile of reduced by a factor of	times can realize reduced ustomers. It can be seen t approximately 4 for handw red text.	i costs and increased savings for that transmission costs can be ritten text, and by a factor of
approximately 2 for typ	~ ~ ~	

Figure D-5: Training set document #5



Figure D-6: Training set document #6

COMSAT E	Employees As	sociatio	c
Consignment T	icket Sales		
For Info Call: Kev Mar Ben	In Shockey, ext 5189, gie Ruth, ext 4027, or nadette Sultivan, ext 5421.		
Park	æ	ectular Price	CEA Price
Busch Gardens	Adult:	\$26.50	\$22.00
	Child (Ages 3-8)	\$21.50	\$17.50
KINGS DOMINION:	Adult:	\$24.95	\$15.95
	Child: (Ages 3 - 6)	\$16.95	\$13.95
HERSHEYPARK:	Adukt	\$22.95	\$17.25
	Junior: (Ages 3 - 8)	\$14.95	\$12.95
Wild World:	Adult: (Ages 3 and older)	\$20.89	\$13.75

Figure D-7: Training set document #7

07.30.92 07:54 AM	P01
COMSAT	OSABAT Laboratoria Carmonista fore Bacilla Consention
յայ 17, 1992	25500 Comrist Crive Christianus, A00 36811 Yatephene 301 456 4000 Yates 44085 Pas 301 488-7747
Mr. Herbert L. Holley Communications Satellite Corporation 980 Ulfiniant Plasa Washington, DC 20024	
Dear Herbert:	
Attached is information partiment to our activiti Standard-M [®] project (Task # 6502-089) during th attachment contains programmatic date, and the date.	es on the "FAX Compression for a snorth of June. The first second schedule and budgetary
Please do not hesitate to call me on extension 44 or comments regarding anything concerning thi	92 should you have any questions is project.
Sincereiy, R. J. England, Scientist Volceband Processing Department	
att.	
ce: D. Arndt S. Dinvolitaas R. Pang R. A. Geentan E. Jurklewicz D. Lipke M. Onufry Records	

Figure D-8: Training set document #8

This document is being generated so that it can be used as a facsimile test chart of handwritten anglish characters (text).

The application relevant to this chart, encomposses the transmission of group 3 four in a store-andforward mode over low-rate digital satellite links Ci.e. less than 2400 bits). The application in mind is group 3 over INMARSAT's standard-C service.

Group 3 farsimile deals with the transmission of documents over the analog public switched telephone patwork, or PTSN, as it is usually referred to. Group 3 facsimile recommendations can be found in relevant international standards. recommendations, notably the CCITT Recommendations T.30 epirotocds), T.4 (coding) V.21 (modulation schemes for low-speed procedura) signals), V.27ter and U.29 (modulation schemes for The higher speed message signals).

With regard to the transmission speeds employed, these are 2400,4800,7200 and 9600 bits for the high speed message signals; and 300 bits (also optionally 2400 bits) for the low-rate handshaking (or procedural signals).





Figure D-10: Training set document #10







Figure D-12: Training set document #12
_	_	
07. 3	30. 92	07:54

P03

2.0 INTRODUCTION

AM

This report describes work done in order to reduce the transmission requirements of factinuits images while mathalang high instillightifty in a mobile analisis communication network. The research performed here is a continuation of techniques previously developed by Dr. Spiros Dimotitess and Frank Corcean, both from COMGAT Laboratories. They developed two techniques to reduce the transmission requirements of factmile images maximum differences and analysis-by-persistents. These techniques focuses on the implementation of a low-core interface unit (PTU) suitable for facet communication between low-power mobile earth settions and fixed earth stations for both point-to-point and point-to-multipoint transmissions.

Both marineme differences and analysis-by-spectras are cable of achieving a compression of approximately 32 to 1 when compared with original (uncoded image) and were designed to emphasize the intelligibility retention of handwritten images. These significant design and the second and only little additional quality degradation when compared with semdard resolution factimile coding, which only offers compression ratios of the order of 12 to 1.

The basic idea behind the compression algorithms is the selective removal of pixel information from an intercepted document that is being transmitted using the CCITT Recommendation T.4 run-length coding (RLC). In this meaner it is possible to no-dinearly transform the probability density function (pdD of the 'run-length' pransform the probability density peak (a critical characteristic of the 'run-length' used to derive the T.4 RLC code). The narrowing of the pdf peak permits the re-optimization and development of more efficient variable length ('hufman') coding, thus resulting in reductions in transmission capacity requirements. Subsequently, the resulting image is encoded using variable-length coding (run-length coding) prior to transmission over the digital channel.

2.1 MAXIMUM DIPPERENCES

The maximum differences algorithm uses a scan line reduction process based upon the maximization of the content differences (on a tyte-by-byte basis) of vertically adjocent bit-image scent-lines. This yielded a first stage 2-to-1 line compression along the vertical dimension. In addition, a second stage of vertical reduction was successfully concatenated with the first one. This second stage was designed to perform a bit-wise-OR operation between perior of vertically adjocent lines can derived from the first stage of vertical compression thus reducing the overall number of lines requiring coding (after two compression stages) by a factor of 4-to-1 when compared to the uncoded bit-image.

Figure D-13: Training set document #13



Figure D-14: Training set document #14

07. 07. 92 12:16 PM

P03

This document is being generated to that it can be used as a test chart of handwritten english characters (text).

The application relevant to this chart, encompasses the transmission of groups 3 fax in a store and forward mode over loss nate digital satellite links (i.e., less than 2400 bit/s). The application in mind is group 3 over immersat's Standard-C Service.

Group-3 facsimile deals with the transmis -sion of documents over the analog public Switched telephone returned, or PSTN, as it is usually referred to im Group 3 facsimile recommendations, notably the CCITT Recommen -dations T.30 (protocold), T.4 (Loding), V.21 (modulation schemes for the higher speed message dignals).

With regard to the transmission, Speeds employed, there are 2400, 4800, 7200 and 9600 bit/s for the high speed message Signals.

Figure D-15: Training set document #15

<section-header> 07.07.92 08:04 AM PD1 <pPD1</p> PD1 PD1 PD1 PD1 <pPD1</p> PD1 PD1 PD1 PD1 <pPD1</p> PD1 PD1 PD1 <pPD1</p> PD1 PD1 PD1 <pPD1</p> PD1 PD1 PD1 PD1 <pPD1</p> PD1 PD1 PD1 PD1 <pPD1</p> PD1 PD1 PD1 <pPD1</p> PD1 PD1 PD1 PD1 <pPD1</p> PD1 PD1 PD1 PD1 PD1 <pPD1</p> PD1 <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> PD1 <pPD1</p> PD1 <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> PD1 <pPD1</p> PD1 PD1 <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> PD1 <pPD1</p> PD1 <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> PD1 PD1 <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> PD1 <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> PD1 <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> PD1 <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> PD1 <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> PD1 <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> PD1 <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> PD1 <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> PD1 <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> PD1 <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> <pPD1</p> <pPD

Figure D-16: Training set document #16

Appendix E

CAFC Software Implementation

This appendix contains the C source code for the software implementation of Content-Adaptive Facsimile Coding. All of the components of CAFC are supported except for Dithered Bitmap Detection and Direct Coding. The roles of each module in performing the various stages of the CAFC algorithm are described in Table E.1. The programs that perform the encoding and decoding process images in the Intel PCX format. Routines that greatly simplify the reading and writing these files are contained in the modules described in Table E.2.

These programs were used to perform most of the parameter optimizations and to generate the final results in Chap. 8 and Appendix B. Table E.3 lists the programs that were used to process the training set images in Appendices C and D to generate statistics for feature selection and Optimized 2D Run-Length Coding.

FILES	FUNCTION	DESCRIPTION
CAFC.h	CAFC Parameters	This include file specifies values for all
		CAFC parameters (minimum/maximum
		symbol size, symbol isolation method,
		features to use, etc.)
CAFC_encode.c	CAFC Encoding	Encodes an image in the PCX file format
		using Content-Adaptive Facsimile Coding
		(CAFC), producing a binary output file
		and a residue image PCX file.
CAFC_decode.c	CAFC Decoding	Decodes an image that was encoded with
		CAFC_encode (CAFC ^{-1}). Produces a
		reconstructed image PCX file and a
		residue image PCX file.
match.c	Symbol Matching	Contains routines to determine if two
match.h		symbols "match" using the feature
		matching and feature extraction
		algorithms.
features.c	Feature Extraction	Contains functions to compute the features
features.h		of a symbol. Maintains a global set of
		features and provides a mechanism to
		extract them from a symbol.
library.c	Symbol Library	Manages a library of symbols, allowing
library.h	Management	updates and searches to be performed. The
		library also contains information necessary
		for matching and arithmetic coding.
symbol_filling.c	Symbol Library	Performs symbol isolation on a buffered
symbol_tracing.c	Management	PCX image. Each of the three approaches
symbol_windowing.c		is implemented separately – symbol filling,
		symbol tracing, and symbol windowing.
symbol.c	Symbol	Contains declarations and procedures to
symbol.h	Manipulation	facilitate the manipulation of symbols. A
		SYMBOL structure is defined and routines
		to create and free symbols are provided.
AC.c	Arithmetic	This module performs general arithmetic
AC.h	Coding/Decoding	encoding and decoding. It contains
		routines for creating and updating source
		models and for entropy coding/decoding a
		stream of elements (symbols) using these
		models.

Table E.1: Summary of CAFC software modules.

PCX_buffer.c	PCX Image Buffering	This module provides a buffered interface
PCX_buffer.h		to PCX image files. A multiple scan-line
		portion of the page is maintained at all
		times. This buffer is simply "scrolled" up
		to automatically read or write a scan-line.
		This interface is useful for real-time
		algorithms that need to access several
		adjacent scan-lines at a time.
PCX_util.c	PCX File Format	This module provides a straightforward
PCX_util.h	Interface	interface for line-oriented reading and
		writing of PCX image files.

Table E.2: Summary of PCX file format modules.

2Drl_stats.c	2D Run-Length	This program reads a set of PCX images (a
	Statistics	training set) and determines their 2D run-
		length statistics. Produces output data
		files that are used by CAFC_encode and
		CAFC_decode to actually perform the
		coding and decoding.
feature_stats.c	Feature Statistics	Analyzes a large set of test images containing
		typed text in a variety of fonts. Generates
		statistics on the effectiveness of each feature
		at correctly matching symbols. Produces output
		files which can then be used to select the best
		subset of features.

Table E.3: Summary of statistics gathering programs.

E.1 Source Code – CAFC Parameters

File CAFC.h:

```
****************
/*****
.
Name:
         CAFC.h
         This include file contains constants and parameters used by
Purpose:
         the CAFC programs.
Last Modified on 5/4/94
                   /* facimile page resolution, standard or fine */
#define PAGE_RESOLUTION
                                 FINE_MODE
                                                                                             10
/* restrictions on symbol size */
#define MAX_SYMBOL_HEIGHT 40
                                      /* maximum height of a symbol in pixels */
                                      /* maximum width of a symbol in pixels */
/* minimum height of a symbol in pixels */
#define MAX_SYMBOL_WIDTH
                                  60
#define MIN_SYMBOL_HEIGHT
                                 2
                                     /* minimum width of a symbol in pixels */
#define MIN_SYMBOL_WIDTH
                                3
/* number of scanlines in buffer, one more than the maximum symbol height */
#define NLINES
                    (MAX_SYMBOL_HEIGHT + 1)
                                                                                             20
/* symbol isolation techniques */
#define SYMBOL_FILLING
#define SYMBOL_TRACING
                               1
                                 2
#define SYMBOL_WINDOWING
                                   3
#define SYMBOL_ISOLATION
                                 SYMBOL_WINDOWING /* selected technique */
/* feature matching */
#define NFEATURES 5 /* total number of features defined */
                                                                                             30
#define FEATURES {width, black_pels, vert_run_lengths, white_pels, height}
#define FEATURE_NAMES {"width","black pels","vert. runs","white pels","height"}
#define FEATURE_MATCH_THRESHOLD {2, 30, 4, 53, 4}
#define FEATURE_EFFECTIVENESS {0.30, 0.34, 0.38, 0.48, 0.5}
/* template matching */
#define TEMPLATE_MATCH_THRESHOLD 0.82
#define TEMPLATE_MAXIMUM_SHIFT_X 2
#define TEMPLATE_MAXIMUM_SHIFT_Y 2
                                                                                             40
/* 2D run-length coding */
#define RL_STATS_WEIGHT 0.25 /* weight of initial run-length statistics */
                                                                     .
*******/
/* Name of file containing 2D run-length statistics, "" for NONE. */
#define RL_FILENAME "/u/nht/data/rl_stats2D.dat"
```

E.2 Source Code – CAFC Encoder

File CAFC_encode.c:

/ * * * * * * * *	*****************
Name:	CAFC_encode.c
Purpose:	Encodes a bi-level image using Content-Adaptive Bi-Level (Facsimile) Coding. The source image is assumed to be in the PCX file format. The encoded image is stored in a binary file. The residue image can be optionally created and stored in a PCX file.

Usage: CAFC encode PCXsource CAFCdest [PCXresidue] PCXsource -> filename of the source image (in PCX format) 10 CAFCdest -> filename of the destination CAFC-encoded image PCXresidue -> filename of residue image (optional, PCX format) To perform the 2D run-length encoding portion of the algorithm, run-length statistics are read from the data file named in CAFC.h if specified. Notes: All CAFC parameters are specified in the file CAFC.h. Last modified on 5/4/94 20 ********* #include<stdio.h> #include<stdlib.h> /* CAFC include files. */ #include"CAFC.h" #include"PCX_util.h" #include"PCX_buffer.h" #include"symbol.h" #include"library.h" 30 #include"features.h" #include"match.h" #include"AC.h" /* Preprocessor code to select to correct symbol filling functions. */ #if SYMBOL_ISOLATION == SYMBOL_FILLING # define isolate_symbol symbol_filling_isolate # define remove_symbol symbol_filling_remove # define isolate_scroll symbol_filling_scroll #elif SYMBOL_ISOLATION == SYMBOL_TRACING 40 # define isolate_symbol symbol_tracing_isolate # define remove_symbol symbol_tracing_remove # define isolate_scroll symbol_tracing_scroll #elif SYMBOL_ISOLATION == SYMBOL_WINDOWING # define isolate_symbol symbol_windowing_isolate # define remove_symbol symbol_windowing_remove # define isolate_scroll symbol_windowing_scroll #endif /* external symbol-isolation routines */ SYMBOL *isolate_symbol(); 50 void remove symbol(); void isolate_scroll(); /* buffer containing source scan-lines */ byte **source_buffer; /* destination compressed file (CAFC) */ FILE *CAFC_dest; 60 /* residue output file */ PCX_FILE *residue; /* file containing 2D run—length statistics */ FILE *rl; /* one line of residue */ byte *residue_line; /* previous line of residue */ 70 byte *residue_prev_line; /* one line of differences between vertically adjacent pixels. */ byte *diff_line; /* width of image in pixels */ int maxX;

/* the symbol library */ LIBRARY *symbol_library; 80 /* arithmetic coding models */ AC_MODEL coding_model0; AC_MODEL coding_model1; /* arithmetic encoder */ AC_ENCODER encoder; ******* report_error_and_abort: 90 Prints out the specified error message and terminates execution. void report_error_and_abort(message) char *message; { printf("\nCAFC_encode: exit(EXIT_FAILURE); %s\n",message); } write CAFC: 100 Writes a single bit to the destination CAFC file. ***************************** void write_CAFC(x) int x; { static unsigned int CAFC_buffer=0; /* internal byte buffer */ static int CAFC_buffer_size = 0;/* Shift new bit into internal buffer. */ $CAFC_buffer = (CAFC_buffer << 1) + x; CAFC_buffer_size++;$ 110 /* If buffer is full, write byte to output file. */ if $(CAFC_buffer_size == 8)$ { fputc(CAFC_buffer, CAFC_dest); $CAFC_buffer_size = 0;$ $CAFC_buffer = 0;$ } } /*** ************ RL code: 120 Perform the 2D run-length coding for a portion of the scan-line. ********************** void RL_code(start_x, stop_x, start_model) int start_x, stop_x, start_model; { int pos; int run; int i; /* Compute the difference between the present and previous scan-lines. */ for $(i=start_x; i < stop_x; i++)$ 130 diff_line[i] = ! (((residue_prev_line[i] == WHITE) && (residue_line[i] == WHITE)) || ((residue_prev_line[i] != WHITE) && ((residue_line[i] != WHITE)))); /* Now scan through line and perform coding. */ $pos = start_x;$ do { /* Detect run of 0s (vertically adjacent pixels match). */ run = 0;140 while $((pos < stop_x) \&\& (diff_line[pos] == 0))$ $\{ pos++; run++; \}$ if $((run > 0) \parallel (start_model == 0))$ { /* Encode run and update model. */ encode_element(&encoder,&coding_model0,run);

```
update_model(&coding_model0,run,1);
   }
   /* Detect run of 1s (vertically adjacent pixels differ). */
                                                                                               150
   run = 0;
   while (( pos < stop_x) && (diff_line[pos] == 1))
   \{ pos++; run++; \}
   if ((run > 0) \parallel (start_model == 1))
   { /* Encode run and update model. */
    encode_element(&encoder,&coding_model1,run);
    update_model(&coding_model1,run,1);
  }
 }
                                                                                               160
 while (pos < stop_x);
}
 CAFC encode
                    void main(argc,argv)
int argc;
char *argv[];
{ SYMBOL *detected_symbol; /* symbol detected in image */
LIBRARY *matched_entry; /* symbol matched in library */
                                                                                               170
 int tot_symbols = 0, unique_symbols = 0; /* symbol counts */
 int escape, new_symbol; /* AC elements for new symbol and end of page. */
 int stats0, stats1;
                            /* Run-length statistics. */
                            /* horizontal positions on scan-line */
 int pos, lastpos;
 int i;
                            /* general counter variable */
                                                                                               180
  /* Make sure that the correct number of arguments are provided. */
 if ((argc != 3) \&\& (argc != 4))
  report_error_and_abort("Invalid number of arguments.");
 /* Open source file, create buffer, and determine width. */
 source_buffer = open_PCX_buffered(argv[1],NLINES,PAGE_RESOLUTION);
 if (source_buffer == NULL)
   report_error_and_abort("Unable to open source PCX file.");
 maxX = buffer_maxX(source_buffer);
                                                                                               190
 /* Open destination and residue (if specified) files. */
 CAFC_dest = fopen(argv[2], "wb");
 if (CAFC_dest == NULL)
  report_error_and_abort("Unable to create destination CAFC file.");
 if (argc == 4)
 { residue = create_PCX(argv[3],maxX,PAGE_RESOLUTION);
   if (residue == NULL)
    report_error_and_abort("Unable to create residue file.");
 }
                                                                                               200
 /* Initialize AC models. */
 initialize_model(&coding_model0);
 initialize_model(&coding_model1);
  '* elements for run-lengths, ESCAPE, and NEW_SYMBOL */
 for (i=0; i \le \max X; i++)
 { add_element_to_model(&coding_model0);
   add_element_to_model(&coding_model1);
  update_model(&coding_model0,i,1);
                                                                                               210
  update_model(&coding_model1,i,1);
 }
 escape = add_element_to_model(&coding_model0);
 escape = add_element_to_model(&coding_model1);
```

update model(&coding model0, escape, 1); update model(&coding_model1, escape, 1); new_symbol = add_element_to_model(&coding_model0); new_symbol = add_element_to_model(&coding_model1); update model(&coding_model0, new_symbol, 1); 220 update model(&coding_model1, new_symbol, 1); /* Read run-length statistics, updating encoder models (if specified). */ if $(RL_FILENAME[0] != ' \setminus 0')$ Ł $rl = fopen(RL_FILENAME,"r");$ if (rl == NULL)report_error_and_abort("Unable to open run-length statistics file %s.\n", RL_FILENAME); for (i=0; i <= maxX; i++){ fscanf(rl, "%d %d", &stats0, &stats1); 230 update_model(&coding_model0, i, (int) (stats0 * RL_STATS_WEIGHT)); update_model(&coding_model1, i, (int) (stats1 * RL_STATS_WEIGHT)); fclose(rl); } /* Initialize AC encoder. */ open_AC_encoder(&encoder, write_CAFC); /* Create line to store differences between vertically adjacent pixels. */ 240 diff_line = (byte *) malloc(maxX * sizeof(byte)); /* Create residue line and initialize with first scan-line. */ residue_line = (byte *) malloc(maxX * sizeof(byte)); for $(i=0; i<\max X; i++)$ $residue_line[i] = source_buffer[0][i];$ /* Create previous residue line and initialize. */ residue_prev_line = (byte *) malloc(maxX * sizeof(byte)); for (i=0; i < maxX; i++)250 $residue_prev_line[i] = WHITE;$ /* Initialize symbol library. */ symbol_library = NULL; /* Encode the image. */ while (! buffer_eof(source_buffer)) { lastpos = 0; /*2D run-length coding begins at leftmost pixel. */ /* Encode a scan-line. */ 260 pos = 0; /* Start scanning from leftmost pixel. */while (pos < maxX)ł /* Detect a white run by searching for first black pixel. */ while $((pos < maxX) \&\& (residue_line[pos] != BLACK))$ pos++; if (pos < maxX){ /* Attempt to isolate a symbol from the page */ detected_symbol = isolate_symbol(source_buffer,pos); 270 if (detected_symbol == NULL) /* If no symbol, skip black run. */ while $((pos < maxX) \&\& (residue_line[pos] != WHITE))$ pos++ else /* Otherwise, try to match it with one in the library. */ { tot_symbols++; $matched_entry =$ lookup_symbol(symbol_library, detected_symbol, symbols_match); 280 if (matched_entry == NULL) /* If no match, detected new symbol. */Ł

<pre>/* Perform run-length coding up to present point. */ RL_code(lastpos, pos, 0); lastpos = pos;</pre>	
<pre>/* Encode new symbol and add to symbol library. */ encode_element(&coding_model1,new_symbol); update_model(&coding_model1,new_symbol,1); symbol_library = add_symbol_to_library(symbol_library, detected_symbol); symbol_library->AC_element = add_element_to_model(&coding_model0); symbol_library->AC_element = add_element_to_model(&coding_model1); update_model(&coding_model0,symbol_library->AC_element,1); update_model(&coding_model1,symbol_library->AC_element,1);</pre>	290
<pre>/* find next white pixel */ while ((pos < maxX) && (residue_line[pos] != WHITE))</pre>	300
/* Perform run-length coding up to present point. */ RL_code(lastpos, pos, 1); lastpos = pos;	
unique_symbols++;	
} else /* Otherwise, encode as symbol from library. */ {	310
/* Erase the symbol from the page and from memory. */ remove_symbol(detected_symbol, pos, source_buffer, residue_line); free_symbol(detected_symbol);	
/* Adjust for symbol shifts. */ pos += matched_entry->symbol->shift - detected_symbol->shift;	
<pre>/* Perform run-length coding up to present point. */ if (pos > lastpos) RL_code(lastpos, pos, 0); lastpos = pos;</pre>	320
/* Encode element using appropriate model. */	
<pre>if (pos < 1) encode_element(&encoder,&coding_model1, matched_entry->AC_element);</pre>	
else if $(diff_line[pos - 1] == 0)$ encode_element(&encoder,&coding_model1, matched_entry->AC_element);	330
ense encode_element(&encoder,&coding_model0, matched_entry->AC_element);	
<pre>/* Update both models. */ update_model(&coding_model0,matched_entry->AC_element,1); update_model(&coding_model1,matched_entry->AC_element,1); }</pre>	
}	
} RL_code(lastpos, maxX, 0); /* Run-length code to the end of the line. */	340
/* Write residue line if specified. */ if (argc == 4)	
write_line(residue,residue_line);	
/* Update previous residue line. */ for (i=0; i <maxx; i++)<br="">residue prev line[i] = residue line[i]:</maxx;>	350
	300

isolate_scroll(source_buffer,residue_line);

} /* Encode escape element to indicate end of page. AC coding complete. */ encode_element(&encoder,&coding_model0,escape); close_AC_encoder(&encoder); /* Flush output buffer. */ for (i=0; i<7; i++) write_CAFC(0); /* Close files.*/ close_buffer(source_buffer); if (argc == 4)close_PCX(residue); fclose(CAFC_dest); /* Print statistics. */ printf("Encoding complete.\n\n"); %d unique symbols \n", unique_symbols); %d total symbols \n", tot_symbols); printf(" printf(" }

370

360

E.3 Source Code – CAFC Decoder

File CAFC_decode.c:

/******	*******	
l Name: Purpose:	CAFC_decode.c Decodes a bi-level image using Content-Adaptive Bi-Level (Facsimile) Coding. The CAFC-encoded source image is a binary file. The destination reconstructed image is stored in the PCX file format. The residue image can be optionally created and stored in a PCX file.	
Usage:	CAFC_decode CAFCsource PCXdest PCXresidue [width]	4.5
	CAFCsource -> filename of the source CAFC-encoded image PCXdest -> filename of the reconstructed image (in PCX format) PCXresidue -> filename of residue image width -> width of image in pixels; if omitted, 1728 is assumed	10
	To perform the 2D run-length encoding portion of the algorithm, run-length statistics are read from the data file named in CAFC.h if specified.	
Notes:	All CAFC parameters are specified in the file CAFC.h.	20
Last modifi ********* #include #include	<i>fied on 1/13/94 ************************************</i>	
/* CAFC a #include #include #include #include #include #include #include	include files. */ "CAFC.h" "PCX_util.h" "PCX_buffer.h" "symbol.h" "library.h" "features.h" "match.h" "AC.h"	30

<pre>/* Preprocessor code to select to correct symbol filling functions. */ #if SYMBOL_ISOLATION == SYMBOL_FILLING # define isolate_symbol symbol_filling_isolate # define isolate_scroll symbol_filling_scroll #elif SYMBOL_ISOLATION == SYMBOL_TRACING # define isolate_symbol symbol_tracing_isolate # define remove_symbol symbol_tracing_remove # define isolate_scroll symbol_tracing_scroll #elif SYMBOL_ISOLATION == SYMBOL_WINDOWING # define isolate_symbol symbol_windowing_isolate # define remove_symbol symbol_windowing_remove # define isolate_scroll symbol_windowing_scroll # define isolate_scroll symbol_windowing_scroll # define isolate_scroll symbol_windowing_scroll # define isolate_scroll symbol_windowing_scroll</pre>	40
/* external CAFC routines */ SYMBOL *isolate_symbol(); void remove_symbol(); void isolate_scroll();	
<pre>/* Define structure for storing information about decoded symbols. */ typedef struct { int pos, line; int AC_element; short int new; } SYMBOL_INFO;</pre>	60
/* source file (CAFC-encoded) */ FILE *CAFC_src;	
/* file containing 2D run-length statistics */ FILE *rl;	
/* buffers to store decoded scan-lines and residue */ byte **dest_buffer, **residue_buffer;	70
/* pointer to the previous scan—line in the output buffer. */ byte *residue_prev_line;	
/* width of image in pixels */ int maxX;	
/* the symbol library */ LIBRARY *symbol_library;	80
/* arithmetic coding models */ AC_MODEL coding_model0; AC_MODEL coding_model1;	
/* arithmetic decoder */ AC_DECODER decoder;	
/* list of all symbols in source buffer */ SYMBOL_INFO *symbol_list; int symbol_list_max; int symbol_list_start, symbol_list_size;	90
/*************************************	
<pre>void report_error_and_abort(message) char *message; { printf("\nCAFC_decode: %s\n",message); exit(EXIT_FAILURE); }</pre>	100
/*************************************	

Reads a single bit from the source CAFC file. int read_CAFC() { static unsigned int CAFC_buffer; /* internal byte buffer */ 110 static int CAFC buffer size = 0;/* If buffer is empty, fetch another byte from the file. */ if $(CAFC_buffer_size == 0)$ { CAFC_buffer = fgetc(CAFC_src); $CAFC_buffer_size = 8;$ } /* Shift out a bit from the internal buffer. */ CAFC_buffer_size--; 120 return((CAFC_buffer >> CAFC_buffer_size) & 1); CAFC_decode ******* void main(argc,argv) int argc; char *argv[]; 130 { SYMBOL *detected symbol; /* symbol detected in image */ LIBRARY *matched_entry; /* symbol matched in library */ /* AC element read from CAFC file. */ int element; int escape, new_symbol; /* AC elements for new symbol and end of page. */ /* Run-length statistics. */ int stats0, stats1; /* current horizontal and vertical position */ int pos, line; /* current line in output buffer */ int dest_buff_line; /* total number of lines written to output PCX files */ int lines_written; 140 /* general counter variables */ int i, j; /* Make sure that the correct number of arguments are provided. */ if ((argc != 4) && (argc != 5))report_error_and_abort("Invalid number of arguments."); /* Open source CAFC file. */ $CAFC_src = fopen(argv[1], "rb");$ if $(CAFC_src == NULL)$ report_error_and_abort("Unable to open source CAFC file."); 150 * Determine image width. */ if (argc == 5)sscanf(argv[4],"%d",&maxX); else maxX = 1728;if $(\max X < 0)$ report_error_and_abort("Invalid image width."); /* Open destination and residue files. */ 160 dest_buffer = create_PCX_buffered(argv[2],maxX,NLINES,PAGE_RESOLUTION); if $(dest_buffer == NULL)$ report_error_and_abort("Unable to create destination PCX file."); dest_buff line = 0;residue_buffer = create_PCX_buffered(argv[3],maxX,NLINES,PAGE_RESOLUTION); if (residue_buffer == NULL) report_error_and_abort("Unable to create residue file."); /* Initialize symbol list. */ $symbol_list_max =$ 170 (long) maxX * NLINES / (MIN_SYMBOL_HEIGHT + 2) / (MIN_SYMBOL_WIDTH + 2); symbol_list = (SYMBOL_INFO *) malloc(symbol_list_max * sizeof(SYMBOL_INFO)); symbol_list_start = 0; symbol_list_size = 0;

/* Initialize AC models. */ initialize_model(&coding_model0); initialize_model(&coding_model1); /* elements for run-lengths, ESCAPE, and NEW_SYMBOL */ for (i=0; i < =maxX; i++)180 { add_element_to_model(&coding_model0); add_element_to_model(&coding_model1); update model(&coding model0,i,1); update_model(&coding_model1,i,1); } escape = add_element_to_model(&coding_model0); escape = add_element_to_model(&coding_model1); update_model(&coding_model0, escape, 1); update_model(&coding_model1, escape, 1); new_symbol = add_element_to_model(&coding_model0); 190 new_symbol = add_element_to_model(&coding_model1); update_model(&coding_model0, new_symbol, 1); update_model(&coding_model1, new_symbol, 1); /* Read run-length statistics, updating encoder models (if specified). */ if $(RL_FILENAME[0] != ' \ 0')$ Ł $rl = fopen(RL_FILENAME, "r");$ if (rl == NULL)report_error_and_abort("Unable to open run-length statistics file %s.\n", 200 RL_FILENAME); for $(i=0; i \le \max X; i++)$ { fscanf(rl, "%d %d", &stats0, &stats1); update_model(&coding_model0, i, (int) (stats0 * RL_STATS_WEIGHT)); update_model(&coding_model1, i, (int) (stats1 * RL_STATS_WEIGHT)); fclose(rl); } /* Initialize AC decoder. */ 210 open_AC_decoder(&decoder, read_CAFC); /* Initialize symbol library. */ $symbol_library = NULL;$ /* Obtain pointer to previous residue scan-line. */ residue_prev_line = buffer_prev_line(residue_buffer); /* Decode the image. */ line = 0; /* initialize line number */ line = 0;220 lines_written = 0; /* Initialize # lines written. */ element = decode_element(&decoder,&coding_model0); /* Decode 1st element. */ /* Decode until last symbol is reached and all lines have been written. */ while ((element != escape) || (lines_written < line)) if (element != escape) Ł /* Decode a scan-line. */ pos = 0;/* Start at leftmost pixel. */ 230 /* Advance to next scan-line. */ line++; while (pos < maxX){ * Decode AC element. */ if (element $> \max X$) /* Is this a repeated symbol? */ { /* If so, add to symbol list for future substitution. * i = (symbol_list_start + symbol_list_size) % symbol_list_max; symbol_list_size++; 240 $symbol_list[i].AC_element = element;$

symbol list[i].pos = pos; symbol_list[i].line = line; $symbol_list[i].new = 0;$ /* Update AC model and decode next AC element. */ update_model(&coding_model0,element,1); update_model(&coding_model1,element,1); element = decode_element(&decoder,&coding_model0); else 250 { /* Decode a run of 0s (vertically adjacent pixels same). */ for (i=0; i < element; i++){ dest_buffer[dest_buff_line][pos] = residue_prev_line[pos]; residue_buffer[dest_buff_line][pos] = residue_prev_line[pos]; pos++;} /* Update AC model. */ update_model(&coding_model0,element,1); 260 * If not end of line, decode next element – symbol or run of 1s. */ if (pos >= maxX)element = decode element(& decoder, & coding model0);else { element = decode_element(&decoder,&coding_model1); /* Examine decoded element. */ if (element == new_symbol) / * new symbol? */ { * Add to symbol list for future isolation. */ 270 i = (symbol_list_start + symbol_list_size) % symbol_list_max; symbol_list_size++; symbol_list[i].AC_element = add_element_to_model(&coding_model0); $symbol_list[i].AC_element =$ add_element_to_model(&coding_model1); symbol_list[i].pos = pos; symbol_list[i].line = line; $symbol_list[i].new = 1;$ /* Update AC model and decode next element. */ 280 update_model(&coding_model0,symbol_list[i].AC_element,1); update_model(&coding_model1,symbol_list[i].AC_element,1); update_model(&coding_model1,element,1); element = decode_element(&decoder,&coding_model1); /* Decode run of 1s (vertically adjacent pixels different). */ for (i=pos; i < pos+element; i++){ if (residue_prev_line[i] == WHITE) dest_buffer[dest_buff_line][i] = BLACK; else 290 dest_buffer[dest_buff_line][i] = WHITE; residue_buffer[dest_buff_line][i] = dest_buffer[dest_buff_line][i]; } pos += element;else if (element > maxX) /* Is this a repeated symbol? */Ł /* If so, add to symbol list for future substitution. */ i = (symbol_list_start + symbol_list_size) % symbol_list_max; 300 symbol list size++; symbol_list[i].AC_element = element; symbol_list[i].pos = pos; symbol_list[i].line = line; $symbol_list[i].new = 0;$ /* Update AC model. */

update_model(&coding_model0,element,1);

} else 310 * Decode run of 1s (vertically adjacent pixels different) */ for (i=pos; i < pos+element; i++){ if (residue_prev_line[i] == WHITE) dest_buffer[dest_buff_line][i] = BLACK; else dest_buffer[dest_buff_line][i] = WHITE; residue_buffer[dest_buff_line][i] = dest_buffer[dest_buff_line][i]; } pos += element;320 / $\stackrel{\scriptstyle \star}{*}$ Update AC model and decode next element. */ update_model(&coding_model1,element,1); $element = decode_element(\&decoder,\&coding_model0);$ } } } } 330 * Advance to the next destination scan-line. */ if $(dest_buff_line < (NLINES - 1))$ { residue_prev_line = residue_buffer[dest_buff_line]; dest_buff_line++; else { /* Determine if symbols were marked for isolation or substitution. */ while $((symbol_list_size > 0) \&\&$ $(symbol_list[symbol_list_start].line == (lines_written + 1)))$ 340 ł if (symbol_list[symbol_list_start].new) { /* Isolate new symbol and add to symbol library. */ detected_symbol = isolate_symbol(residue_buffer, symbol_list[symbol_list_start].pos); if (detected symbol == NULL) report_error_and_abort("Major internal decoding error."); symbol_library = add_symbol_to_library(symbol_library, detected_symbol); $symbol_library -> AC_element =$ 350 symbol_list[symbol_list_start].AC_element; else { /* Search library for original version of symbol. */ matched_entry = symbol_library; while (matched_entry->AC_element != symbol_list[symbol_list_start].AC_element) matched_entry = matched_entry->next_entry; /* Copy symbol to destination buffer. */ for $(j = 0; j < matched_entry->symbol->maxY; j++)$ 360 for $(i = 0; i < matched_entry -> symbol -> maxX; i++)$ if (matched_entry->symbol->bitmap[j][i] == BLACK) dest_buffer[j][i + symbol_list[symbol_list_start].pos matched_entry->symbol->shift] = BLACK; } /* Remove request from symbol list. */ symbol_list_size--; symbol_list_start = (symbol_list_start + 1) % symbol_list_max; 370 /* Generate residue, scroll output buffers... */ for $(i=0; i<\max X; i++)$ if (residue_buffer[0][i] != WHITE) residue_buffer[0][i] = BLACK;

```
scroll_buffer(dest_buffer);
         scroll_buffer(residue_buffer);
         residue_prev_line = residue_buffer[dest_buff_line - 1];
         lines_written++;
    }
 }
 /* Close output files. AC decoding complete. */
 close_AC_decoder(&decoder);
 close_buffer(dest_buffer);
 close_buffer(residue_buffer);
 fclose(CAFC_src);
ł
```

Source Code – Symbol Matching **E.4**

File match.h:

************** Name: match.h This header file contains definitions used by the symbol matching Purpose: routines (match.c). Last Modified on 12/30/93 ****** /* declarations for symbol matching routines */ int symbols_match(); 10 int features_match(); int templates_match(); File match.c: *************** / * * * * * * * * Name: match.c This file contains routines for matching symbols (feature matching Purpose: and template matching). Contents: symbols_match(s1, s2) => Determines if two symbols match based upon feature matching and template matching. $features_match(s1, s2) \implies Determines if two symbols match based upon$ feature matching. 10 templates_match(s1, s2) => Determines if two symbols match based upon template matching. Last modified on 12/30/93 #include<stdio.h> #include<stdlib.h> #include"CAFC.h"
#include"PCX_util.h"
#include"symbol.h" 20 #include"features.h" #include"match.h"

/* Definition for arrays containing features matching parameters. */ int feature_match_threshold[] = FEATURE_MATCH_THRESHOLD;

380

/* thresholds to use for matching */ int feature_effectiveness[] = FEATURE_EFFECTIVENESS; /* effectiveness of features */ **** ******* 30 symbols_match: Determines if the two specified symbols are a good match using feature matching and template matching. Returns 1 if they are and 0 otherwise. ***** int symbols_match(s1, s2) SYMBOL *s1, *s2; ł if (features_match(s1, s2)) if (templates_match(s1, s2)) 40 return(1);else return(0);} ********** features_match: Using the CAFC feature matching algorithm, determines if the two specified symbols are likely to be a good match. Returns 1 if they are and 0 otherwise. 50 int features_match(s1, s2) SYMBOL *s1, *s2; { int i; int f1, f2; int diff; int eliminated; eliminated = 0;i=0; 60 /* Attempt to match the symbols using succesive features. */ while ((i < NFEATURES) && (! eliminated)) Ł /* Extract the features from the two symbols. */ $f1 = extract_feature(s1,i);$ $f2 = extract_feature(s2,i);$ /* if the abolute difference exceeds the threshold, eliminate. */ diff = (f1 - f2);70 if (diff < 0)diff = -diff;if $(diff \ge feature_match_threshold[i])$ eliminated = $\overline{1}$; i++; } return (! eliminated); } / *********** 80 templates_match: Using the CAFC template matching algorithm, determines if the two specified symbols are a good match. Returns 1 if they are and 0 otherwise. int templates_match(s1, s2) SYMBOL *s1, *s2; **int** x, y, t_x, t_y; int s1_moment_x,s1_moment_y,s2_moment_x,s2_moment_y; 90 int s1_tot_black,s2_tot_black; float correlation;

/* Compute the "center of mass" for s1 to resolution of 1/8 pixel. */

 $s1_moment_x = 0; s1_moment_y = 0;$ s1 tot black = 0; for (x=0; x < s1 - maxX; x++)for $(y=0; y < s1 - \max Y; y++)$ if (s1 - bitmap[y][x] == BLACK){ s1_moment_x += x; s1_moment_y += y; 100 s1_tot_black++; } s1_moment_x = 2 * s1_moment_x / s1_tot_black; s1_moment_y = 2 * s1_moment_y / s1_tot_black; /* Compute the "center of mass" for s2 to resolution of 1/8 pixel. */ $s2_moment_x = 0; s2_moment_y = 0;$ $s2_tot_black = 0;$ for $(x=0; x < s_2 - \max X; x++)$ 110 for (y=0; y < s2 - >maxY; y++)if $(s_2 \rightarrow bitmap[y][x] == BLACK)$ { $s2_moment_x += x;$ $s2_moment_y += y;$ s2_tot_black++; } s2_moment_x = 2 * s2_moment_x / s2_tot_black; s2_moment_y = 2 * s2_moment_y / s2_tot_black; * Make sure symbols are lined up well. */ 120 if ((abs(s1_moment_x - s2_moment_x) <= TEMPLATE_MAXIMUM_SHIFT_X) && $(abs(s1_moment_y - s2_moment_y) <= TEMPLATE_MAXIMUM_SHIFT_Y))$ Ł /* Now compute the cross-correlation. */ correlation = 0.0;for $(y=0; (y < (s1 - \max Y^*2)); y++)$ for $(x=0; (x < (s1 - \max X^*2)); x++)$ { $t_x = (x - s1_moment_x + s2_moment_x)/2;$ $t_y = (y - s1_moment_y + s2_moment_y)/2;$ if $((t_x \ge 0) \&\& (t_y \ge 0) \&\& (t_y \ge 0) \&\& (t_x < s_2 - > maxX) \&\& (t_y < s_2 - > maxY))$ 130 correlation += (s1->bitmap[y/2][x/2] == BLACK) * $(s2 - bitmap[t_y][t_x] = BLACK);$ } /* This is actually the square of the correlation... */ correlation = correlation * correlation / $(s1_tot_black * s2_tot_black * 4 * 4);$ /* If correlation is high enough, symbols are considered a match. */ 140 return(correlation > TEMPLATE_MATCH_THRESHOLD); } else return(0);}

E.5 Source Code – Feature Extraction

File features.h:

:

Purpose: This header file contains definitions used by the feature extraction routines (features.c). Last Modified on 12/30/93 /* declaration of features */ 10 int width(); int height(); int black_pels(); int white_pels(); int horiz_run_lengths(); int vert_run_lengths(); int moment_x(); int moment_y(); int average_width(); 20 /* arrays that contain the features and feature names */ extern int (*features[]) (); extern char *feature names[]; /* declarations for feature extraction routine */ int extract_feature(); File features.c: /** Name: features.c This file contains routines to extract the symbol features Purpose: used by Content-Adaptive Facsimile Coding (CAFC). Contents: extract_feature(symbol, f_index) => Extracts specified feature from symbol. definitions for all features used in CAFC 10 Last modified on 12/23/93 #include<stdio.h> #include"CAFC.h" #include"PCX_util.h" #include"symbol.h" #include"features.h" /* Definition for arrays containing features and feature names. */ 20 int (*features[]) () = FEATURES; /* functions to compute features */ char *feature_names[] = FEATURE_NAMES; /* corresponding features names */ extract_feature: Given a feature index number, extracts the feature from the symbol. If the feature had been previously extracted, the value is obtained from the SYMBOL structure. Otherwise it is computed and stored away for possible later use. int extract_feature(symbol, f_index) 30 SYMBOL *symbol; int f_index; Ł * If feature has not already been determined for this symbol, compute it. */ if (! symbol->f_known[f_index]) symbol->features[f_index] = (*features[f_index]) (symbol); $symbol \rightarrow f_known[f_index] = 1;$

```
}
 /* Return feature value. */
 return(symbol->features[f_index]);
}
                                       *********************
/* FEATURES BEGIN HERE */
/* Width of the symbol in pixels. */
int width(s)
SYMBOL *s;
{ return(s \rightarrow maxX);
/* Height of the symbol in pixels. */
int height(s)
SYMBOL *s;
\{ return(s - > maxY); \}
/* Total number of black pixels in the symbol. */
int black_pels(s)
SYMBOL *s;
\{ int x, y; \}
 int tot_black_pels;
 tot_black_pels = 0;
 for (y=0; y < s - > maxY; y++)
   for (x=0; x < s - > maxX; x++)
    tot_black_pels += (s->bitmap[y][x] == BLACK);
 return(tot_black_pels);
}
 /* Total number of white pixels in the symbol. */
int white_pels(s)
SYMBOL *s;
\{ int x, y; \}
 int tot_white_pels;
 tot_white_pels = 0;
 for (y=0; y < s - > maxY; y++)
   for (x=0; x < s - > maxX; x++)
    tot_white_pels += (s->bitmap[y][x] == WHITE);
 return(tot_white_pels);
}
/* Total number of horizontal black run-lengths in the symbol. */
int horiz_run_lengths(s)
SYMBOL *s;
\{ int x, y; \}
 int tot_run_lengths;
 tot_run_lengths = 0;
 for (y=0; y < s - >maxY; y++)
   for (x=0; x < s - > maxX; x++)
    if (s - bitmap[y][x] == BLACK)
        if (x == (s \rightarrow maxX - 1))
          tot_run_lengths++;
        else if (s \rightarrow bitmap[y][x+1] == WHITE)
          tot_run_lengths++;
 return(tot_run_lengths);
}
/* Total number of vertical black run-lengths in the symbol. */
int vert_run_lengths(s)
```

40

50

60

70

80

90

100

SYMBOL *s;

 $\{ int x, y; \}$ int tot_run_lengths; $tot_run_lengths = 0;$ for (x=0; x < s - > maxX; x++)for (y=0; y < s - >maxY; y++)if (s - bitmap[y][x] == BLACK)if (y == (s - > maxY - 1))tot_run_lengths++; else if $(s \rightarrow bitmap[y+1][x] == WHITE)$ tot_run_lengths++; return(tot_run_lengths); } /* Horizontal moment of symbol. */ int moment_x(s)SYMBOL *s; $\{ int x, y; \}$ int moment, tot_black; moment = 0; tot_black = 0; for (x=0; x < s - > maxX; x++)for (y=0; y < s - >maxY; y++)if (s - bitmap[y][x] = BLACK){ moment += x; tot_black++; } return(moment/tot_black); } /* Vertical moment of symbol. */ int moment_y(s)SYMBOL *s; $\{ int x, y; \}$ int moment, tot_black; moment = 0; tot_black = 0; for (x=0; x < s - > maxX; x++)for (y=0; y < s - >maxY; y++)if (s - bitmap[y][x] == BLACK){ moment += y;tot_black++; } return(moment/tot_black); } /* Average width. */ int average_width(s) SYMBOL *s; int y; int left, right; int tot_width; $tot_width = 0;$ for (y=0; y < s - >maxY; y++)1 left = 0;while ((left < s - > maxX) && (s - > bitmap[y][left] == WHITE)) left++;right = s - max X - 1;while ((right > 0) && (s - bitmap[y][right] == WHITE))right--; if (right != 0) $tot_width += right - left + 1;$

110

120

140

130

150

160

170

```
}
return(tot_width/s->maxY);
}
```

E.6 Source Code – Symbol Library Management

File library.h:

180

File library.c:

/ * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *	*******	
, Name: library.c Purpose: This file contains routines for manipu	lating symbol libraries.	
The LIBRARY structure is defined in library.h		
Contents: add_symbol_to_library(symbol_library, symbol) lookup_symbol(symbol_library, symbol, compare)	=> Create new library entry with specified symbol. => Search library for matching symbol.	10
Last modified on 12/29/93 ***********************************	*********	
<pre>#include<stdio.h> #include<stdib.h> #include<stdlib.h> #include"CAFC.h" #include"symbol.h" #include"library.h"</stdlib.h></stdib.h></stdio.h></pre>	,	20
/*************************************	**************************************	
LIBRARY *add_symbol_to_library(symbol_librar; LIBRARY *symbol_library; SYMBOL *symbol;	y, symbol)	

{ LIBRARY *new_entry;

30 /* Allocate space for the new library entry and initialize. */ new_entry = (LIBRARY *) malloc(sizeof(LIBRARY)); new_entry->symbol = symbol; /* use specified symbol * new_entry->n_occurrences = 0; /* initially 0 occurrences */ /* Link new entry to symbol library. */ new_entry->next_entry = symbol_library; /* Return new pointer to symbol library. */ return(new_entry); 40 } ***** lookup symbol: Determines if a specified symbol can be matched to one in a symbol library. Takes as argments pointers to the symbol library, the symbol, and a function to perform the comparisons. If a successful match is made, a pointer to the matching library entry is returned. Otherwise, NULL is returned. The library is automatically sorted so that the more frequently-occurring symbols are kept at the beginning. 50 ********/ LIBRARY *lookup_symbol(symbol_library, symbol, compare) LIBRARY *symbol_library; SYMBOL *symbol; int (*compare) (); { int found: LIBRARY *lib_ptr; /* pointer to search the library */ SYMBOL *temp_symbol; /* temporary variables */ int temp_int; /* used for swapping */ 60 $lib_ptr = symbol_library;$ /* Search symbol library for matching symbol. */ found = 0;while ((lib_ptr != NULL) && (! found)) if ((*compare) (symbol, lib_ptr->symbol)) found = 1;else lib_ptr = lib_ptr->next_entry; 70 /* If there was a match, return pointer to that entry; otherwise, NULL. */ if (found) { * Increment number of occurrences. */ $lib_ptr -> n_occurrences ++;$ /* Move to new position in library to keep sorted. */ found = 0;while (! found) 80 if (symbol_library->n_occurrences <= lib_ptr->n_occurrences) $\{ found = 1; \}$ /* swap the contents of the library entries */ temp_symbol = lib_ptr->symbol; lib_ptr->symbol = symbol_library->symbol; symbol_library->symbol = temp_symbol; temp_int = lib_ptr->AC_element; $lib_ptr \rightarrow AC_element = symbol_library \rightarrow AC_element;$ symbol_library->AC_element = temp_int; 90 temp_int = lib_ptr->n_occurrences; $lib_ptr - >n_occurrences = symbol_library - >n_occurrences;$ symbol_library->n_occurrences = temp_int; else

```
symbol_library = symbol_library->next_entry;
```

```
return(symbol_library);
}
else
return(NULL);
}
```

E.7 Source Code – Symbol Isolation

File symbol_filling.c:

/******	*******************	
'Name: Purpose:	symbol_filling.c Performs the symbol isolation stage of Content—Adaptive Facsimile Coding using the symbol filling technique.	
Contents: symbol_f symbol_f symbol_f	filling_isolate(buffer, position, residue_line) => Attempts to isolate a particular symbol given a source buffer and position of reference pixel. filling_remove(symbol, position, buffer, residue_line) => Removes a detected symbol from the source buffer. filling_scroll(buffer, residue_line) => Scrolls the source buffer up one scan-line in a manner that preserves important side information used by symbol_filling_isolate and updates the residue scan-line.	10
Last modi ******** #include #include #include #include #include	ified on 12/17/93 ************************************	20
/* additio #define #define /* global w int left, ri byte tag; byte **bu int maxX	anal pixel representations (for black foreground) */ SYMBOL_PIXEL 3 NON_SYMBOL 4 variables used during isolation */ ight, top, bottom; /* boundries of symbol */ /* value to use when tagging pixels */ ffer; /* buffer to scan for symbols */ , nlines; /* boundries of buffer */	30
/******** fill:	**************************************	40
The follo the appro	The algorithm first tags all contiguous black pixels in the horizontal scan-line segment consisting of the specified pixel. Then, it recursively calls itself with the coordinates of all black pixels immediately above and below this segment. owing global variables are used and assumed to be preset with opriate values prior to the call to this function:	50
byte **b int max)	uffer => two-dimensional array of pixels to scan X, nlines => horizonal and vertical dimensions of this array	

100

int left, right, \Rightarrow outermost boundries of filled region -- assumes that initially left=right=x and top=bottom=y top, bottom =>byte tag => value to tag region with *******************************/ ****** void fill(x, y) int x, y; 60 { int line_left, line_right; /* boundries of current scan-line */ /* Tag all contiguous black pixels to the left on current scan-line (y). */ line_left = x;while ((line_left > 0) && (buffer[y][line_left] == BLACK)) { $buffer[y][line_left] = tag;$ line_left --;} /* Check for special case of left edge of buffer. */ 70 if $((line_left == 0) \&\& (buffer[y][0] == BLACK))$ $buffer[y][line_left] = tag;$ else line_left++; /* line_left gets leftmost tagged pixel. */ /* Tag all contiguous black pixels to the right on current scanline (y). */ if (x = (maxX - 1)) / * If we are already at the rightmost edge, */ line_right = x; /* skip this part. */ else $\{ \text{ line_right} = x + 1; \}$ 80 while $((line_right < (maxX - 1)) \&\& (buffer[y][line_right] == BLACK))$ { buffer[y][line_right] = tag; line_right++; } /* Check for special case of right edge of buffer. */ if $((line_right == (maxX - 1)) \&\& (buffer[y][maxX - 1] == BLACK))$ $buffer[y][line_right] = tag;$ else line_right ---; /* line_right gets rightmost tagged pixel. */ 90 } /* Expand left and right boundries if necessary. */ if $(line_left < left)$ left = line left;if (line_right > right) right = line_right; /* For all black pixels above and below tagged segment, recursively call fill. Expand top and bottom boundries when necessary. */ for $(x = (line_left - 1); x \le (line_right + 1); x++)$ if $((x \ge 0) \&\& (x < maxX))$ 100 $\{ if (y > 0) \}$ if (buffer[y - 1][x] == BLACK){ if ((y - 1) < top)top = y - 1;fill(x, y - 1);if (y < (nlines - 1))if (buffer[y + 1][x] == BLACK){ if ((y + 1) > bottom)bottom = y + 1; 110 fill(x, y + 1);} } } **************** symbol_filling_isolate: Given a source buffer and location of a reference black pixel, attempts to isolate a cluster of contiguous black pixels to form a symbol. If a cluster can be isolated that fits within the allowed 120 size constraints, it is returned in the form of a symbol structure. Otherwise, NULL is returned.

Important side information is stored in the buffer so that large clusters are handled correctly. The caller should not directly access the buffer. Instead, a seperate one-dimensional array of pixels, residue_line, should be maintained that contains only the first scan-line of the buffer. It is automatically updated with the symbol_filling_scroll function. Detected symbols can be properly removed from the source image with the symbol filling remove function. 130 The following constants must be defined: MAX_SYMBOL_HEIGHT, MAX_SYMBOL_WIDTH => maximum allowed symbol size MIN_SYMBOL_HEIGHT, MIN_SYMBOL_WIDTH => minimum allowed symbol size ** SYMBOL *symbol_filling_isolate(source_buffer, position) byte **source_buffer; int position; $\{ int x, y \}$ SYMBOL *detected symbol; 140 /* Make sure that pixel in specified position is a possible candidate. */ if $(source_buffer[0][position] == BLACK)$ Ł * Assign appropriate values to global variables referring to buffer. */ buffer = source buffer;maxX = buffer_maxX(buffer); nlines = buffer_nlines(buffer); * Fill contiguous black region with the value SYMBOL PIXEL. */ left = position; right = position; top = 0; bottom = 0; 150 $tag = SYMBOL_PIXEL;$ fill(position, 0); * If region fits within the symbol size constraints, it is a symbol. */ if (((bottom + 1) <= MAX_SYMBOL_HEIGHT) && $((right - left + 1) \le MAX_SYMBOL_WIDTH) \&\&$ $((bottom + 1) >= MIN_SYMBOL_HEIGHT) \&\&$ $((right - left + 1) >= MIN_SYMBOL_WIDTH))$ { * Create a new symbol structure for this symbol. */ 160 detected_symbol = create_symbol(right-left+1, bottom+1, position-left); /* Copy the symbol to the bitmap field. */ for $(y = 0; y \le bottom; y++)$ for $(x=left; x \le right; x++)$ $detected_{symbol} - bitmap[y][x - left] =$ $(source_buffer[y][x] == SYMBOL_PIXEL) ? BLACK : WHITE;$ else / * otherwise, not a symbol */ detected symbol = NULL; 170 /* Retag all black pixels as NON-SYMBOL. */ for $(y=0; y \le bottom; y++)$ for $(x=left; x \le right; x++)$ if (source_buffer[y][x] == SYMBOL_PIXEL) source_buffer[y][x] = NON_SYMBOL; élse $detected_symbol = NULL;$ 180 return(detected_symbol); } symbol_filling_remove: Given a detected symbol, its location, the source buffer, and a seperate residue scan-line array, erases the symbol from the source buffer and residue line. This prevents the symbol from being detected again or from appearing in subsequent residue lines. 190

void symbol_filling_remove(detected_symbol, position,	
source_buffer, residue_line) SYMBOL *detected_symbol; int position; byte **source_buffer; byte *residue_line:	
{ int x,y;	
<pre>/* Erase symbol from source buffer. */ for (y = 0; y < detected_symbol->maxY; y++) for (x = 0; x < detected_symbol->maxX; x++) if (detected_symbol->bitmap[y][x] == BLACK) source_buffer[y][x + position - detected_symbol->shift] = WHITE;</pre>	200
<pre>/* Remove symbol from residue_line. */ for (x = 0; x < detected_symbol->maxX; x++) if (detected_symbol->bitmap[0][x] == BLACK) residue_line[x + position - detected_symbol->shift] = WHITE; }</pre>	210
/*************************************	210
<pre>void symbol_filling_scroll(source_buffer,residue_line) byte **source_buffer; byte *residue_line; { int x;</pre>	220
/* Scroll up buffer and scan next line. */ scroll_buffer(source_buffer);	
/* Determine dimensions of buffer. */ maxX = buffer_maxX(source_buffer); nlines = buffer_nlines(source_buffer);	
<pre>/* Propogate down any non-symbols that could not fit in buffer. */ tag = NON_SYMBOL; buffer = source_buffer; for (x=0; x<maxx; (source_buffer[nlines="" -="" 1][x]="BLACK)</pre" 2][x]="NON_SYMBOL)" if="" x++)="" {=""></maxx;></pre>	230
$ \begin{array}{l} \operatorname{hll}(\mathbf{x}, \operatorname{nlines} - 1); \\ \text{if }(\mathbf{x} > 0) \\ \text{if }(\operatorname{source_buffer}[\operatorname{nlines} - 1][\mathbf{x} - 1] == \operatorname{BLACK}) \\ \operatorname{fill}(\mathbf{x} - 1, \operatorname{nlines} - 1); \\ \text{if }(\mathbf{x} < (\max X - 1)) \\ \text{if }(\operatorname{source_buffer}[\operatorname{nlines} - 1][\mathbf{x} + 1] == \operatorname{BLACK}) \\ \operatorname{fill}(\mathbf{x} + 1, \operatorname{nlines} - 1); \end{array} $	240
<pre>/* Generate new residue_line. */</pre>	
<pre>for (x=0; x<maxx; :="" =="WHITE)" ?="" black;="" pre="" residue_line[x]="(source_buffer[0][x]" white="" x++)="" }<=""></maxx;></pre>	

File symbol_tracing.c:

Contents: symbol_tracing_isolate(buffer, position, residue_line) => Attempts to isolate a particular symbol given a source buffer and position of reference pixel. symbol_tracing_remove(symbol,position,buffer,residue_line) 10 => Removes a detected symbol from the source buffer. symbol_tracing_scroll(buffer,residue_line) => Scrolls the source buffer up one scan-line, updating the residue scan-line. Last modified on 12/20/93 #include<stdio.h> #include<stdlib.h> #include"CAFC.h" 20 #include"PCX_util.h" #include"PCX_buffer.h" #include"symbol.h" /* additional pixel representations (for black foreground) */ #define BOUNDRY 5 #define DOUBLE_BOUNDRY #define NON_SYMBOL_BOUNDRY 7 /* global variables used during isolation */ 30 int left, right, top, bottom; /* boundries of symbol */ byte ******buffer; /* buffer to scan for symbols */ /* scan-line immediately preceeding buffer */ /* boundries of buffer */ byte *prev_line; int maxX, nlines; trace: Takes as arguments the coordinates of a black pixel in the source buffer. Uses a contour tracing algorithm to tag the outline of a black cluster in the image. In the process, determines the maximum boundries of this cluster. Returns 1 if the trace ends on the same 40 pixel that it started. This function is internal to symbol_tracing.c. The specified pixel is used as a starting point for the trace and should be on the right or upper boundry of the black object. The trace is performed in the clockwise direction and ends when the original pixel is retraced in the same direction or when the upper or lower ends of the buffer are exceeded. The right and left ends of each horizontal segment in the object are tagged with the value provided in the argument boundry_tag or, when this segment is just one pixel wide, double_boundry_tag. 50 The following global variables are used and assumed to be preset with the appropriate values prior to the call to this function: byte **buffer => two-dimensional array of pixels to scan byte *prev_line => scan-line immediately preceeding buffer int maxX, nlines \Rightarrow horizonal and vertical dimensions of this array int left, right, => outermost boundries of traced region provided here top, bottom ******* **********************/ ************************ 60 int trace(start_x, start_y, boundry_tag, double_boundry_tag) int start_x, start_y, boundry_tag, double_boundry_tag; { int dx, dy, temp; /* direction of trace */ int x, y; /* position of current pixel in trace */ pixel p; /* Initialize starting pixel, outermost traced boundries, and direction. */ $x = start_x; \quad y = start_y;$ /* starting pixel */ left = x; right = x; top = y; bottom = y; /* outer boundries */ dx = 1; dy = 0;/* initial direction */ 70 /* Trace until starting point is reached in the same direction or the top (including prev_line) or bottom of the buffer is exceeded. */ while ((! $((dx == 1) \&\& (dy == -1) \&\& (x == start_x) \&\& (y == start_y))) \&\&$ ((y + dy) >= -1) && ((y + dy) < nlines))

/* Determine color of pixel in current direction, WHITE if beyond edge. */ if $(((x + dx)) \ge 0)$ & ((x + dx) < maxX)) if((y + dy) == -1) $p = prev_line[x+dx];$ 80 else p = buffer[y+dy][x+dx];else p = WHITE;* If this pixel is white, tag if necessary and rotate clockwise. */ if (p == WHITE){ /* Tag the current pixel the direction passes through horizontal. */ if ((dy == 0) && (y >= 0))90 if $(buffer[y][x] == boundry_tag)$ buffer[y][x] = double_boundry_tag; /* If already tagged, use */ /* double_boundry_tag. */ else $buffer[y][x] = boundry_tag;$ /* Rotate clockwise 45 degrees. */ temp = dx - dy; dy = dx + dy; dx = temp;dx = (dx > 0) - (dx < 0); dy = (dy > 0) - (dy < 0);100 else /* Otherwise, we found the next pixel in the trace. */ /* Move in this direction, expanding outer boundries if necessary. */ x += dx; y += dy;if (x > right) right = x; if (y > bottom) bottom = y; if (x < left) left = x; if (y < top) top = y; /* Rotate counter-clockwise by 135 degrees to search for next pixel. */ 110 temp = dy - dx; dy = -dx - dy; dx = temp;dx = (dx > 0) - (dx < 0);dy = (dy > 0) - (dy < 0);} } $^{\prime}$ /* Return a 1 if ending pixel is the same as starting pixel, otherwise 0. */ $return((x == start_x) \&\& (y == start_y));$ } 120 symbol_tracing_isolate: Given a source buffer and location of a reference black pixel, attempts to isolate a cluster of black pixels through contour tracing to form a symbol. If a cluster can be isolated that fits within the allowed size constraints, it is returned in the form of a symbol structure. Otherwise, NULL is returned. Important side information is stored in the buffer so that large objects are handled correctly. The caller should not directly access the buffer. Instead, a seperate one-dimensional array of pixels, 130 residue_line, should be maintained that contains only the first scan-line of the buffer. It is automatically updated with the symbol_tracing_scroll function. Detected symbols can be properly removed from the source image with the symbol_tracing_remove function. The following constants must be defined: MAX_SYMBOL_HEIGHT, MAX_SYMBOL_WIDTH => maximum allowed symbol size MIN_SYMBOL_HEIGHT, MIN_SYMBOL_WIDTH => minimum allowed symbol size SYMBOL *symbol_tracing_isolate(source_buffer, position) 140 byte **source_buffer; int position; { SYMBOL *detected_symbol;

int x,y,i; int in_symbol, valid_symbol, valid_pixel;	
/* Assign appropriate values to global variables referring to buffer. */	
maxX = buffer_maxX(buffer); nlines = buffer_nlines(buffer); prev_line = buffer_prev_line(buffer);	150
/* Determine position of the pixel farthest to the right in black segment. */ i = position; while ((i < (maxX - 1)) && (buffer[0][i] != WHITE))	
i++; if (buffer[0][i] == WHITE) i;	
<pre>/* Determine if this is a valid starting pixel. It must be BLACK (not tagged from a previous trace) and its upper right neighbor must be WHITE. */ valid_pixel = (buffer[0][i] == BLACK); if (i < (maxX - 1)) if (prev_line[i + 1] != WHITE) valid_pixel = 0;</pre>	160
/* Proceed only if this is a valid starting pixel. */ if (valid_pixel)	
{ /* Trace. Symbol is only valid if trace ends where it started. */ valid_symbol = trace(i,0,BOUNDRY,DOUBLE_BOUNDRY);	170
<pre>/* Determine if traced region is within the size contraints of a symbol. */ valid_symbol &= ((bottom + 1) <= MAX_SYMBOL_HEIGHT) &&</pre>	
/* If region is a valid symbol, proceed. */ if (valid_symbol)	100
<pre>{ /* Create a new symbol structure for this symbol. */ detected_symbol = create_symbol(right-left+1, bottom+1, position-left); </pre>	180
<pre>/* Copy the symbol to the bitmap field. */ for (y = 0; y < detected_symbol->maxY; y++) for (x=left, in_symbol = 0; x <= right; x++) if (source_buffer[y][x] == BOUNDRY) { in_symbol = ! in_symbol; detected_symbol->bitmap[y][x - left] = BLACK;</pre>	
<pre>} else if (source_buffer[y][x] == DOUBLE_BOUNDRY) detected_symbol->bitmap[y][x - left] = BLACK; else detected_symbol->bitmap[y][x - left] =</pre>	190
<pre>(in_symbol) ? source_buffer[y][x] : WHITE; } else /* otherwise, no detected symbol */ detected_symbol = NULL;</pre>	
<pre>/* Retag all boundry pixels as NON_SYMBOL_BOUNDRY. */ trace(i,0,NON_SYMBOL_BOUNDRY,NON_SYMBOL_BOUNDRY); } else else</pre>	200
detected_symbol = NULL;	
}	
/**************************************	
symbol_tracing_remove:	210

seperate residue scan-line array, erases the symbol from the source This prevents the symbol from being detected buffer and residue line. again or from appearing in subsequent residue lines. ----*************** void symbol_tracing_remove(detected_symbol, position, source_buffer, residue_line) SYMBOL *detected_symbol; int position; byte **source_buffer; byte *residue_line; 220 { int x,y; /* Erase symbol from source buffer. */ for $(y = 0; y < detected_symbol -> maxY; y++)$ for $(x = 0; x < detected_symbol -> maxX; x++)$ if $(detected_symbol -> bitmap[y][x] == BLACK)$ source_buffer[y][x + position - detected_symbol->shift] = WHITE; /* Remove symbol from residue_line. */ 230 for $(x = 0; x < detected_symbol -> maxX; x++)$ if $(detected_symbol -> bitmap[0][x] == BLACK)$ residue_line[$x + position - detected_symbol -> shift$] = WHITE; } symbol_tracing_scroll: Scrolls a buffer up by one scan-line and generates a new residue_line. c. ****************/ void symbol_tracing_scroll(source_buffer,residue_line) 240 byte ******source_buffer; byte *residue_line; $\{ int x; \}$ /* Determine buffer width and height. */ maxX = buffer_maxX(source_buffer); nlines = buffer_nlines(source_buffer); /* Scroll buffer up one line. */ scroll_buffer(source_buffer); 250 /* Generate new residue_line. */ for $(x=0; x<\max X; x++)$ residue_line[x] = (source_buffer[0][x] == WHITE) ? WHITE : BLACK; }

File symbol_windowing.c:

/******	********************	
Name:	symbol_windowing.c	
Purpose:	Performs the symbol isolation stage of Content-Adaptive Facsimile	
-	Coding using the symbol windowing technique.	
Contents:		
symbol	vindowing_isolate(buffer,position,residue line)	
• -	=> Attempts to isolate a particular symbol given	
	a source buffer and position of reference pixel.	
symbol_t	vindowing_remove(symbol,position,buffer,residue_line)	10
	=> Removes a detected symbol from the source buffer.	
symbol_	windowing_scroll(buffer, residue_line)	
	=> Scrolls the source buffer up one scan-line,	
	updating the residue scan-line.	
Last mode	fied on 12/20/93	
*****	***************************************	
#include	e <stdio.h></stdio.h>	
#include	e <stdlib.h></stdlib.h>	

#include"CAFC.h"
#include"PCX_util.h"
#include"PCX_buffer.h"
#include"symbol.h"

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *	
'symbol_windowing_isolate: Given a source buffer and location of a reference black pixel, attempts to isolate a cluster of black pixels by systematically expanding a rectangular window until its border contains only white pixels. If a cluster can be isolated that fits within the allowed size constraints, it is returned in the form of a symbol structure. Otherwise, NULL is returned.	30
The caller should not directly access the buffer. Instead, a seperate one-dimensional array of pixels, residue_line, should be maintained that contains only the first scan-line of the buffer. It is automatically updated with the symbol_tracing_scroll function. Detected symbols can be properly removed from the source image with the symbol_windowing_remove function.	40
The following constants must be defined: MAX_SYMBOL_HEIGHT, MAX_SYMBOL_WIDTH => maximum allowed symbol size MIN_SYMBOL_HEIGHT, MIN_SYMBOL_WIDTH => minimum allowed symbol size ************************************	
SYMBOL *symbol_windowing_isolate(source_buffer, position) byte **source_buffer; int position; { SYMBOL *detected_symbol; byte *prev_line; int left_right_bottom;	50
int left_clear, right_clear, top_clear, bottom_clear; int x, y; int maxX, nlines;	
<pre>/* Assign appropriate values to variables referring to buffer. */ maxX = buffer_maxX(source_buffer); nlines = buffer_nlines(source_buffer); prev_line = buffer_prev_line(source_buffer);</pre>	
<pre>/* Initialize 3 edges of window (4th is the top, in prev_line). */ left = position; right = position; bottom = 1;</pre>	60
<pre>/* Initialize flags which indicate status of each border. */ top_clear = /* Top edge clear if pixel above is WHITE. */ (prev_line[position] == WHITE); left_clear = 0; /* The left edge is initially not clear. */ right_clear = 0; /* The right edge is initially not clear. */ bottom_clear = 0; /* The bottom edge is initially not clear. */</pre>	
<pre>/* Iterate until edges are clear, top is unclear, or window is too big. */ while ((! (left_clear && right_clear && top_clear && bottom_clear)) &&</pre>	70
<pre>/* Expand to the left until left is clear, top is not clear, or size limit is reached. */ while ((top_clear) && (! left_clear) && (left >= 0) && ((right-left-1) < MAX_SYMBOL_WIDTH))</pre>	
<pre> { /* Expand one pixel to the left. */ left; </pre>	80
<pre>/* Determine if new left border is clear. */ left_clear = 1; if (left > 0) {</pre>	
/* Left is not clear if any pixel in border is not WHITE. */ for $(y = 0; y \le bottom; y++)$	

```
if (source_buffer[y][left] != WHITE)
          left_clear = 0;
                                                                                                   90
       /* Check new pixel on top and bottom border and update status. */
       top_clear \&= (prev_line[left] == WHITE);
       bottom_clear \&= (source_buffer[bottom][left] == WHITE);
}
}
 /* Expand to the right until right is clear, top is not clear,
    or size limit is reached. */
 while ((top_clear) && (! right_clear) && (right < maxX) &&
                                                                                                  100
        ((right-left-1) < MAX_SYMBOL_WIDTH))
 {
    * Expand one pixel to the right. */
   right++;
   /* Determine if new right border is clear. */
   right_clear = 1;
   if (right < (\max X - 1))
   { for (y = 0; y \le bottom; y++)
         if (source_buffer[y][right] != WHITE)
                                                                                                  110
          right_clear = 0;
       /* Check new pixel on top and bottom border and update status. */
       top_clear \&= (prev_line[right] == WHITE);
       bottom_clear &= (source_buffer[bottom][right] == WHITE);
   }
 }
 /* Expand down until bottom is clear, sides are not clear,
    or size limit is reached. */
                                                                                                  120
 if (top_clear)
   while ((! bottom_clear) && (bottom < (nlines -1)) &&
           (bottom < MAX_SYMBOL_HEIGHT))
   { /* Expand one pixel down. */
       bottom++;
   /* Determine if new bottom, left, and right borders are clear. */
       bottom_clear = 1;
       for (x=left + 1; x < right; x++)
         bottom_clear &= (source_buffer[bottom][x] == WHITE);
                                                                                                  130
       if (left \geq = 0)
        left_clear \&= (source_buffer[bottom][left] == WHITE);
       if (right < \max X)
        right_clear &= (source_buffer[bottom][right] == WHITE);
   }
}
 * If all borders are clear and the window is big enough, make a symbol. */
if (left_clear && right_clear && bottom_clear && top_clear &&
   ((right-left-1) >= MIN_SYMBOL_WIDTH) && (bottom >= MIN_SYMBOL_HEIGHT))
                                                                                                  140
 {
   /* Create a new symbol structure for this symbol. */
   detected_symbol = create_symbol(right-left-1, bottom, position-left-1);
   /* Copy the symbol to the bitmap field. */
   for (y = 0; y < detected_symbol -> maxY; y++)
       for (x=left+1; x < right; x++)
         detected_symbol \rightarrow bitmap[y][x - left - 1] = source_buffer[y][x];
else /* otherwise, no detected symbol */
                                                                                                  150
 detected_{symbol} = NULL;
return(detected_symbol);
                       **********************
```

}

```
symbol_windowing_remove:
    Given a detected symbol, its location, the source buffer, and a
    seperate residue scan-line array, erases the symbol from the source
                                This prevents the symbol from being detected
    buffer and residue line.
                                                                                             160
again or from appearing in subsequent residue lines.
void symbol_windowing_remove(detected_symbol, position,
                            source_buffer, residue_line)
SYMBOL *detected_symbol;
int position;
byte **source_buffer;
byte *residue_line;
{ int x,y;
                                                                                             170
 /* Erase symbol from source buffer. */
 for (y = 0; y < detected_symbol -> maxY; y++)
  for (x = 0; x < detected_symbol -> maxX; x++)
   source_buffer[y][x + position - detected_symbol->shift] = WHITE;
 /* Remove symbol from residue line. */
 for (x = 0; x < detected_symbol -> maxX; x++)
  residue_line[x + position - detected_symbol->shift] = WHITE;
}
                                                                                             180
symbol_windowing_scroll:
    Scrolls a buffer up by one scan-line and generates a new residue_line.
                                                                      **********/
void symbol_windowing_scroll(source_buffer,residue_line)
byte **source_buffer;
byte *residue_line;
\{ int x, maxX; \}
 /* Determine buffer width. */
                                                                                             190
 maxX = buffer_maxX(source_buffer);
 /* Scroll buffer up one line. */
 scroll_buffer(source_buffer);
 /* Generate new residue_line. */
 for (x=0; x < maxX; x++)
  residue_line[x] = source_buffer[0][x];
}
```

E.8 Source Code – Symbol Manipulation

File symbol.c:

Name: symbol.c Purpose: This file contains routines for manipulating symbol structures. The SYMBOL structure is defined in symbol.h Contents: create_symbol(maxX, maxY, shift) => Create new symbol structure. free_symbol(old_symbol) => Deallocate memory used by symbol. display_symbol(symbol) => Displays ASCII version of symbol. 10 Last modified on 12/30/93 ******* #include<stdio.h>
#include<stdlib.h> #include"CAFC.h"
#include"PCX_util.h" #include"symbol.h" 20 *************** create_symbol: Creates new symbol structure and initializes its fields with the specified dimensions and horizontal shift. Returns a pointer to the symbol. SYMBOL *create_symbol(maxX, maxY, shift) int maxX, maxY, shift; { SYMBOL *new_symbol; int i; 30 /* Create a new symbol structure. */ new_symbol = (SYMBOL *) malloc(sizeof(SYMBOL)); /* Create symbol bitmap. */ new_symbol->bitmap = (pixel **) malloc(maxY * sizeof(pixel *)); for (i = 0; i < maxY; i++)new_symbol->bitmap[i] = (pixel *) malloc(maxX * sizeof(pixel)); /* Set dimensions. */
new_symbol->maxX = maxX; 40 $new_symbol -> maxY = maxY;$ new_symbol->shift = shift; /* Initially, no features are known. */ for (i=0; i<NFEATURES; i++)</pre> $new_symbol -> f_known[i] = 0;$ return(new_symbol); } 50 Deallocate memory used by symbol. free_symbol: void free_symbol(old_symbol) SYMBOL *old_symbol; { **int** i; /* Free symbol bitmap. */ for $(i=0; i < old_symbol -> maxY; i++)$ free(old_symbol->bitmap[i]); 60 free(old_symbol—>bitmap); * Free the symbol structure. */ free(old_symbol); }

File symbol.h:

/******	******************	
Name: Purpose:	symbol.h This header file contains definitions used by the symbol managment routines (symbol.c).	
Last Modi ********	fied on 12/30/93 ************************************	
typedef u	insigned char pixel;	
/* definiti typedef s { pixel * int max	on for symbol type */ truct *bitmap; /* bitmap containing pixel data */ xX, maxY; /* dimensions of bitmap */	10

```
int shift;  /* horizontal position of first black pizel in first row */
int features[NFEATURES]; /* its features */
int f_known[NFEATURES]; /* 1 for features that are known */
} SYMBOL;
```

E.9 Source Code – Arithmetic Coding/Decoding

20

File AC.c:

/ * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *				
Name: AC.c Purpose: This file contains routines to perform arithmetic coding and decoding.				
The header file AC.h must be included in any program that uses these routines. The coding model, represented by an AC_MODEL structure type, contains the number of occurrences of each possible element (symbol). The model can be changed during the encoding process, but the same changes must be made at the decoder to be consistent.				
The AC_ENCODER and AC_DECODER structure types contain all of the necessary state variables for an encoding or decoding process. This way, multiple encoding and decoding processes can be managed seperately and simultaneously.				
Contents:				
initialize_model(model) => Initializes new coding model.				
add_element_to_model(model) => Adds new element to model with zero occurrences.				
update_model(model,element,count) => Increases number of occurrences of an element in model by count.				
open_AC_encoder(encoder,output_func) => Begin a new encoding process.				
$open_AC_decoder(decoder,input_func) => Begin a new decoding process.$				
encoae_element(encoaer, model, element) => Encoae an element.				
close AC encoder(encoder) => End an encoding process.				
close_AC_decoder(decoder) => End a decoding process.	80			
Last modified on 12/21/93 ************************************	30			
#include <stdio.h> #include<string.h> #include"AC.h"</string.h></stdio.h>				
/ * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *				
initialize_model: Takes as an argument a pointer to a AC_MODEL structure to initialize. Prepares model for use by encoder or decoder, setting the total number of elements to zero.				
Returns a pointer to the model. ************************************				
AC_MODEL *initialize_model(model) AC_MODEL *model;				
{ model->n_elements = 0; /* Initially zero elements. */ model->totals = NULL; /* Initially, no counts. */				
return(model); }	50			

```
*****************
 add_element_to_model:
         Adds a new element to the specified AC_MODEL structure, initially
         with zero occurrences.
                                 The count should be increased with
         update_model before the model is used again. Returns an integer
         that should be used to refer to this element on all subsequent
         encoding and decoding operations.
                               *****
                                                           **********************/
                                                                                              60
int add_element_to_model(model)
AC_MODEL *model;
ł
 /* Increment the number of elements and the size of the totals array. */
 model -> n_elements ++;
 model->totals = (unsigned long *)
  realloc(model->totals,model->n_elements*sizeof(unsigned long));
  * Set the number of occurrences of this element to zero. */
 if (model -> n\_elements == 1) /* If this is first element, total = 0. */
                                                                                              70
  model \rightarrow totals[0] = 0;
      /* Otherwise, set total to same as previous element. */
 else
  model \rightarrow totals[model \rightarrow n_elements - 1] = model \rightarrow totals[model \rightarrow n_elements - 2];
 return(model -> n_elements - 1);
}
                     update model:
                 Increase the number of occurrences of the specified element
                                                                                              80
in the specified model by specified count.
AC_MODEL *update_model(model, element, count)
AC_MODEL *model;
int element;
int count;
{ int i, new_count, total;
 /* Increase total for specified element and all subsequent elements. */
 for (i=element; i < model - >n_elements; i++)
                                                                                              90
  model \rightarrow totals[i] += count;
 /* If the new total is too high, scale back all counts. */
 while (model - > totals[model - > n_elements - 1] > = 16384)
  {
    /* Divide all counts by 2 to reduce total. */
    total = 0;
    count = model - > totals[0];
    for (i=0; i < model ->n_elements; i++)
        \{ \text{new_count} = \text{count} / 2; \}
                                                                                             100
         if (\text{new_count} == 0) / * Make sure that all counts are positive. */
           new_count = 1;
         total += new_count;
         if (i < model->n_elements)
          count = model -> totals[i + 1] - model -> totals[i];
         model \rightarrow totals[i] = total;
        }
  }
 return(model);
                                                                                             110
}
open_AC_encoder: Begin a new encoding process by initializing the state
                   variables in the specified AC_ENCODER structure. All
                   encoded bits are individually passed to the function
   provided when they become available.
```

void open_AC_encoder(encoder,output_func) 120 AC_ENCODER *encoder; void (*output_func) (); { /* Initizlize to full 16-bit range with zero underflow bits. */ encoder->low_range = 0x0000; /* 0b00000000000000 */ encoder->high_range = 0xFFFF; /* 0b11111111111111 */ encoder -> underflow = 0;/* Store output function pointer. */ encoder->output_func = output_func; 130 open_AC_decoder: Begin a new decoding process by initializing the state variables in the specified AC_DECODER structure. All encoded bits are obtained from the function provided when they are needed. void open_AC_decoder(decoder,input_func) 140 AC_DECODER *decoder; int (*input_func) (); { **int** i; /* Initizlize to full 16-bit range. */ decoder->low_range = 0x0000; /* 0b0000000000000 */ decoder->high_range = 0xFFFF; /* 0b1111111111111111 */ /* Store input function pointer. */ decoder->input_func = input_func; 150 /* Fill encoded_bits buffer with encoded bits. */ $decoder -> encoded_bits = 0;$ for (i=0; i<16; i++)decoder->encoded_bits = (decoder->encoded_bits << 1) + (*input_func) (); } encode_element: Given an AC_ENCODER structure, an AC_MODEL structure, and an integer referring to an element in the model, encodes 160 the element. ***** void encode_element(encoder, model, element) AC_ENCODER *encoder; AC_MODEL *model; int element; { unsigned long range, base, total_count; * Determine current base and range of encoder. */ $base = encoder -> low_range;$ 170 $range = encoder -> high_range - encoder -> low_range + 1;$ /* Compute new range for encoder based upon element and model. */ $total_count = model \rightarrow totals[model \rightarrow n elements - 1];$ if (element > 0) encoder->low_range = base + range * model \rightarrow totals[element - 1] / total count; $encoder -> high_range =$ base + range * model \rightarrow totals[element] / total_count - 1; 180 /* Shift out any matching upper bits in low and high ends of range. */ while $((\text{encoder} - \text{>low}_{\text{range}} >> 15) == (\text{encoder} - \text{>high}_{\text{range}} >> 15))$ ł * Pass output bit to output_func. */ (*encoder->output_func) (encoder->high_range >> 15); /* Pass any underflow bits to output_func. */ while (encoder -> underflow > 0)

{ (*encoder->output_func) (1 - (encoder->high_range >> 15)); encoder->underflow--; 190 / $\stackrel{\scriptstyle \star}{*}$ Shift low_range and high_range to the left to remove encoded bit. */ $encoder - > high_range =$ ((encoder->high_range & 0x7FFF /* 0b01111111111111111111 */) << 1) + 1; $encoder -> low_range =$ } /* Determine if there is underflow. */ while $(((encoder -> low_range >> 14) == 1) \&\&$ 200 $((encoder -> high_range >> 14) == 2))$ { /* If so, increment underflow count. */ encoder->underflow++; /* Shift out underflow bits in low and high ends of range. */ $encoder -> high_range =$ ((encoder->high_range & 0x3FFF /* 0b00111111111111111 */) << 1) | 0x8001; /* 0b100000000000001 */ encoder->low_range = 210 ((encoder->low_range & 0x3FFF /* 0b0011111111111111111 */) << 1); } } ************** decode element: Given an AC DECODER structure and an AC MODEL structure. returns an integer referring to the next encoded element in the input stream. int decode_element(decoder, model) 220 AC_DECODER *decoder; AC_MODEL *model; { unsigned long range, base; int count, total_count; int element; /* Determine current base and range of encoder. */ base = decoder->low_range; range = decoder->high_range - decoder->low_range + 1; 230 /* Scan through element ranges to determine encoded element. */ $total_count = model \rightarrow totals[model \rightarrow n_elements - 1];$ count = $((\text{decoder} - \text{sencoded}_{\text{bits}} - \text{base} + 1) * \text{total}_{\text{count}} + \text{range} - 1) / \text{range};$ element = 0;while (count > model - > totals[element])element++; * Compute new range for decoder base upon element and model. */ if (element > 0) 240 $decoder -> low_range =$ base + range * model->totals[element -1] / total_count; decoder->high_range = base + range * model \rightarrow totals[element] / total_count - 1; /* If upper bits match in low and high ends of range, shift them out and shift in new encoded bits. */ while $((\text{decoder} - \text{low}_{range} >> 15) == (\text{decoder} - \text{high}_{range} >> 15))$ Ł /* Shift low_range and high_range to the left to remove encoded bit. */ 250 $decoder -> high_range =$ ((decoder->high_range & 0x7FFF /* 0b01111111111111111 */) << 1) + 1; decoder->low_range = ((decoder->low_range & 0x7FFF /* 0b011111111111111111 */) << 1);

/* Shift out encoded bit in buffer and shift in new one. */

 $decoder -> encoded_bits =$ ((decoder->encoded_bits & 0x7FFF /* 0b011111111111111111 */) << 1) + (*decoder->input_func) (); } 260 /* Determine if there is underflow. */ while $(((decoder -> low_range >> 14) == 1) \&\&$ $((\text{decoder} - > \text{high}_{range} >> 14) == 2))$ ł /* If so, shift out underflow bit. */ decoder->high_range = ((decoder->high_range & 0x3FFF /* 0b00111111111111111 */) << 1) | 0x8001; /* 0b10000000000000/ */ decoder->low_range = 270 ((decoder->low_range & 0x3FFF /* 0b001111111111111111 */) << 1); /* Shift out underflow bit in buffer and shift in new encoded bit. */ $decoder -> encoded_bits =$ (((decoder->encoded_bits & 0x3FFF /* 0b001111111111111111 */) << 1) | (decoder->encoded_bits & 0x8000 /* 0b10000000000000 */)) + (*decoder->input_func) (); } /* Return the decoded element. */ return(element); 280 } ****** close_AC_encoder: End a coding process. Flushes out remaining bits in specified AC_ENCODER structure. void close_AC_encoder(encoder) AC_ENCODER *encoder; 290 Ł * Output high bit (bit 15) in high_range. */ (*encoder->output_func) (encoder->high_range >> 15); /* Output any underflow bits */ while (encoder->underflow > 0) { (*encoder->output_func) (1 - (encoder->high_range >> 15)); encoder->underflow--; * Output second highest bit (bit 14) in high_range. */ (*encoder->output_func) ((encoder->high_range >> 14) & 1); 300 } close_AC_decoder: End a decoding process. ********************* void close_AC_decoder(decoder) AC_DECODER *decoder; * Nothing to do! Routine provided for completeness. */

File AC.h:

typedef struct		10
{ unsigned long *totals; /* Array containi all elements l index. Used encoding and int n_elements; /* Total number of eleme } AC_MODEL;	ng total number of occurrences of ess than or equal to the array as upper value in range for decoding. */ ents in model. */	
<pre>/* Define structure containing all state variab typedef struct { unsigned long low_range, high_range; /* int underflow; void (*output_func) (); } AC_ENCODER;</pre>	les for arithmetic encoder. */ encoding range */ /* number of underflow bits */ /* function to absorb encoded bits */	20
<pre>/* Define structure containing all state variab typedef struct { unsigned long low_range, high_range; /* int (*input_func) (); unsigned long encoded_bits; } AC_DECODER;</pre>	les for arithmetic decoder. */ decoding range */ /* function to provide encoded bits */ /* buffer containing encoded bits */	30
/* declarations for the arithmetic coding and AC_MODEL *initialize_model(); int add_element_to_model(); AC_MODEL *update_model(); void open_AC_encoder(); void open_AC_decoder(); void encode_element(); int decode_element(); void close AC encoder():	decoding routines */	40
void close_AC_decoder();		40

•